PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT PURSUANT TO RULE 424(i) FOR FISCAL YEAR ENDED JANUARY 31, 2025 (to Prospectus dated November 24, 2023)

VANECK MERK GOLD ETF

Calculation of Registration Fees Pursuant to Rule 457(u)

This prospectus supplement filed pursuant to Rule 424(i) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), sets forth the registration fee due under Rule 456(d) of the Securities Act for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2025. The calculation of the registration fee is included in an exhibit hereto.

Calculation of Filing Fee Tables

Rule 424(i)

VanEck Merk Gold ETF

#	Data Element	Values
	Name of the issuer	VanEck Merk Gold ETF
	Business address of Issuer	240 GREENWICH STREET, 22W , NEW YORK , NY 10286
3.	Securities Act file number(s) of the registration statement(s) associated with the offering	333-274643
4.	If applicable, the date on which the issuer ceased operations or was deemed to cease operations, pursuant to Rule 456(d)(4)	NA
5.	Last day of the fiscal year for the issuer for which the prospectus is filed	01/31/2025
Cal	culation of Registration Fee:	
6.	Name of the securities for which the prospectus is filed	VanEck Merk Gold Shares
7.	Aggregate sale price of securities sold during the fiscal year	\$ 230,560,583.94
8.	Aggregate redemption or repurchase price of securities redeemed or repurchased during the fiscal year	\$ 9,295,827.57
9.	Aggregate redemption or repurchase price of securities redeemed or repurchased during any prior fiscal year ending no earlier than August 1, 2021, that were not used previously to reduce registration fees payable to the Commission	\$ 0.00
10.	Net sales amount	\$ 221,264,756.37
11.	Amount of redemption credits available for use in future years to offset sales	\$ 0.00
12.	Fee Rate (multiplier for determining registration fee)	0.0001531
13.	Registration fee due (exclusive of any interest due)	\$ 33,875.63
	Fee Note	
Fee	es Summary:	
15.	Total Registration Fees (exclusive of any interest due)	\$ 33,875.63
16.	Interest due pursuant to Rule 456(d)(5) if the prospectus is being filed more than 90 days after the end of the issuer's fiscal year	\$ 0.00
17.	Total amount of registration fee due, including any interest due, if the prospectus is being filed more than 90 days after the end of the issuer's fiscal year	\$ 33,875.63
18.	Total Fee Offsets	\$ 2,354.71

#	Data Element	Values
	Net amount of registration fee due (including any interest due if the prospectus is being filed more than 90 days after the end of the issuer's fiscal year) after offsets	\$ 31,520.92

457(p) Fee Offset Claims

18.a Name of the registrant that filed the earlier registration statement from which the filing fee is offset	18.b File Number of the earlier registration statement from which the filing fee is offset	18.c Initial filing date of the earlier registration statement	18.d Amount of the previously paid filing fee to be offset against the currently due filing fee	18.e Amount of unsold Securities Associated with Fee Offset Claimed	18.f Amount of unsold Aggregate Offering Amount Associated with Fee Offset Claimed	
VanEck Merk Gold ETF	333-180868 04/20/2012 52.354/1 1					
18.g Statement that the registrant has: (i) Withdrawn the prior registration statement; or (ii) Terminated or completed any offering that included the unsold securities associated with the claimed offset under the prior registration statement	Registration Statement (Form S-3/A) No. 333-274643 filed on November 22, 2023 registered an indeterminate number of the securities as may from time to time be sold at indeterminate prices. In accordance with Rules 456(d) and 457(u), the registrant deferred payment of all of the registration fee and will pay the registration fee subsequently on a net annual basis, except \$5,706.15 of unutilized fees relating to 3,811,803 shares of unsold securities that were previously registered under the automatically effective Registration Statement on Form S-3ASR (File No. 333-271895) filed on May 12, 2023 (the "Prior Registration Statement") that have not yet been issued and sold; such unutilized fees track back to amounts carried forward since the registration					

PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT PURSUANT TO RULE 424(i) FOR FISCAL YEAR ENDED JANUARY 31, 2024 (to Prospectus dated November 24, 2023)

VANECK MERK GOLD ETF

Calculation of Registration Fees Pursuant to Rule 457(u)

This prospectus supplement filed pursuant to Rule 424(i) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), sets forth the registration fee due under Rule 456(d) of the Securities Act for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2024 and is made in satisfaction of Rule 456(d)(6). The calculation of the registration fee is included in an exhibit hereto and includes the calculation of the interest accrued through the date hereof pursuant to Rules 456(d)(5) and 424(i)(2)(vi).

Calculation of Filing Fee Tables

Rule 424(i)

VanEck Merk Gold ETF

#	Data Element	Values
	Name of the issuer	VanEck Merk Gold ETF
2.	Business address of Issuer	240 GREENWICH STREET, 22W , NEW YORK , NY 10286
3.	Securities Act file number(s) of the registration statement(s) associated with the offering	333-274643
4.	If applicable, the date on which the issuer ceased operations or was deemed to cease operations, pursuant to Rule 456(d)(4)	NA
5.	Last day of the fiscal year for the issuer for which the prospectus is filed	01/31/2024
Cal	culation of Registration Fee:	
6.	Name of the securities for which the prospectus is filed	VanEck Merk Gold Shares
7.	Aggregate sale price of securities sold during the fiscal year	\$ 22,109,233.92
8.	Aggregate redemption or repurchase price of securities redeemed or repurchased during the fiscal year	\$ 218,733.91
9.	Aggregate redemption or repurchase price of securities redeemed or repurchased during any prior fiscal year ending no earlier than August 1, 2021, that were not used previously to reduce registration fees payable to the Commission	\$ 0.00
10.	Net sales amount	\$ 21,890,500.01
11.	Amount of redemption credits available for use in future years to offset sales	\$ 0.00
12.	Fee Rate (multiplier for determining registration fee)	0.0001531
13.	Registration fee due (exclusive of any interest due)	\$ 3,351.44
	Fee Note	
	es Summary:	
15.	Total Registration Fees (exclusive of any interest due)	\$ 3,351.44
16.	Interest due pursuant to Rule 456(d)(5) if the prospectus is being filed more than 90 days after the end of the issuer's fiscal year	\$ 161.14
17.	Total amount of registration fee due, including any interest due, if the prospectus is being filed more than 90 days after the end of the issuer's fiscal year	\$ 3,512.58
18.	Total Fee Offsets	\$ 5,706.15

#	Data Element	Values
19	Net amount of registration fee due (including any interest due if the prospectus is being filed more than 90 days after the end of the issuer's fiscal year) after offsets	\$ 0.00

457(p) Fee Offset Claims

18.a Name of the registrant that filed the earlier registration statement from which the filing fee is offset	18.b File Number of the earlier registration statement from which the filing fee is offset	18.c Initial filing date of the earlier registration statement	18.d Amount of the previously paid filing fee to be offset against the currently due filing fee	18.e Amount of unsold Securities Associated with Fee Offset Claimed	18.f Amount of unsold Aggregate Offering Amount Associated with Fee Offset Claimed
VanEck Merk Gold ETF	333-180868	04/20/2012	\$ 5,706.15	3,811,803	
completed any offering that included the unsold securities associated with the	Registration Stat 2023 registered time be sold at ir 457(u), the regis the registration for unutilized fees re- previously regist on Form S-3ASF Registration Stat unutilized fees tr initial registration terminated or co associated with t any prior registra- under the Securi fees payable pur Registration Stat under the Prior F effective date of	an indeterminate pr trant deferred p ee subsequentl elating to 3,811, ered under the R (File No. 333- cement") that ha ack back to am n filing on Form mpleted any off the claimed offs ation statements ties Act, such u suant to this Re cement and the Registration Sta	te number of the ices. In accorda ayment of all of y on an net annu 803 shares of u automatically ef 271895) filed on we not yet been ounts carried for S-1 (No 333-18) ering that includ et under the Prives referenced the nutilized filing fe egistration State offering of the u tement will be d	e securities as m nce with Rules 4 the registration ual basis, excep nsold securities fective Registrat May 12, 2023 (issued and sold rward since the 0868). The regis led the unsold so or Registration S reby. Pursuant t ses may be appl ment, and the P nsold securities	ay from time to 456(d) and fee and will pay t \$5,706.15 of that were tion Statement the "Prior d; such registrant's strant has ecurities Statement and o Rule 457(p) ied to the filing rior registered

VANECK MERK GOLD ETF

Supplement dated November 14, 2024 to Prospectus dated November 24, 2023

This supplement (this "Supplement") updates the prospectus, dated November 24, 2023 (the "Prospectus"), for the VanEck Merk Gold ETF ("Trust"). The Supplement should be read in its entirety and kept together with the Prospectus for future reference. Capitalized terms and certain other terms used in this Supplement, unless otherwise defined in this Supplement, have the meanings assigned to them in the Prospectus. Except as set forth below the contents of the Prospectus remain unchanged.

The purpose of this Supplement is to disclose the change in the Trust's name.

Name Change of the Trust

Effective August 30, 2024, the name of the Trust changed from "VanEck Merk Gold Trust" to "VanEck Merk Gold ETF."

VanEck Merk Gold Shares

VANECK MERK GOLD TRUST

The VanEck Merk Gold Trust (Trust) issues VanEck Merk Gold Shares (Shares), which represent units of fractional undivided beneficial interest in the Trust. The Trust's primary objective is to provide investors with an opportunity to invest in gold through the Shares and be able to take delivery of physical gold bullion (physical gold) in exchange for their Shares. The Trust's secondary objective is for the Shares to reflect the performance of the price of gold less the expenses of the Trust's operations. The Trust is not actively managed. Merk Investments LLC is the Trust's sponsor (Sponsor); The Bank of New York Mellon is the trustee of the Trust; and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. is the Trust's custodian.

Physical gold that the Trust holds includes London Bars and, for the limited purposes described herein, other gold bars and coins, without numismatic value, having a minimum fineness (or purity) of 995 parts per 1,000 (99.5%) or, for American Gold Eagle gold coins, with a minimum fineness of 91.67%.

Shares are issued by the Trust in blocks of 50,000 Shares called "Baskets" in exchange for gold from certain registered broker-dealers or other securities market participants (Authorized Participants). The Trust issues and redeems Baskets on an ongoing basis at net asset value to and from Authorized Participants who have entered into a contract with the Sponsor and the Truste. Investors who would like to take delivery of physical gold in exchange for their Shares (Delivery Applicants) may submit Shares to the Trust in exchange for physical gold. See "Taking Delivery of Physical Gold."

Shares will be offered to the public from time to time at prices that will reflect, among other things, the price of gold and the trading price of the Shares on NYSE Arca at the time of the offer. The Shares trade on NYSE Arca under the symbol "OUNZ." On November 27, 2023, the closing price of our Shares was \$19.50 per share. The market price of the Shares may be different from the net asset value per share.

Investing in the Shares involves significant risks. See "Risk Factors" starting on page 11.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of the securities offered in this prospectus), or determined if this Prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The Shares are neither interests in nor obligations of either the Sponsor or the Trustee. The Shares are not insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation or any other governmental agency. The Trust is not an investment company registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended. The Trust is not a commodity pool for purposes of the Commodity Exchange Act of 1936, as amended, and the Sponsor is not subject to regulation by the Commodity Futures Trading Commission as a commodity pool operator or a commodity trading advisor.

As of November 27, 2023, there were 38,512,778 VanEck Merk Gold Shares outstanding.

The date of this Prospectus is November 24, 2023

TABLE OF CONTENTS

STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	ii
PROSPECTUS SUMMARY	1
THE OFFERING	6
RISK FACTORS	11
USE OF PROCEEDS	26
THE GOLD INDUSTRY	26
BUSINESS OF THE TRUST	32
CREATION AND REDEMPTION OF SHARES BY AUTHORIZED PARTICIPANTS	36
TAKING DELIVERY OF PHYSICAL GOLD	40
FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES	46
ERISA AND RELATED CONSIDERATIONS	50
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	51
DESCRIPTION OF THE TRUST	52
DESCRIPTION OF THE SHARES	58
THE SPONSOR	60
THE TRUSTEE	62
THE CUSTODIAN	67
FILINGS AND REPORTS	71
LEGAL MATTERS	71
EXPERTS	71
INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION BY REFERENCE	72
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	73
GLOSSARY	73
APPENDIX A	A-1

This Prospectus contains information you should consider when making an investment decision about the Shares. You may rely on the information contained in this Prospectus. The Trust and the Sponsor have not authorized any person to provide you with different information and, if anyone provides you with different or inconsistent information, you should not rely on it. This Prospectus is not an offer to sell the Shares in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale of the Shares is not permitted.

The Shares are not registered for public sale in any jurisdiction other than the United States.

STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This Prospectus includes statements which relate to future events or future performance. In some cases, you can identify such forward-looking statements by terminology such as "may," "will," "should," "expect," "plan," "anticipate," "believe," "estimate," "predict," "potential" or the negative of these terms or other comparable terminology. All statements (other than statements of historical fact) included in this Prospectus that address activities, events or developments that may occur in the future, including such matters as changes in commodity prices and market conditions (for gold and the Shares), the Trust's operations, the Sponsor's plans and references to the Trust's future success and other similar matters are forward-looking statements. These statements are only predictions. Actual events or results may differ materially. These statements are based upon certain assumptions and analyses made by the sponsor on the basis of its perception of historical trends, current conditions and expected future developments, as well as other factors it believes are appropriate in the circumstances. Whether or not actual results and developments will conform to the sponsor's expectations and predictions, however, is subject to a number of risks and uncertainties, including the special considerations discussed in this Prospectus, general economic, market and business conditions, changes in laws or regulations, including those concerning taxes, made by governmental authorities or regulatory bodies, and other world economic and political developments. See "Risk Factors." Consequently, all the forward-looking statements made in this Prospectus are qualified by these cautionary statements, and there can be no assurance that the actual results or developments the Sponsor anticipates will be realized or, even if substantially realized, that they will result in the expected consequences to, or have the expected effects on, the Trust's operations or the value of the Shares. Moreover, neither the Sponsor, nor any other person assumes responsibility for the accuracy or completeness of the forward-looking statements. Neither the Trust nor the Sponsor undertakes an obligation to publicly update or conform to actual results any forward-looking statement, whether as a result of new information, future developments or otherwise, except as required by law.

ii

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

The following is a summary of this Prospectus, and while it contains material information about the VanEck Merk Gold Trust (Trust) and the VanEck Merk Gold Shares (Shares) it issues, it does not contain or summarize all of the information about the Trust and the Shares contained in this Prospectus that is material and that may be important to you. You should read this entire Prospectus, including "Risk Factors" beginning on page 11, and the material incorporated by reference herein before making an investment decision about the Shares. Capitalized terms not defined in this section have the meaning set forth in the Glossary beginning on page 73 of this Prospectus.

Overview of the Trust Structure, the Sponsor, the Trustee and the Custodian

The Trust was formed pursuant to the Depositary Trust Agreement (Trust Agreement) on May 6, 2014 under New York State law as the Merk Gold Trust. The Trust Agreement was amended effective October 26, 2015, changing the name of the Trust to Van Eck Merk Gold Trust, and subsequently on April 28, 2016, changing the name of the Trust to VanEck Merk Gold Trust. The Trust's primary objective is to provide investors with an opportunity to invest in gold through the Shares and be able to take delivery of physical gold bullion (physical gold) in exchange for those Shares. The Trust's secondary objective is for the Shares to reflect the performance of the price of gold less the expenses of the Trust's operations. Each share represents a fractional undivided beneficial interest in the Trust's net assets. The Trust's assets consist principally of gold held on the Trust's behalf in financial institutions for safekeeping. Physical gold that the Trust holds includes London Bars and, for the limited purposes described herein, other gold bars and coins, without numismatic value, having a minimum fineness (or purity) of 995 parts per 1,000 (99.5%) or, for American Gold Eagle gold coins, with a minimum fineness of 91.67% (American Gold Eagle Coins).

The sponsor of the Trust is Merk Investments LLC (Sponsor). The Sponsor is a Delaware limited liability company. The Shares are neither interests in nor obligations of, and are not guaranteed by, the Sponsor, its member(s), or any of its affiliates.

The VanEck Merk Gold Shares provide investors with the opportunity to access the gold market through a traditional brokerage account. The Sponsor believes that investors will be able to more effectively implement strategic and tactical asset allocation strategies that use gold by investing in the Shares than by purchasing, holding and trading gold directly. The Trust is one of several exchange-traded products that seek to track the price of physical gold. Certain other financial products may gain exposure to physical gold through the use of derivatives that may be subject to counterparty and credit risks. The Trust does not hold or employ derivatives. Gold also is not subject to borrowing arrangements with third parties. Accordingly, the Trust's allocated gold is not subject to counterparty or credit risks. The value of gold is reported on the Trust's website daily. See "Business of the Trust - The Trust's Guiding Principles."

Shares are issued by the Trust only in blocks of 50,000 Shares called "Baskets" in exchange for gold from certain registered broker-dealers or other securities market participants (Authorized Participants). See "Creation and Redemption of Shares by Authorized Participants" for requirements to qualify as an Authorized Participant. Baskets may be redeemed by the Trust in exchange for the amount of gold corresponding to their redemption value. The Trust issues and redeems Baskets on an ongoing basis at net asset value to Authorized Participants who have entered into a contract with the Sponsor and the Trustee (as described below).

Individual Shares will not be redeemed by the Trust but are listed and trade on NYSE Arca under the symbol "OUNZ."SM A Delivery Applicant may deliver Shares to the Trust in exchange for physical gold after submitting to the Sponsor a qualifying document that expresses the Delivery Applicant's non-binding intention to exchange Shares for physical gold on the Share Submission Day (Delivery Application) along with the applicable processing fees. See "Taking Delivery of Physical Gold." The number of Shares to be delivered must correspond in value to the Fine Ounce content of physical gold requested. To meet its primary objective to provide investors with an opportunity to invest in gold through the Shares and to be able to take delivery of physical gold in exchange for their Shares, the Trust is committed to its guiding principles. See "Business of the Trust - The Trust's Guiding Principles."

The material terms of the Trust are discussed in greater detail under the section "Description of the Trust." The Trust is not an investment company registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended (1940 Act), and is not required to register with the Securities and Exchange Commission thereunder. The Trust does not and will not hold or trade in commodities futures contracts regulated by the Commodity Exchange Act, as amended, or the CEA, as administered by the Commodity Futures Trading Commission. The Trust is not a commodity pool for purposes of the CEA and neither the Sponsor nor the Trustee is subject to regulation as a commodity pool operator or a commodity trading advisor in connection with the Shares. The Trust has no fixed termination date.

The Sponsor arranged for the creation of the Trust, the registration of the Shares for their public offering in the United States and the listing of the Shares on NYSE Arca. The Sponsor generally oversees the performance of the Trustee and the Trust's principal service providers, but does not exercise day-to-day oversight of the Trustee or such service providers. The Sponsor may remove the Trustee and appoint a successor trustee under certain circumstances. The Sponsor also has the right to direct the Trustee to appoint any new or additional custodian of the Trust's gold that the Sponsor selects.

The Sponsor: (1) develops a marketing plan for the Trust on an ongoing basis; (2) prepares marketing materials regarding the Shares; (3) maintains the Trust's web site; (4) may engage in over-the-counter transactions with a precious metals dealer to exchange the Trust's gold for gold of different specifications as requested by a Delivery Applicant in a Delivery Application; (5) may provide instructions for assaying gold, and other instructions relating to the custody of gold, as necessary; (6) may request the Trustee to order Custodian audits (to the extent permitted under the Custody Agreement); and (7) reviews Delivery Applications from Delivery Applicants who want to take delivery of physical gold for their Shares and coordinates the delivery of physical gold to the Delivery Applicants.

Pursuant to a marketing agent agreement, Van Eck Securities Corporation (VanEck), provides assistance in the marketing of the Shares. In addition, the Sponsor maintains a public website on behalf of the Trust, containing information about the Trust and the Shares, including a listing of gold held by the Trust. The internet address of the Trust's website is www.merkgold.com. This internet address is only provided here as a convenience, and the information contained on or connected to the Trust's website is not considered part of this Prospectus.

The Sponsor has agreed to assume the following administrative and marketing expenses incurred by the Trust: the Trustee's monthly fee and out-ofpocket expenses; the Custodian's fee; the marketing support fees and expenses (including those of VanEck); expenses reimbursable under the Custody Agreement; the precious metals dealer's fees and expenses reimbursable under its agreement with the Sponsor; exchange listing fees; SEC registration fees; printing and mailing costs; maintenance expenses for the Trust's website; audit fees; and up to \$100,000 per annum in legal expenses. The Sponsor also paid the costs of the Trust's organization and the initial sale of the Shares, including applicable SEC registration fees. See "The Sponsor."

The Trustee is The Bank of New York Mellon. The Trustee is responsible for the day-to-day administration of the Trust. The Trustee's responsibilities include: (1) valuing the Trust's gold and calculating the net asset value per share of the Trust; (2) supplying inventory information to the Sponsor for the Trust's website; (3) receiving and processing orders from Authorized Participants for the creation and redemption of Baskets; (4) coordinating the processing of orders from Authorized Participants with the Custodian and The Depository Trust Company (DTC), including coordinating with the Custodian the receipt of unallocated gold transferred to the Trust in connection with each issuance of Baskets; (5) cooperating with the Sponsor, the precious metals dealer and the Custodian in connection with the delivery of physical gold to Delivery Applicants in exchange for their Shares; (6) issuing and allocating Shares to the Sponsor in lieu of paying the fee to compensate the Sponsor (Sponsor's Fee) in cash; (7) issuing and allocating Shares to the Sponsor to reimburse cash payments owed by the Trust, but undertaken by the Sponsor; (8) selling gold pursuant to the Sponsor's direction or otherwise as needed to pay any extraordinary Trust expenses that are not assumed by the Sponsor; (9) holding the Trust's cash and other financial assets, if any; (10) when appropriate, making distributions of cash or other property to investors; and (11) receiving and reviewing reports on the custody of and transactions in gold from the Custodian and taking such other actions in connection with the custody of gold as the Sponsor instructs.

The Custodian is JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. The Custodian is responsible for the safekeeping of the Trust's allocated gold and supplying inventory information to the Trustee and the Sponsor. The Custodian also is responsible for facilitating the transfer of gold in and out of the Trust and facilitating the shipment of London Bars to Delivery Applicants. The Custodian will deposit into the Trust Unallocated Account gold received from an Authorized Participant in exchange for Baskets. The Custodian will promptly convert the deposit to allocated London Bars. At the end of each business day, the Custodian may hold no more than 430 Fine Ounces of unallocated gold, which corresponds to the maximum weight of a London Bar, in the Trust Unallocated Account.

Unless otherwise agreed between the Trustee (as instructed by the Sponsor) and the Custodian, physical gold must be held by the Custodian at its London vault premises. The Trust's gold holdings are subject to periodic audits and, under the Custody Agreement, the Custodian has agreed to permit physical gold auditors access to its premises during normal business hours to examine the gold held for the Trust and such records as they reasonably require.

Detailed descriptions of certain specific rights and duties of the Trustee and the Custodian are set forth in "Description of the Trust," "The Trustee" and "The Custodian."

Trust Objectives

The primary objective of the Trust is to provide investors with an opportunity to invest in gold through Shares, and be able to take delivery of physical gold in exchange for their Shares. The Trust's secondary objective is for the Shares to reflect the performance of the price of gold less the expenses of the Trust's operations. The Trust is not actively managed. It does not engage in any activities designed to obtain a profit from, or to compensate investors for losses caused by, changes in the price of gold.

The Trust holds London Bars and, in connection with a Delivery Applicant's exchange of Shares for physical gold, physical gold of other specifications as requested by the Sponsor. The Trust receives gold deposited by Authorized Participants in exchange for the creation of Baskets and delivers gold to Authorized Participants in exchange for Baskets surrendered to it for redemption. Upon the delivery of Shares by a Delivery Applicant as described below, the Sponsor may engage in over-the-counter transactions with a precious metals dealer to exchange gold for physical gold of different specifications.

Investors may contact their broker-dealer to purchase and sell Shares. An investor who would like to take delivery of physical gold for its Shares is referred to as a Delivery Applicant:

- A Delivery Applicant wishing to deliver Shares of the Trust in exchange for physical gold must submit to the Sponsor a Delivery Application and payment for (1) the applicable processing fees, and (2) the applicable delivery fees to cover the cost of preparing and transporting physical gold from the Custodian or the precious metals dealer from which they were obtained to the location specified by the Delivery Applicant in the Delivery Application. The number of Shares to be delivered must (i) correspond to at least one Fine Ounce of gold and (ii) have a minimum dollar value in an amount that is specified by the Sponsor from time to time on the Trust's website. Taking delivery of physical gold is subject to guidelines intended to minimize the amount of cash that will be distributed with physical gold. The Delivery Application is not binding until Shares are delivered to the Trust.
- Upon pre-approval of the Delivery Application by the Sponsor, a Delivery Applicant shall instruct its broker dealer to submit the Delivery Application and transfer Shares to the Trustee; the submission and transfer by the broker-dealer will be a binding and irrevocable request to take delivery of physical gold in exchange for Shares based on instructions in the Delivery Application (Share Submission).
- Once the Trustee has received a Delivery Applicant's Share Submission, a number of Fine Ounces of physical gold not exceeding the Fine Ounces represented by the Shares surrendered will be delivered to the Delivery Applicant based on instructions in the Delivery Application. To the extent a Delivery Application specifies London Bars, physical gold will be delivered by the Custodian; to the extent the Delivery Application specifies physical gold other than London Bars, if available, gold held by the Trust will be exchanged with the help of a precious metals dealer and delivered to the Delivery Applicant. The Delivery Application process is designed to keep the Fine Ounces represented by the Share Submission as close as possible to the Fine Ounces of the gold delivered. Any excess Fine Ounces included in the Share Submission will be sold by the Custodian and the Trustee will deliver proceeds to DTC with instructions to credit the Delivery Applicant's brokerage account.



The Shares are intended to constitute a cost-efficient mechanism for investors to make an investment in gold. Although the Shares are not the exact equivalent of an investment in gold, they provide investors with an alternative that allows a level of participation in the gold market through the securities market. The Shares are:

- Listed and trade on NYSE Arca like other exchange-traded securities under the symbol "OUNZ."
- Easily accessible to investors through traditional brokerage accounts.
- Backed by allocated gold held by the Custodian and no more than 430 Fine Ounces of unallocated gold held with the Custodian. The Shares
 differ from other financial products that gain exposure to gold in that other financial products may use derivatives to gain exposure to the price
 of gold.
- Cost efficient because the expenses involved in an investment in physical gold are dispersed among all investors in the Shares.

Structure of the Trust

The following chart shows the relationship of the Trust and certain other parties.



Summary Risk Factors

An investment in the Trust involves significant risks and uncertainties described in the section below entitled "Risk Factors" and elsewhere in this Prospectus. Some of these risks include:

- fluctuations in the value of Shares based upon the price of the gold held by the Trust, which could create the potential for losses, regardless of the period of time that Shares are held;
- substantial sales of gold by central banks, governmental agencies and multi-lateral institutions, which could adversely affect an investment in the Shares;
- the fact that the Trust does not actively trade gold to take advantage of short-term market fluctuations in the price of gold;
- the fact that each sale of gold by the Trust is a taxable event for investors;
- the fact that any gain recognized by a U.S. investor who or that is an individual, estate or trust attributable to a sale or exchange of Shares held
 for more than one year, or attributable to the Trust's sale of any gold that the investor is treated (through his, her or its ownership of Shares) as
 having held for more than one year, generally is subject to federal income tax at a maximum rate of 28% rather than the lower maximum rates
 applicable to most other long-term capital gains such an investor recognizes;
- counterparty risks associated with the Trust's transactions with precious metals dealers to exchange the Trust's gold for physical gold of different specifications; and
- the fact that the Solactive Index is new, and potential disruptions and limited data could impact the value of the gold held by the Trust and could have an adverse effect on the value of an investment in the Shares.

Principal Offices

The offices of the Trust and the Trustee are located at 2 Hanson Place, Brooklyn, New York 11217. The Sponsor is located at 1150 Chestnut Street, Menlo Park, California 94025 with a mailing address of 555 Bryant St. #455, Palo Alto, California, 94301, and its telephone number is (650) 323-4341. The Custodian is located at 1 Chase Manhattan Plaza, New York, New York 10005.

	THE OFFERING
Offering	The Shares represent units of fractional undivided beneficial interest in the net assets of the Trust.
Use of proceeds	Proceeds received by the Trust from the issuance and sale of Baskets consist of gold deposits. Such deposits are held at the Custodian on behalf of the Trust until (1) distributed to Authorized Participants in connection with redemptions of Baskets, (2) distributed or exchanged for distribution to a Delivery Applicant in connection with a Delivery Application or (3) sold to pay Trust expenses and liabilities not assumed by the Sponsor. See "Description of the Trust-Trust Expenses."
NYSE Arca symbol	"OUNZ"
CUSIP	921078 101 (effective October 26, 2015)
Creation and Redemption Authorized Participants	The Trust receives gold deposited with the Custodian only by Authorized Participants in exchange for the creation of "Baskets," each equal to 50,000 Shares. Conversely, the Trust delivers gold in exchange for Baskets surrendered to it for redemption by Authorized Participants or Shares delivered by Delivery Applicants as described below. The Trust issues and redeems Baskets on a continuous basis only to Authorized Participants. Baskets are only issued or redeemed in exchange for the amount of gold determined by the Trustee on each day that NYSE Arca is open for regular trading based on the combined net asset value of the Shares included in the Baskets being created or redeemed. No Shares are issued unless the Custodian confirms that the Trust has been allocated the corresponding amount of gold. The Custodian must allocate physical gold to the Trust such that, at the end of each business day, the Custodian shall hold on behalf of the Trust no more than 430 Fine Ounces of gold on an unallocated basis. The initial amount of gold required for deposit with the Trust to create Shares for the period beginning with the formation of the Trust and ending on the first day of trading of the Shares on the NYSE Arca was 500 Fine Ounces of gold per Basket.
	Fees are assessed in connection with the creation and redemption of Baskets by Authorized Participants. See "Creation and Redemption of Shares by Authorized Participants" for more details.
Taking Delivery of Physical Gold - Investors	Investors may contact their broker-dealer to purchase and sell Shares. An investor who would like to take delivery of physical gold in exchange for Shares (a Delivery Applicant) may submit Shares to the Trust in exchange for physical gold. The number of Shares to be delivered must (1) correspond to at least one Fine Ounce of gold and (2) have a minimum dollar value in an amount that is specified by the Sponsor from time to time on the Trust's website. Delivery Applicants may be entitled to physical gold approximately equal to the Fine Ounces of gold represented by the Shares on the day the Shares are submitted to the Trustee (Share Submission Day), which is any business day the NYSE Arca is open for trading.
	• Delivery Applicants interested in exchanging Shares for physical gold may submit a Delivery Application to the Sponsor along with the Processing Fee.
	• Upon receiving pre-approval from the Sponsor, the Delivery Applicant instructs his or her broker to submit the Delivery Application and transfer the Shares to the Trustee according to the instructions in the Delivery Application.

th th w fo The Proc and for t represent including	Once the Trustee has accepted a Delive he Custodian or acquired by the preciou he information provided in the Delivery will arrange with the precious metals de form of physical gold. Cessing Fees charged to a Delivery App the transfer of physical gold (Delivery ted by the Shares submitted on the Sh g when mints are closed as a result of as of coins and bars in the market As of the	s metals dealer an Application. For aler for the gold H licant are compris Fee). The Excha are Submission I of a pandemic, E	d forwarded physical go held by the sed of fees of nge Fee is Day. In tim xchange Fo	d to th old oth Trust charge \$500 es of ees m	e Delivery Ap er than Londo to be exchang ed by the Spor plus a fee pe high demand ay be elevate	pplicant according to on Bars, the Sponsor ged for the requested msor (Exchange Fee) or ounce of the gold for coins and bars, ed, reflecting higher
					Fee Per	
Type of Gold Bar		Fee p	er Ounce	_	pplication	Purity
loz Perth Mint Gold Bar		\$	24.00	\$	500.00	0.9999%
1oz 2023 Royal Mint Gold Britannia King		\$	39.00	\$	500.00	0.9999%
10oz Australian Bar		\$	21.00	\$	500.00	0.9999%
1kg Kilo Bar		\$	13.00	\$	500.00	0.9999%
London Bar		\$	0.00	\$	4,000.00	95.00 - 99.99%
Applican addition, However All fees time to ti The Proc Sponsor;	ivery Fee for the transfer of physical nt. No Delivery Fee is charged for the , the Trust does not anticipate sales ta r, if such taxes do apply, they are the sol are subject to change upon notice and ime. In addition, the Sponsor may chan cessing Fees must be wired by the Deliv ; the fee is fully reimbursable until the E king Delivery of Physical Gold" for mor	delivery of physi axes applying to e responsibility of the Sponsor may ge the Exchange I ery Applicant at the belivery Applicant	cal gold to the procure the Deliver waive or r Fee with no he time the	destine ement ry App reduce tice as Deliv	nations in the of gold for I plicant. e applicable P s published on ery Applicatio	lower 48 States. In Delivery Applicants. rocessing Fees from a the Trust's website. n is submitted to the

Net Asset Value

The Trustee values the gold held by the Trust based on the Solactive Gold Spot Index (Solactive Index) in determining the Trust's net asset value.

Solactive AG (Solactive) owns, calculates, and disseminates the Solactive Index. The Solactive Index is a U.S. Dollar denominated index that aims to provide a price fixing for the gold spot price quoted as U.S. Dollars per Troy Ounce (XAU) and determined for the close of trading on the New York Stock Exchange (NYSE). The Solactive Index calculates gold bullion fixing prices by taking Time Weighted Average Prices (TWAP) of XAU trading prices provided via ICE Data Services (IDS) data feed.

Specifically, the Solactive Index uses a TWAP calculation to determine an average price that is time-weighted, using tick values of actual transactions (Trade Ticks) for two specified time periods around the scheduled close of trading on the NYSE (generally, 4:00 PM Eastern Time). The TWAP is derived for (1) the period ahead of the fixing (Time Period 1), which consists of the five minutes before the close of trading, and (2) the period directly after the fixing (Time Period 2), which consists of the six seconds after the close of trading. The TWAPs for Time Period 1 and Time Period 2 are then aggregated, with 90% weighting given to Time Period 1 and 10% weighting given to Time Period 2, to calculate the Solactive Index.

For any calculation day t, the Solactive Index ($Index_t$), is determined in accordance with the following formula:

Index_{START DATE} = 100

TWAPL TIME PERIOD 2

 $\begin{array}{l} \mbox{Index}_t = 0.9 \bullet TWAP_{t_t}^{XAU} \mbox{finits start the}, \mbox{ twap end time } \pm 0.1 \\ \bullet TWAP_{t_t}^{XAU} \mbox{finits start time}, \mbox{ twap found ind time } \end{array}$

With:

TIME PERIOD 1 : The Time Period between TWAP FIXING START TIME and TWAP END TIME. TIME PERIOD 2 : The Time Period between TWAP END TIME and TWAP FIXING END TIME. N1: Total Number of Ticks in the TIME PERIOD 1 as of the CALCULATION DAY t. N2: Total Number of Ticks in the TIME PERIOD 2 as of the CALCULATION DAY t. P_{XAU}^{RAU} : The Tick Value (using TRADE ticks) of XAU corresponding to the Tick number k as t.

The Solactive Index is calculated and published by Solactive no later than 30 minutes following the close of trading on the NYSE, disseminated to major financial data providers, and made publicly available via the Trust's website.

The Solactive Index calculation is based on XAU market data from IDS, which is a major provider of financial market data. The data is available through IDS's data streaming service, which covers 2,700 spot rates and over 7,500 forwards and non-deliverable forwards, with an average of over 130 million updates per day for spot. IDS compiles data from over 100 sources, including market makers, execution venues, banks and brokers from across the globe, and every updating Trade Tick of spot streaming data is available via IDS's Integrated Data Viewer service in a file-based format.

It is unlikely that, on any given trading day for the Shares, there would be no Trade Ticks recorded for XAU in either Time Period 1 or Time Period 2, such that the Solactive Index calculation could not be performed on such day. Trade Ticks representing XAU are the closing prices for specific gold bullion transactions posted in a 24-hour, global, over-the-counter gold bullion market, which is not subject to trading suspensions, trading halts, or market closures. However, in the unlikely event that IDS is unable to publish pricing information for XAU, for whatever reason, during either Time Period 1 or Time Period 2 on a given trading day, the last available Solactive Index calculation will be used in accordance with Solactive's published and publicly available disruption policy.

The Solactive Index is calculated based on transaction prices for gold bullion spot that are captured by IDS. The fixing window of the Solactive Index is designed to coincide with the close of trading in the Shares of the Trust on a given trading day.

If the Sponsor determines that the price described above is inappropriate to use, it shall identify an alternate basis for evaluation to be employed by the Trustee. The Sponsor may instruct the Trustee to use a different publicly available price which the Sponsor determines to fairly represent the commercial value of the Trust's gold. See "Description of the Trust – Valuation of Gold and Computation of Net Asset Value."

Trust Expenses	The Trust's only ordinary recurring expense is expected to be the Sponsor's Fee of 0.25% of the net asset value of the Trust. In exchange for the Sponsor's Fee, the Sponsor has agreed to assume the ordinary administrative and marketing expenses that the Trust is expected to incur.
	The Sponsor's Fee will accrue daily based on the prior business day's net asset value and will be payable in Shares of the Trust on a monthly basis in arrears. Paying the Sponsor's Fee in Shares of the Trust, rather than cash, eliminates the need for the Trust to sell gold to raise cash to pay the Sponsor's Fee. From time to time, the Sponsor may waive all or a portion of the Sponsor's Fee at its discretion. The Sponsor is under no obligation to continue a waiver after the end of a stated period, and, if such waiver is not continued, the Sponsor's Fee will thereafter be paid in full. Presently, the Sponsor does not intend to waive any of its fees. See "Description of the Trust-Trust Expenses."
Tax Considerations	An investor will be treated, for federal tax purposes, as if it directly owns a <i>pro rata</i> share of the Trust's assets and directly receives that share of any Trust income and incurs that share of the Trust's expenses. Consequently, the sale of gold by the Trust, including the sale of gold to generate cash to pay its fees and expenses - and although it is not entirely free from doubt, the issuance of Shares to the Sponsor as remuneration for its services and/or reimbursement of the Trust's expenses and/or liabilities - will be a taxable event for investors. It is expected that, if a Delivery Applicant submits some or all of its Shares to the Trust to take delivery of the underlying physical gold represented by those Shares, the exchange will generally not be a taxable event for the Delivery Applicant. See "Federal Income Tax Consequences-Taxation of U.S. Investors" and "ERISA and Related Considerations."
Suspension of Issuance, Transfers, Redemptions and Taking Delivery	The Sponsor may suspend the delivery or registration of transfers of Shares, or may refuse a particular deposit or transfer at any time, if the Sponsor considers it advisable or necessary for any reason, including if the Custodian has informed the Trustee and the Sponsor that it is unable to allocate gold to the Trust's allocated gold account. Redemptions by Authorized Participants and delivery of Shares by Delivery Applicants may and, on the direction of the Sponsor, shall, be generally suspended or particularly rejected by the Trustee (1) during any period in which regular trading on NYSE Arca is suspended or restricted, or the Exchange is closed, or (2) during an emergency as a result of which delivery, disposal or evaluation of gold is not reasonably practicable or (3) with respect to the delivery of Shares by a Delivery Applicant only, if such action is deemed advisable or necessary by the Sponsor for any reason. See "Creation and Redemption of Shares by Authorized Participants - Rejection of purchase orders" and "Creation and Redemption of Shares by Authorized Participants - Redemption Procedures - Authorized Participants - Suspension or rejection of redemption orders." The Trustee shall reject the delivery of Shares by the Delivery Applicant (1) if the number of Shares delivered Shares are not accompanied by proper instructions and by a pre-approved Delivery Application or (3) the number of Fine Ounces represented by the delivered Shares is less than the Fine Ounces to be delivered as specified in the Delivery Application is not expected to be available on the Shares Submission Day, including any applicable grace period. In addition, the delivery of physical gold shall be suspended in the event the Sponsor resigns or is otherwise unable or unwilling to perform its obligations relating to the process of Delivery Applicants taking delivery of physical gold.

Termination Events	The Trus tee will terminate and liquidate the Trust if any of the following events occurs:
	• the Trustee is notified that the Shares are delisted from NYSE Area and are not approved for listing on another national securities exchange within five business days of their delisting;
	• Investors acting in respect of at least 75% of the outstanding Shares notify the Trustee that they elect to terminate the Trust;
	• 60 days have elapsed since the Trustee notified the Sponsor of the Trustee's election to resign or since the Sponsor removed the Trustee, and a successor trustee has not been appointed and accepted its appointment;
	• any sole Custodian then acting resigns or is removed and no successor custodian has been employed within 60 days of such resignation or removal;
	• the SEC determines that the Trust is an investment company under the 1940 Act, and the Trustee has actual knowledge of that determination;
	• the Commodity Futures Trading Commission (CFTC) determines that the Trust is a commodity pool under the Commodity Exchange Act of 1936, as amended (Commodity Exchange Act), and the Trustee has actual knowledge of that determination;
	• the aggregate market capitalization of the Trust, based on the closing price for the Shares, is less than \$350 million (as adjusted for inflation by reference to the U.S. Consumer Price Index) at any time more than 18 months after the Trust's formation, and the Trustee receives, within six months after the last trading date on which such capitalization (as so based) was less than \$350 million, notice from the Sponsor of its decision to terminate the Trust;
	• the Trust fails to qualify for treatment, or ceases to be treated, as a "grantor trust" for federal tax purposes, and the Trustee receives notice from the Sponsor that the Sponsor has determined that, because of that tax treatment or change in tax treatment, the termination of the Trust is advisable; or
	• 60 days have elapsed since DTC or another depository has ceased to act as depository with respect to the Shares, and the Sponsor has not identified another depository that is willing to act in such capacity.
	If the Sponsor fails to undertake or perform, or becomes incapable of undertaking or performing, any of the duties required to be undertaken or performed by it, and such failure or incapacity is not cured, or if the Sponsor is adjudged bankrupt or insolvent, or similar circumstances involving receivership or if a trustee or liquidator or any public officer takes charge or control of the Sponsor or of its property or affairs, the Sponsor shall be deemed to have resigned, in which case the Trustee may, among other actions, terminate and liquidate the Trust.
	For 60 days following the termination of the Trust, the Trust will continue to redeem Baskets tendered by Authorized Participants. Thereafter, the Trustee will sell gold and, after paying or making provision for the Trust's liabilities, distribute the proceeds to investors surrendering Shares. See "Description of the Trust - Termination of the Trust."
Authorized Participants	Authorized Participants may create and redeem Baskets.
	Each Authorized Participant must: (1) be a registered broker-dealer or other securities market participant, such as a bank or other financial institution, which, but for an exclusion from registration, would be required to register as a broker-dealer to engage in securities transactions; (2) be a participant in DTC; (3) have entered into an agreement with the Trustee and the Sponsor (the Authorized Participant Agreement); and (4) have established a gold unallocated account with the Custodian or with another LBMA-approved gold-clearing bank. The Authorized Participant Agreement provides the procedures for the creation and redemption of Baskets. The Authorized Participant Agreement also includes procedures for the delivery of unallocated gold to the Trust in connection with creations and the delivery of unallocated gold to Authorized Participants in connection with redemptions. A list of the current Authorized Participants can be obtained from the Trustee or the Sponsor.
Clearance and settlement	The Shares are issued in book-entry form only. The Shares will be evidenced by one or more global certificates that the Trustee will issue to DTC. Transactions in Shares clear through the facilities of DTC. Investors may hold their Shares through DTC, if they are participants in DTC, or indirectly through entities that are participants in DTC.

RISK FACTORS

Before making an investment decision, you should consider carefully the risks described below, as well as the other information included in this Prospectus.

RISKS RELATED TO GOLD

The Value of Your Shares is Directly Related to the Price of Gold

The value of your Shares fluctuates based upon the price of the gold held by the Trust. Fluctuations in the price of gold could materially adversely affect your investment in the Shares. This creates the potential for losses, regardless of the period of time that you hold the Shares.

The Shares are intended to track the performance of the price of gold. The value of the Shares relates directly to the value of the gold owned by the Trust. Therefore, the value of the Shares will fluctuate with the price of gold. The price of gold has fluctuated widely over the past several years. This exposes your investment in Shares to potential losses. Several factors may affect the price of gold and, as a result, the value of the Shares, including the following:

- Global supply and demand, which is influenced by factors including: (1) forward selling by gold producers; (2) purchases made by gold producers to unwind gold hedge positions; (3) central bank purchases and sales; (4) production and cost levels in major gold-producing countries; and (5) new production projects;
- Global or regional political, economic or financial events and situations, especially those unexpected in nature;
- Investors' expectations regarding future inflation rates;
- Currency exchange rate volatility;
- Investment and trading activities of hedge funds and commodity funds;
- Interest rate volatility; and
- Other economic variables such as income growth, economic output, and monetary policies..

The Shares have experienced significant price fluctuations. If gold markets continue to be subject to sharp fluctuations, this may result in potential losses if you need to sell your Shares at a time when the price of gold is lower than it was when you made your investment. Even if you are able to hold Shares for the long-term, you may never experience a profit, since gold markets have historically experienced extended periods of flat or declining prices, in addition to sharp fluctuations.

Investors should be advised that there is no assurance that gold will maintain its long-term value in terms of U.S. dollar value in the future. In the event that the price of gold declines, the Sponsor expects the value of an investment in the Shares to decline proportionately.

There is No Guarantee that the High Trading Price of Gold is Sustained

The international gold market has experienced historically high trading prices in recent years. Because there can be no assurance that this historically high trading price of gold is sustained, there could be significant decreases in the value of net assets and the net asset value of the Trust.

Prices in the international gold market have reached historically high levels in recent years. The price of physical gold going forward and, in turn, the future value of net assets of the Trust, may be dependent upon factors that include global gold supply and demand, investors' inflation expectations, exchange rate volatility and interest rate volatility. An adverse development with regard to one or more of these, or other factors may lead to a decrease in gold bullion currency trading prices. A decline in prices of gold would decrease the value of net assets and the net asset value of the Trust.



Physical Gold Allocated to the Trust May Not Meet the Standards of a London Bar

Physical gold allocated to the Trust in connection with the creation of a Basket may not meet the standards of a London Bar and, if a Basket is issued against such gold, the Trust may suffer a loss.

Neither the Trustee nor the Custodian independently confirms the fineness of the gold allocated to the Trust in connection with the creation of a Basket. The physical gold allocated to the Trust by the Custodian may be different from the reported fineness or weight required by the LBMA's standards for gold bars delivered in settlement of a gold trade (i.e., London Bars), the standards required by the Trust. If the Trustee nevertheless issues a Basket against such gold, and if the Custodian fails to credit the Trust the amount of any deficiency, the Trust may suffer a loss.

The Value of Gold in the Trust Is Limited to the Value of the Fine Ounce Content of Gold

Because gold in the Trust is valued at the price of gold independent of location and type of gold, the value of gold in the Trust is limited to the price of gold multiplied by the Fine Ounce content of the gold.

Gold in the Trust is valued at the price of gold independent of location and type of gold. The price of gold commonly quoted refers to the price of a London Bar in London. Any gold that is not a London Bar located in London may obtain a bid price when offered for sale that deviates from the price of gold. Nonetheless, the Trust values all gold at the price of gold because the Sponsor assumes the cost of conversion of gold. Conversely, in the unlikely event that such a conversion yields a profit, the Sponsor, not the Trust, will keep such profit. As a result, the value of gold in the Trust is limited to the price of gold multiplied by the Fine Ounce content of the gold.

Similarly, when investors exchange their Shares for physical gold other than London Bars, the Shares also are valued at the price of gold for purposes of calculating their Share in the Trust. The Sponsor may recover this conversion cost as part of the Exchange Fee.

The Solactive Index is New, and Therefore, May Have Limited Trading Data and Disruptions

The Trustee values the gold held by the Trust based on the Solactive Index. Potential disruptions and limited data could impact the value of the gold held by the Trust and could have an adverse effect on the value of an investment in the Shares.

The Trustee values the gold held by the Trust based on the Solactive Index, which is described under "Description of the Trust – Valuation of Gold and Computation of Net Asset Value". The Trustee also uses the Solactive Index to determine the net asset value per Share.

In the event that the Solactive Index does not prove to be an accurate benchmark, the net asset value of the Trust and the value of an investment in the Shares could be adversely impacted. Additionally, because the Solactive Index is a new pricing mechanism, there is little existing trading data using the Solactive Index. It is possible that electronic failures or other unanticipated events may occur that could result in delays in the announcement of, or the ability of Solactive to produce, the Solactive Index on any given date. Further, any actual or perceived disruptions that result in the perception that the Solactive Index is vulnerable to actual or attempted manipulation could adversely affect the behavior of investors and traders, which may have an effect on the price of gold should the Solactive Index be broadly adopted. Any such disruptions in the determination of the Solactive Index may also result in an incorrect valuation of the Trust's gold and an inaccurate computation of the Sponsor's fee, among other potential effects.

Governmental Actions May Affect the Price of Gold

Future governmental decisions may have significant impact on the price of gold, which may result in a significant decrease or increase in the value of the net assets and the net asset value of the Trust.

Generally, gold prices reflect the supply and demand of available gold. Governmental decisions, such as the executive order issued by the President of the United States in 1933 requiring all persons in the United States to deliver gold to the Federal Reserve or the abandonment of the gold standard by the United States in 1971, have been viewed as having significant impact on the supply and demand of gold and the price of gold. Future governmental decisions may have an impact on the price of gold, and may result in a significant decrease or increase in the value of the net assets and the net asset value of the Trust.

An Investment in the Trust may be More Volatile than an Investment in a Diversified Portfolio

Because the Trust invests only in gold, an investment in the Trust may be more volatile than an investment in a more broadly diversified portfolio.

The Trust invests only in gold. As a result, the Trust's holding are not diversified. Accordingly, the Trust's net asset value may be more volatile than another investment vehicle with a more broadly diversified portfolio and may fluctuate substantially over time. The price of gold can be volatile. Fluctuations in the price of gold are expected to have a direct impact on the value of the Shares.

Loss of or Damage to the Trust's Gold

Gold owned by the Trust may be subject to loss, damage, theft or restriction on access.

There is a risk that part or all of the Trust's gold could be lost, damaged or stolen. Access to the Trust's gold could also be restricted by natural events (such as an earthquake) or human actions (such as a terrorist attack). Any of these events may adversely affect the operations of the Trust and, consequently, an investment in the Shares.

The Trust does not insure gold held by the Custodian or delivered by the precious metals dealer. Consequently, if there is a loss of assets of the Trust through theft, destruction, fraud or otherwise, the Trust will need to rely on insurance carried by applicable third parties, if any, or on such third party's ability to satisfy any claims against it. If the Trust's gold is lost, damaged, stolen or destroyed under circumstances rendering a party liable to the Trust, the responsible party may not have the financial resources sufficient to satisfy the Trust's claim. For example, as to a particular event of loss, the only source of recovery for the Trust might be limited to the Custodian, the precious metals dealer or other responsible third parties (*e.g.*, a thief or terrorist), any of which may not have the financial resources (including liability insurance coverage) to satisfy a valid claim of the Trust. Moreover, losses due to nuclear accidents, terrorism, riots, acts of God, insurrections, strikes and similar causes beyond the control of the Custodian and for which the Custodian would not be liable may be sustained by the Trust. Any loss of gold owned by the Trust will result in a corresponding loss in the net asset value, and it is reasonable to expect that such loss will also result in a decrease in the value at which the Shares are traded on NYSE Arca.

Recovery for Damage to the Trust's Gold May Be Limited

In the event the Trust's gold is lost, damaged, stolen or destroyed, recovery may be limited to the market value of the gold at the time the loss is discovered, which may negatively affect the value of net assets of the Trust.

If there is a loss due to theft, loss, damage, destruction or fraud or otherwise with respect to the Trust's gold held by the Custodian or delivered by the precious metals dealer, and such loss is found to be the fault of the Custodian or the precious metals dealer, the Trust may not be able to recover more than the market value of the gold at the time the loss is discovered. If the market value of gold increases between the time the loss is discovered and the time the Trust receives payment for its loss and purchases gold to replace the losses, less gold will be acquired by the Trust and the value of the net assets of the Trust will be negatively affected.

RISKS RELATED TO THE SHARES

Sales of Gold in the Market Could Adversely Affect the Shares

Substantial sales of gold by central banks, governmental agencies and multi-lateral institutions could adversely affect an investment in the Shares.

Central banks, other governmental agencies and multi-lateral institutions buy, sell and hold gold as part of their reserve assets. This market sector holds a significant amount of gold, some of which is static, meaning that it is held in vaults and is not bought, sold, leased or swapped or otherwise available in the open market. Several central banks and multi-lateral institutions have sold portions of their gold reserves in recent years, with the result being that this sector, taken as a whole, has been a net supplier of gold to the open market. In the event that future economic, political or social conditions or pressures require members of this sector to liquidate their gold assets all at once or in an uncoordinated manner, the demand for gold may not be sufficient to accommodate the sudden increase in the supply of gold to the market. Consequently, the price of gold may decline which may adversely affect an investment in the Shares.

The Shares May Trade at a Discount or a Premium

Trust Shares may trade at net asset value or at a price that is above or below net asset value. Any discount or premium in the trading price relative to the net asset value per Share may widen as a result of the different trading hours of NYSE Arca and other exchanges.

Trust Shares may trade at, above or below the net asset value per Share. The net asset value per Share will fluctuate with changes in the market value of the gold owned by the Trust. The trading price of the Shares will fluctuate with changes in the net asset value per Share as well as market supply and demand. The amount of the discount or premium in the trading price relative to the net asset value per Share may be influenced by non-concurrent trading hours between the NYSE Arca and major gold markets. While the Shares will trade on the NYSE Arca until 4:00 PM (New York time), liquidity in the market for gold may be reduced after the close of the major world gold markets, including London. As a result, during this time, trading spreads and the resulting discount or premium on the Shares may widen. The Trust may elect to change its benchmark pricing index in the future, which may reduce the discrepancy in the trading price.

There May Not be an Active Trading Market for the Shares

The lack of an active trading market for the Shares may result in losses on your investment at the time of disposition of your Shares.

Although Shares are listed for trading on NYSE Arca, there can be no assurance that an active trading market for the Shares will develop or be maintained. If an active public market for the Shares does not develop or continue, the market prices and liquidity of the Shares may be adversely affected. If you need to sell your Shares at a time when no active market for them exists, the absence of an active market will most likely adversely affect the price you receive for your Shares (assuming you are able to sell them).

The Trust is Not Actively Managed

The Trust does not actively trade gold to take advantage of short-term market fluctuations in the price of gold. An investment in the Trust will yield long-term gains only if the value of gold increases over time.

The Trust does not actively manage the gold it holds. This means that the Trust does not sell gold at times when its price is high or acquire gold at low prices in the expectation of future price increases. It also means that the Trust does not make use of any of the hedging techniques available to professional gold investors to attempt to reduce the risks of losses resulting from price decreases. Any losses sustained by the Trust will adversely affect the value of your Shares.



The Trust May Suspend Redemptions of Baskets by Authorized Participants. Which Could Affect the Market Price of the Shares

There may be situations where the Trust suspends redemptions of Baskets by Authorized Participants. To the extent the value of gold declines, these delays may result in a decrease in the value of the gold received upon redemption by an Authorized Participant, as well as a reduction in liquidity for all investors in the secondary market.

Although Shares are redeemable by Authorized Participants in exchange for the underlying amount of gold, redemptions by Authorized Participants may be suspended during any period while regular trading on NYSE Arca is suspended or restricted, or in which an emergency exists that makes it reasonably impracticable to deliver, dispose of, or evaluate gold. If any of these events occurs at the time of a redemption by an Authorized Participant, and the price of gold decreases before the redemption occurs, an Authorized Participant will sustain a loss with respect to the amount that it would have been able to obtain in exchange for the gold received from the Trust upon the redemption of its Shares, had the redemption taken place when it was originally intended to occur. As a consequence, Authorized Participants may reduce their trading in Shares during periods of suspension, decreasing the number of potential buyers of Shares in the secondary market and the price an investor may receive upon sale.

The Trust May Suspend or Reject the Surrender of Shares for Physical Gold. Which Could Affect the Market Price of the Shares

There may be situations where the Trust suspends or rejects the surrender of Shares for physical gold. To the extent the value of gold declines, these delays may result in a decrease in the value of the physical gold received by a Delivery Applicant, as well as a reduction in liquidity for all investors in the secondary market.

The surrender of Shares for physical gold may be suspended or rejected by the Trust during any period while regular trading on NYSE Arca is suspended or restricted, in which an emergency exists that makes it reasonably impracticable to deliver, dispose of, or evaluate gold, or, with respect to the surrender of Shares by a Delivery Applicant only, as deemed necessary or advisable by the Sponsor. In addition, the Trustee shall reject the delivery of Shares by the Delivery Applicant: (1) if the number of Shares delivered does not correspond to the number of Shares specified in the pre-approved Delivery Application; (2) if the delivered Shares are not accompanied by proper instructions or by a pre-approved Delivery Application; or (3) the number of Fine Ounces represented by the delivered Shares is less than the Fine Ounces to be delivered specified in the Delivery Application. Additionally, the Sponsor may decline to approve a Delivery Application for any reason. The delivery of physical gold shall be suspended in the event the Sponsor resigns or is otherwise unable or unwilling to perform its obligations relating to the process of Delivery Applicants taking delivery of physical gold. If any of these events occurs at the time that a Delivery Application has been received, and the price of gold decreases before the Delivery Application is processed, a Delivery Applicant will sustain a loss with respect to the amount of physical gold that it would have been able to obtain from the Trust in connection with the surrender of the Delivery Applicant's Shares had the surrender taken place when it was originally intended to occur. In addition, there may be a reduction in the trading of Shares during periods of suspension, decreasing the number of potential buyers of Shares in the secondary market and the price an investor may receive upon sale.

The Withdrawal of an Authorized Participant and Substantial Redemptions by Authorized Participants May affect the Liquidity of the Shares

The liquidity of the Shares also may be affected by substantial redemptions by Authorized Participants related to or independent of the withdrawal from participation of Authorized Participants.

In the event that there are substantial redemptions of Shares or one or more Authorized Participants with a substantial interest in the Shares withdraws from participation, the liquidity of the Shares will likely decrease, which could adversely affect the market price of the Shares and result in your incurring a loss on your investment.

Competition From Other Methods of Investing in Gold

An investment in the Shares may be adversely affected by competition from other methods of investing in gold.

The Trust competes with other financial vehicles, including traditional debt and equity securities issued by companies in the gold industry and other securities backed by or linked to gold, direct investments in gold and investment vehicles similar to the Trust. Market and financial conditions, and other conditions beyond the Sponsor's control, may make it more attractive to invest in other financial vehicles or to invest in gold directly, which could limit the market for and reduce the liquidity of the Shares.



Other Investment Vehicles May Cause a Decline in the Price of Gold

The price of gold may be affected by the sale of ETVs tracking gold markets, which could negatively affect gold prices and the price and net asset value of the Shares.

To the extent existing exchange traded vehicles (ETVs) tracking gold markets represent a significant proportion of demand for gold, large redemptions of the securities of these ETVs could negatively affect gold prices and the price and net asset value of the Shares.

Financial Crises May Result in a Decline in the Price of Gold

Crises may motivate large-scale sales of gold which could decrease the price of gold and adversely affect an investment in the Shares.

The possibility of large-scale distress sales of gold in times of crisis may have a short-term negative impact on the price of gold and adversely affect an investment in the Shares. For example, the 2008 financial credit crisis resulted in significantly depressed prices of gold largely due to forced sales and deleveraging from institutional investors such as hedge funds and pension funds. Crises in the future may impair gold's price performance which would, in turn, adversely affect an investment in the Shares.

Factors that May Cause a Decline in the Price of Gold

Several factors may have the effect of causing a decline in the prices of gold and a corresponding decline in the price of Shares, including:

- A significant increase in gold hedging activity by gold producers. Should there be an increase in the level of hedge activity of gold producing companies, it could cause a decline in world gold prices, adversely affecting the price of the Shares.
- A significant change in the attitude of speculators and investors towards gold. Should the speculative community take a negative view towards gold, it could cause a decline in world gold prices, negatively impacting the price of the Shares.
- A widening of interest rate differentials between the cost of money and the cost of gold could negatively affect the price of gold which, in turn, could negatively affect the price of the Shares.
- A combination of rising money interest rates and a continuation of the current low cost of borrowing gold could improve the economics of selling
 gold forward. This could result in an increase in hedging by gold mining companies and short selling by speculative interests, which would
 negatively affect the price of gold. Under such circumstances, the price of the Shares would be similarly affected.

Payment of the Sponsor's Fee in Shares and the Sale of Gold by the Trust May Cause a Decline in the Value of the Shares

The amount of gold represented by each share will decrease when the Sponsor's Fee is paid in Shares and when the Trustee sells the Trust's gold to pay Trust expenses. Without increases in the price of gold sufficient to compensate for that decrease, the price of the Shares will also decline and you will lose money on your investment in Shares.

Although the Sponsor has agreed to assume all organizational and certain ordinary administrative and marketing expenses incurred by the Trust, not all Trust expenses is assumed by the Sponsor. For example, most taxes and other governmental charges that may be imposed on the Trust's property will not be paid by the Sponsor. As part of its agreement to assume some of the Trust's ordinary administrative expenses, the Sponsor has agreed to pay legal fees and expenses of the Trust not in excess of \$100,000 per annum. Any legal fees and expenses in excess of that amount is the responsibility of the Trust.



The Sponsor intends to accept Shares of the Trust for the Sponsor's Fee and reimbursement of expenses not assumed by the Sponsor. However, the Trust may be subject to certain other liabilities (for example, as a result of litigation) which have not been assumed by the Sponsor. The Trust will sell gold to pay those expenses, unless the Sponsor agrees to pay such expenses out of its own pocket and receive reimbursement from the Trust in the form of Shares.

To the extent the Trust issues additional Shares to pay the Sponsor's Fee or sells gold to cover expenses or liabilities, the amount of gold represented by each Share will decrease. New deposits of gold, received in exchange for new Shares issued by the Trust, would not reverse this trend. A decrease in the amount of gold represented by each Share results in a decrease in the price of a Share even if the price of gold has not changed. To retain the Share's original price, the price of gold would have to increase. Without that increase, the lesser amount of gold represented by each Share, you will sustain losses on your investment in Shares. For example, assuming the Trust has not incurred fees or expenses in excess of the amount the Sponsor has agreed to bear and the Shares trade at the same price as the Trust's net asset value, the price of the gold represented by your Shares would need to increase by the amount of the Sponsor's Fee between the date of your purchase and one year later so that your Shares would have the same value on both dates, not including any transaction costs you may incur to purchase your Shares. The Sponsor's Fee is currently 0.25% of the net asset value of the Trust. The value of your investment also may decline if the price of the Shares is negatively affected by the Sponsor's sale in the open market of the Shares that the Sponsor has received from the Trust as payment of the Sponsor's Fee.

Operational Problems May Cause a Decline in the Trading Price of the Shares

The value of the Shares could decline if unanticipated operational or trading problems arise.

There may be unanticipated problems or issues with respect to the mechanics of the Trust's operations and the trading of the Shares that could have a material adverse effect on an investment in the Shares. In addition, to the extent that unanticipated operational or trading problems or issues arise, the Sponsor's past experience and qualifications may not be suitable for solving these problems or issues.

Shareholders May Terminate the Trust

Shareholders with large holdings may choose to terminate the Trust.

Under the Trust Agreement, registered holders of at least 75% of the Shares have the right to require the Trustee to terminate the Trust Agreement. This power may be exercised by a relatively small number of holders of Shares. Upon any such exercise, investors who would have elected to continue to invest in gold through ownership of Shares will be compelled to find another vehicle for such investment and may not be able to identify another vehicle that offers the same features as the Trust.

A Share Submission is Irrevocable

An investor's instruction to a broker-dealer to transfer Shares to the Trust in a Share Submission cannot be changed.

A Delivery Applicant wishing to deliver Shares of the Trust in exchange for physical gold must submit to the Sponsor a Delivery Application and the processing fees through its broker-dealer. The Delivery Application is not binding until Shares are delivered to the Trust. Upon pre-approval of the Delivery Application by the Sponsor, the Sponsor will send a copy of the pre-approved Delivery Application to the Trustee. A Delivery Applicant shall instruct its broker-dealer to transfer Shares to the Trustee; the submission and transfer by the broker-dealer is a binding and irrevocable Share Submission in accordance with the details specified on the pre-approved Delivery Application. Once the Trustee has received a Delivery Applicant's Share Submission and, if the Delivery Applicant has requested physical gold other than London Bars, once the Trustee has received a confirmation certified by the Sponsor that an over-the-counter transaction between the Sponsor and the precious metals dealer has been entered into providing for the exchange of physical gold held by the Trust for physical gold specified by the Delivery Applicant, physical gold is selected or acquired by the Custodian or the precious metals dealer and then released from the Trust for delivery to the Delivery Applicant according with the instructions in the Delivery Application. Once the Shares have been submitted, a Share Submission may no longer be revoked by the Delivery Applicant under any circumstances, though the Share Submission may be rejected by the Trustee or the Sponsor under certain circumstances.

Delivery of Physical Gold to Delivery Applicants Taking Delivery of Physical Gold for their Shares May Take Considerable Time

The Custodian or a precious metals dealer will deliver physical gold to Delivery Applicants in exchange for their Shares. A delay in the delivery of physical gold to Delivery Applicants could result in losses if the price of gold declines.

The Custodian or a precious metals dealer will arrange for the delivery of physical gold to Delivery Applicants in exchange for their Shares. After a Delivery Applicant irrevocably submits Shares to exchange for physical gold, either the Trustee will instruct the Custodian to deliver physical gold to the Delivery Applicant or, if the Delivery Applicant requests physical gold other than London Bars, the Sponsor will enter into an over-the-counter transaction on the business day following the Share Submission Day with a precious metals dealer to exchange physical gold the Trust holds for physical gold specified by the Delivery Applicant. Because delivery time depends on many factors, including the types of physical gold requested and the delivery method chosen, considerable time may elapse by the time Delivery Applicants receive their physical gold. Further, because shipments of physical gold may be broken down into multiple smaller shipments, it may take additional time for the Delivery Applicant to receive all of the requested physical gold. A delay in the delivery of physical gold to Delivery Applicants could result in losses if the price of gold declines.

Suspension or Rejection of the Surrender of Shares

If the Trust suspends or rejects a surrender of Shares for gold, a shareholder may have no alternative but to sell Shares on the open market and thus incur brokerage costs and be subject to potential tax consequences.

If the Trust suspends the surrender of Shares or rejects the delivery of Shares under a Delivery Application, a Shareholder who wishes to redeem Shares may have no alternative but to sell Shares on the open market. Such a sale of Shares will involve brokerage costs and may result in tax consequences to the Shareholder.

The Creation and Redemption Process May Result in a Decline in the Price of Shares

If the process of creation and redemption of Baskets encounters any unanticipated difficulties, the possibility for arbitrage transactions intended to keep the price of the Shares closely linked to the price of gold may not exist and, as a result, the price of the Shares may fall.

If the processes of the creation and redemption of Shares by Authorized Participants (which depend on timely transfers of gold to and by the Custodian) encounter any unanticipated difficulties, potential market participants who would otherwise be willing to purchase or redeem Baskets to take advantage of any arbitrage opportunity arising from discrepancies between the price of the Shares and the price of the underlying gold may not take the risk that, as a result of those difficulties, they may not be able to realize the profit they expect. If this is the case, the liquidity of the Shares may decline and the price of the Shares may fluctuate independently of the price of gold and may fall.

A Delivery Applicant Bears the Risk of Loss in Connection with the Delivery of Physical Gold

A Delivery Applicant that suffers loss of, or damage to, its physical gold during delivery will not be able to claim damages from the Trust, the Trustee, the Custodian, the precious metals dealer from which physical gold was obtained or the Sponsor.

Upon the release of physical gold from the Trust for forwarding to the Delivery Applicant, the Delivery Applicant's physical gold is transported by either a conventional shipping carrier such as the U.S. Postal Service, Federal Express or United Parcel Service, or an armored transportation service engaged by or on behalf of the investor (Delivery Service Provider). Because ownership of physical gold will transfer to the Delivery Applicant at the time the Custodian or the precious metals dealer from which they were obtained surrenders physical gold to the Delivery Service Provider, the Delivery Applicant will bear the risk of loss from the time the Delivery Service Provider assumes possession of physical gold on the Delivery Applicant's behalf. In the event of any loss or damage in connection with the delivery of physical gold after such time, the Delivery Applicant will have no claim against the Trust, the Trustee, the Custodian, such precious metals dealer or the Sponsor but may have a claim against the Delivery Service Provider.



In addition, upon receipt of physical gold, the Delivery Applicant will have five business days, or such shorter or longer period as may be specified in the Delivery Application from time to time, following the receipt of the physical gold to notify the Sponsor in writing of any complaints or objections concerning the shipment, delivery or receipt of the physical gold. In the absence of any such objection or complaint, the Delivery Applicant is deemed to have accepted receipt of the physical gold in full satisfaction of the physical gold due the Delivery Applicant and to have waived any and all claims the Delivery Applicant may have concerning the physical gold received by the Delivery Applicant.

<u>Risks of Transactions with Precious Metals Dealers</u>

Counterparty risks associated with the Trust's transactions with precious metals dealers to exchange the Trust's gold for physical gold of different specifications may expose the Trust to potential quantity and quality deficiencies and to situations where the Trust is not able to exchange gold for physical gold.

If a Delivery Applicant requests physical gold in a form other than London Bars, the Trust will enter into an over-the-counter transaction with a precious metals dealer pursuant to which the type of physical gold requested by a Delivery Applicant is acquired by the Trust from the precious metals dealer and the precious metals dealer is instructed to deliver the requested physical gold to the Delivery Applicant. However, there is no assurance that physical gold acquired by the Trust from the precious metals dealer will meet the quantity and quality requirements of the requested over-the-counter transaction. The precious metals dealer is responsible to the Trust for any deficiency in the amount or quality of physical gold under a Transaction and Shipping Agreement between the Sponsor and the precious metals dealer. In addition, the Trust may enter into exchange transactions with only one or a limited number of precious metals dealers, which may increase the Trust's exposure to counterparty risk. Further, there is a risk that no suitable precious metals dealers are willing to enter into, or continue to enter into, transactions with the Trust, and as a result, the Trust may not be able to exchange London Bars for physical gold of different specifications.

Default of a Precious Metals Dealer

The Trust bears the risk of loss of the amount expected to be received in an exchange of gold in the event of the default or bankruptcy of a precious metals dealer.

Although the Sponsor is responsible for selecting the precious metals dealer and ensuring the agreement by which the precious metals dealer is engaged includes appropriate representations, warranties and covenants of the precious metals dealer regarding completion of the over-the-counter transactions by which the Trust's gold is exchanged for the physical gold requested by the Delivery Applicant, the Sponsor is not responsible for the default or misconduct of the precious metals dealer, provided the Sponsor exercises reasonable care in selecting the precious metals dealer. Under the terms of the Sponsor's engagement of the precious metals dealer, the precious metals dealer is responsible to the Trust for any deficiency in the amount or quality of physical gold it is to provide to the Trust. Accordingly, the Trust bears the risk in connection with any loss resulting from the insolvency or any misconduct of a precious metals dealer. Physical gold that is to be exchanged for different specifications to meet delivery requests from Delivery Applicants is converted into unallocated gold and deposited into the precious metals dealer's unallocated gold account with the Custodian and, until the time that the physical gold to be delivered to a Delivery Applicant is surrendered to the Delivery Service Provider, the Trust may bear some risk of loss to such physical gold held on the Trust's behalf. During those times, the Trust will have no proprietary rights to any specific bars of gold held by the precious metals dealer. In the event the precious metals dealer becomes insolvent or a claim of misconduct is made against the precious metals dealer, the precious metals dealer's assets might not be adequate to satisfy a claim by the Trust.



A Failure by a Precious Metals Dealer to Exercise Due Care with Respect to the Trust's Gold Could Result in a Loss to the Trust

For deliveries of gold other than London Bars to Delivery Applicants, the Trust will rely on a precious metals dealer to exchange the Trust's gold for American Gold Eagle Coins or another form of physical gold and to deliver physical gold to the Delivery Applicant pursuant to the Delivery Application. As a result, a failure by the precious metals dealer to exercise due care in the exchange and delivery of the Trust's gold could result in a loss to the Trust.

The Trust is reliant on a precious metals dealer to exchange the Trust's gold to American Gold Eagle Coins or another form of physical gold in the amount and of the quality specified by the Sponsor in each over-the-counter transaction, and certified by the Sponsor to the Trustee in a confirmation thereof, and to deliver physical gold to the Delivery Applicant pursuant to the instructions in the Delivery Application. Under the Transaction and Shipping Agreement, the precious metals dealer is responsible to the Trust for any deficiency in the amount or quality of physical gold. Although the Transaction and Shipping Agreement requires the precious metals dealer to maintain insurance to protect the Trust in the event of a loss associated with physical gold, the Trust has no input regarding the amount, validity or adequacy of such insurance. Any failure by the precious metals dealer to exercise due care with respect to the exchange and delivery of physical gold may not be detectable or controllable by the Sponsor or the Trustee and, assuming the Delivery Applicant seeks recourse against the Trust, could result in a loss to the Trust.

The Trust's Ability to Recover Losses from a Precious Metals Dealer May be Limited

The limited liability of a precious metals dealer under the Transaction and Shipping Agreement with the Sponsor and New York State law may impair the ability of the Trust to recover losses concerning its gold and any recovery may be limited, even in the event of fraud, to the market value of the gold at the time the fraud is discovered.

The liability of the precious metals dealer is limited under the Transaction and Shipping Agreement. Under the Transaction and Shipping Agreement, the precious metals dealer shall exercise the same degree of care and diligence in safeguarding the Trust's gold as any reasonably prudent person acting as a custodian would exercise in the same circumstances and is liable for losses associated with the failure of physical gold to be in the amount and of the quality specified by the Sponsor in an over-the-counter transaction and for physical loss or destruction of gold that results from fraud, theft, negligence or otherwise and regardless of culpability of the precious metals dealer. However, any such liability is limited to the market value of physical gold held by the precious metals dealer at the time such negligence, fraud or willful default is discovered and is subject to the precious metals dealer honoring its contractual obligations.

Physical Gold May Not Be Available in the Requested Sizes

There is no guarantee that physical gold is available in specified sizes, which may result in a Delivery Applicant paying higher or lower Processing Fees.

The Trust holds London Bars. To facilitate a Delivery Applicant's ability to exchange Shares for physical gold, the Sponsor will engage in an over-thecounter transaction with a precious metals dealer to exchange the Trust's London Bars for physical gold of different specifications. There is no guarantee that at the time that the Sponsor seeks to exchange the Trust's London Bars for physical gold of different specifications such physical gold is available. As a result, it may be necessary for a Delivery Applicant to wait for such physical gold to be available. If the precious metals dealer advises the Sponsor that the desired physical gold is not available, the Sponsor will advise the Delivery Applicant. At that time, the Sponsor may offer the Delivery Applicant physical gold that is different from the physical gold specified in the Delivery Application that comprises the same Fine Ounce content. If the Delivery Applicant accepts different physical gold than that specified in the Delivery Application, a new Delivery Application would need to be completed and it may result in higher or lower Processing Fees. However, the cash proceeds (i.e., the difference between the value of a Delivery Applicant's Shares and the value of physical gold to be delivered to the Delivery Applicant) is not impacted because the total Fine Ounce component of the physical gold will not change unless otherwise agreed to by the Delivery Applicant. During times of high demand for coins in the market, Processing Fees may be updated frequently and may be updated after the time a Delivery Applicant submits an application before it is pre-approved; in this case, the Delivery Applicant may have to pay a higher Processing Fee to have the Delivery Application pre-approved.



Physical Gold Delivered upon Taking Delivery in Exchange for Shares May Need to be Reassayed

If a Delivery Applicant requests that physical gold be delivered to a destination that is outside the "chain of integrity," the physical gold may need to be re-assayed, which could result in additional costs for the Delivery Applicant and potential delays in assaying the physical gold.

The Trust's London Bars are generally accepted by institutional gold dealers without assaying because such London Bars are produced according to strict LBMA specifications and regularly audited to ensure that specifications meet those stated. When traded exclusively among certain institutional gold dealers, London Bars are considered to remain within the "chain of integrity." By remaining in the chain of integrity, London Bars have historically been available at the lowest transaction costs of any gold bullion because assay costs are minimized. However, a London Bar that leaves the chain of integrity may need to be re-assayed. In addition to the costs associated with assaying, there may be significant delays in assaying gold, especially during times when gold may be in high demand, due to potential backlogs.

If, upon exchanging Shares for physical gold, a Delivery Applicant requests that the physical gold be delivered from the Custodian to another bank or a vault in the business of holding physical gold for institutional investors, the physical gold may continue to be accepted for trading without being re-assayed while in the custody of that institution.

If a Delivery Applicant instructs that London Bars be delivered to a destination other than an institutional gold dealer, the London Bars delivered to the Delivery Applicant may no longer be deemed part of the chain of integrity. This may make a future sale of such gold more difficult and expensive. In addition, the value of any London Bars that have left the chain of integrity are likely to be at a discount from the spot price of gold.

Physical gold other than London Bars also may need to be re-assayed should they leave the Custodian. One and 10 Ounce Bars may be accepted by some dealers without re-assaying should the bars appear in excellent condition and/or remain in the mint's original packaging. However, Delivery Applicants should be aware that dealers may charge a fee to re-assay any bar for any reason.

Limited Investor Rights

As an investor, you will not have the rights normally associated with ownership of Shares of other types of investment vehicles. For example, you will have extremely limited voting rights in comparison to those of shareholders in traditional operating companies.

The Trust is a passive investment vehicle with no management and no board of directors. Thus, the Shares are not entitled to the same rights as Shares issued by a corporation operating a business enterprise with management and a board of directors. By acquiring Shares, you are not acquiring the right to elect directors, to vote on certain matters regarding the issuer of your Shares or to take other actions normally associated with the ownership of Shares, such as the right to bring "oppression" or "derivative" actions. You will only have the extremely limited rights described under "Description of the Shares."

Absence of 1940 Act and Commodity Exchange Act Protections

Investors will not have the protections normally associated with ownership of Shares in an investment company registered under the 1940 Act or the protections afforded by the Commodity Exchange Act.

The Trust is not registered as an investment company under the 1940 Act and is not required to register thereunder. Consequently, investors do not have the regulatory protections provided to investors in investment companies. The Trust will not hold or trade in commodity futures contracts regulated by the Commodity Exchange Act, as administered by the CFTC. Furthermore, the Trust is not a commodity pool for purposes of the Commodity Exchange Act, and the Sponsor is not subject to regulation by the CFTC as a commodity pool operator, or a commodity trading advisor, in connection with the Shares. Therefore, investors will not have the regulatory protections provided to investors in instruments or commodity pools regulated by the Commodity Exchange Act.



Termination and Liquidation May Be Required

The Trust may be required to terminate and liquidate at a time that is disadvantageous to investors.

If the Trust is required to terminate and liquidate, such termination and liquidation could occur at a time that is disadvantageous to investors, such as when gold prices are lower than the gold prices at the time when investors purchased their Shares. In such a case, the Trust's gold may be sold as part of the Trust's liquidation and the resulting proceeds distributed to investors is less than if gold prices were higher at the time of the sale.

RISKS RELATED TO THE CUSTODY OF GOLD

The Trust's Ability to Recover Losses from the Custodian is Limited

The limited liability of the Custodian under the agreement with the Trust and U.K. law may impair the ability of the Trust to recover losses concerning its gold and any recovery may be limited, even in the event of fraud, to the market value of the gold at the time the fraud is discovered.

The liability of the Custodian is limited under the Custody Agreement. Under the agreements between the Trustee and the Custodian that establishes the Trust Unallocated Account and the Trust Allocated Account, the Custodian is liable only for losses that are the direct result of its own negligence, fraud or willful default in the performance of its duties. Any such liability is further limited to the market value of the gold held in the Trust Allocated Account and the Trust Unallocated Account at the time such negligence, fraud or willful default is discovered by the Custodian or notified to the Custodian by the Trustee. In addition, under an unallocated account agreement between the Authorized Participant and the Custodian or, if the Authorized Participant uses another custodian, that custodian or the Authorized Participant's custodian may not be contractually or otherwise liable for any losses suffered by any Authorized Participant or investor. Moreover, the terms of the Authorized Participant's unallocated account agreement may have other terms that may limit the recovery of the Authorized Participant's losses from the Custodian or the Authorized Participant's custodian.

It May Be Difficult for the Trust to Seek Legal Redress Against the Custodian

Although the relationship between the Custodian and the Trustee concerning the Trust's allocated gold is expressly governed by U.K. law, a court hearing any legal dispute concerning that arrangement may disregard that choice of law and apply U.S. law, in which case the ability of the Trust to seek legal redress against the Custodian may be frustrated.

The obligations of the Custodian under the Custody Agreement are governed by U.K. law. The Trust is a New York common law trust. Any United States, New York or other court situated in the United States may have difficulty interpreting U.K. law (which, insofar as it relates to custody arrangements, is largely derived from court rulings rather than statute), LBMA rules or the customs and practices in the London custody market. It may be difficult or impossible for the Trust to sue the Custodian in a United States, New York or other court situated in the United States. In addition, it may be difficult, time consuming and/or expensive for the Trust to enforce in a foreign court a judgment rendered by a United States, New York or other court situated in the United States.

Investors Do Not Have the Right to Assert a Claim Against the Custodian

Investors and Authorized Participants lack the right under the Custody Agreement to assert claims directly against the Custodian, which significantly limits their options for recourse.

Neither the investors nor any Authorized Participant will have a right under the Custody Agreement to assert a claim of the Trustee against the Custodian. Claims under the Custody Agreement may only be asserted by the Trustee on behalf of the Trust.



A Failure by the Custodian to Exercise Due Care with Respect to Gold Could Result in a Loss to the Trust

The Trust will rely on the Custodian for the safekeeping of essentially all of the Trust's gold. As a result, failure by the Custodian to exercise due care in the safekeeping of the Trust's gold could result in a loss to the Trust.

The Trust is reliant on the Custodian for the safekeeping of essentially all of the Trust's gold. The Trustee is not liable for the acts or omissions of the Custodian. The Trustee has no obligation to monitor the activities of the Custodian other than to receive and review reports prepared by the Custodian pursuant to the Custody Agreement. In addition, the ability to monitor the performance of the Custodian may be limited because under the Custody Agreement the Trustee and the Sponsor and any accountants or other inspectors selected by the Sponsor have only limited rights to visit the premises of the Custodian for the purpose of examining the Trust's gold and certain related records maintained by the Custodian. As a result of the above, any failure by the Custodian to exercise due care in the safekeeping of the Trust's gold may not be detectable or controllable by the Trustee and could result in a loss to the Trust.

The Trust Would Be An Unsecured Creditor of the Custodian in the Event of Insolvency

Gold held in the Trust Unallocated Account and any Authorized Participant's unallocated account will not be segregated from the Custodian's assets. If the Custodian becomes insolvent, its assets may not be adequate to satisfy a claim by the Trust or any Authorized Participant.

Gold which is part of a deposit for a purchase order or part of a redemption distribution is held for a time in the Trust Unallocated Account and, previously or after, in the unallocated gold account of the purchasing Authorized Participant. During those times, the Trust and the Authorized Participant, as the case may be, will have no proprietary rights to any specific bars of gold held by the Custodian and will each be an unsecured creditor of the Custodian with respect to the amount of gold held in such unallocated accounts. In addition, if the Custodian fails to segregate gold held by it on behalf of the Trust, unallocated gold will not be segregated from the Custodian's assets, and the Trust is an unsecured creditor of the Custodian with respect to the amount so held in the event of the insolvency of the Custodian. In the event the Custodian becomes insolvent, the Custodian's assets might not be adequate to satisfy a claim by the Trust or the Authorized Participant for the amount of gold held in their respective unallocated gold accounts.

Baskets May Be Issued for More or Less Gold than Required

In issuing Baskets, the Trustee will rely on certain information received from the Custodian which is subject to confirmation after the Trustee has relied on the information. If such information turns out to be incorrect, Baskets may be issued in exchange for an amount of gold that is more or less than the amount of gold required to be deposited with the Trust.

The Custodian's definitive records are prepared after the close of its business day. However, when issuing Baskets, the Trustee will rely on information reporting the amount of gold credited to the Trust's accounts that it receives from the Custodian during the business day and which is subject to correction during the preparation of the Custodian's definitive records after the close of business. If the information relied upon by the Trustee is incorrect, the amount of gold actually received by the Trust may be more or less than the amount required to be deposited for the issuance of Baskets.

Any Indemnification that the Trust is Required to Pay May Adversely Affect the Value of the Shares

The value of the Shares are adversely affected if the Trust is required to indemnify the Sponsor, the Trustee or the Custodian as contemplated in the Trust Agreement and the Custody Agreement.

Under the Trust Agreement, each of the Sponsor and the Trustee has a right to be indemnified from the Trust for any liability or expense it incurs without gross negligence, bad faith or willful misconduct on its part. Similarly, the Custody Agreement provides for indemnification of the Custodian by the Trust under certain circumstances. That means that it may be necessary to sell assets of the Trust to cover losses or liability suffered by the Sponsor, the Trustee or the Custodian. Any sale of that kind would reduce the net asset value of the Trust and the value of the Shares.

Custodian Is Not Subject to Specific Governmental Regulatory Supervision

The gold bullion custody operations of the Custodian are not subject to specific governmental regulatory supervision.

The Custodian is responsible for the safekeeping of the Trust's gold bullion that the Custodian allocates to the Trust In connection with the creation of Baskets by Authorized Participants. The Custodian also facilitates the transfer of gold in and out of the Trust. Although the Custodian is a market maker, clearer and approved weigher under the rules of the LBMA (which sets out good practices for participants in the bullion market), the LBMA is not an official or governmental regulatory body. Furthermore, although the Custodian is subject to general banking regulations by U.S. regulators and is generally regulated in the U.K. by the Prudential Regulation Authority and the FCA, such regulations do not directly cover the Custodian's gold bullion custody operations in the U.K. Accordingly, the Trust is dependent on the Custodian to comply with the best practices of the LBMA and to implement satisfactory internal controls for its gold bullion custody operations in order to keep the Trust's gold secure.

GENERAL RISK

The Trust's Service Providers May Not Carry Adequate Insurance

The service providers engaged by the Trust may not carry adequate insurance to cover claims against them by the Trust, which could adversely affect the value of net assets of the Trust.

The Trustee, the Custodian, precious metals dealers and other service providers engaged by the Trust maintain such insurance as they deem adequate with respect to their respective businesses. Investors cannot be assured that any of the aforementioned parties will maintain any insurance with respect to the Trust's assets held or the services that such parties provide to the Trust and, if they maintain insurance, that such insurance is sufficient to satisfy any losses incurred by them in respect of their relationship with the Trust.

Accordingly, the Trust will have to rely on the efforts of the service provider to recover from their insurer compensation for any losses incurred by the Trust in connection with such arrangements.

Uncertainty regarding the effects of COVID-19

The price of the Shares could be adversely affected by the effects of COVID-19

In December 2019, a novel strain of coronavirus, COVID-19, was reported to have surfaced in Wuhan, Hubei Province, China. In January 2020, this coronavirus spread to other countries, including the United States and Europe. The World Health Organization classified the outbreak as a pandemic as it spread globally, and additional variants of COVID-19 continue to circulate and may cause further market disruption and shutdowns (including as a result of government regulation and prevention measures). The COVID-19 pandemic has had and will likely continue to have serious and potentially adverse impacts on social, economic, and financial systems, including significant uncertainty and volatility in the financial markets. Governmental authorities and regulators throughout the world have, in the past, responded to major economic disruptions with a variety of fiscal and monetary policy changes, such as quantitative easing, new monetary programs and lower interest rates. An unexpected or quick reversal of these policies, or the ineffectiveness of these policies, is likely to increase volatility in the market for gold, which could adversely affect the price of the Shares. Efforts to contain the spread of this coronavirus has intensified. To date, this coronavirus has not had a significant impact on our business. Although we currently expect that any disruptive impact of coronavirus on our business will be temporary, this situation continues to evolve and therefore we cannot predict the extent to which the continued COVID-19 outbreak will directly or indirectly affect the price of the Shares. There were some signs of increased demand for physical gold in March 2020 and as a result the precious metals dealer increased coin and bar premiums; the Sponsor has updated available coins and Processing Fees on merkgold.com/fees as information has become available. Future infectious illness outbreaks or other public health emergencies could have similar or other unforeseen impacts and may exacerbate pre-existing political, social and e



Uncertainty regarding the effects of the Russia-Ukraine Conflict

The price of the Shares could be adversely affected by the effects of the Russia-Ukraine war.

Russia launched a large-scale invasion of Ukraine on February 24, 2022. The extent and duration of the military action, resulting sanctions and economic impacts are impossible to predict. These and any related events could cause volatility in precious metals prices and have significant impact on Trust performance and the value of an investment in the Shares. Russia is a significant producer of gold. On March 7, 2022, in response to the Russian hostilities in the Ukraine, LBMA suspended six Russian refiners; as a result, new production by such refiners were no longer be accepted as "Good Delivery" by the London Bullion market. The bars these refiners previously produced will still be considered Good Delivery, consistent with past suspensions of refiners by the LBMA. However, fewer suppliers to the LBMA may lead to a lower supply of Good Delivery gold and further volatility in the price of gold.

Following an announcement at the G7 Summit to collectively ban the import of Russian gold, the UK passed regulations which prohibit the direct or indirect (i) import of gold that originated in Russia, (ii) acquisition of gold that originated in Russia or is located in Russia and (iii) supply or delivery of gold that originated in Russia, all after July 21, 2022. Similarly, U.S. regulations prohibit the import of gold of Russian origin into the United States on or after June 28, 2022 and European Union regulations prohibit the direct or indirect import, purchase or transfer of gold if it originates in Russia and has been exported from Russia after July 22, 2022. On August 3, 2022, Switzerland announced sanctions that ban buying, importing or transporting gold and gold products from Russia, as well as services in connection with said gold and gold products. Although it is not possible to predict the impact that these sanctions may have, such sanctions could impact the operations of the Trust and its service providers and could significantly harm the value of the Trust's Shares.

Information system disruptions could adversely affect the Trust's record keeping and operations

The Trust relies on the information and technology systems of the Trustee, the Custodian, the Marketing Agent and, to a lesser degree, the Sponsor, which could be adversely affected by information systems interruptions, cybersecurity attacks or other disruptions which could have a material adverse effect on our record keeping and operations.

The Custodian, the Trustee and the Trust's marketing agent, Van Eck Securities Corporation (VanEck or Marketing Agent), depend upon information technology infrastructure, including network, hardware and software systems to conduct their business as it relates to the Trust. A cybersecurity incident, or a failure to protect their computer systems, networks and information against cybersecurity threats, could result in a loss of information and adversely impact their ability to conduct their business, including their business on behalf of the Trust. Despite implementation of network and other cybersecurity measures, their security measures may not be adequate to protect against all cybersecurity threats.

USE OF PROCEEDS

Proceeds received by the Trust from the issuance and sale of Baskets consist of gold deposits. Such deposits are held by the Custodian on behalf of the Trust until (1) distributed to Authorized Participants in connection with redemptions of Baskets, (2) distributed or exchanged for distribution to a Delivery Applicant in connection with a Delivery Application, or (3) sold to pay Trust expenses and liabilities not assumed by the Sponsor. See "Description of the Trust-Trust Expenses."

THE GOLD INDUSTRY²

Brief history of gold

From its original use in jewelry and decorative arts to its later role as a standard trading medium and storage of value, gold has in many ways shaped the course of human history. It has been blamed for triggering countless wars, underpinned explorations and adventures, inspired arts creations, and has been instrumental in the development of the world's economies and exchange systems. Today, gold is still treasured worldwide for its lustrous beauty, scarcity and durability. It remains a key component of many countries' official reserves and has retained its importance within jewelry making.

Early history of gold

Because of its luster and beauty, combined with its scarcity, gold naturally became popular with early civilizations, which intuitively placed a high value on gold. As such, gold became a key component in jewelry and decorations. Indeed, the history of gold jewelry stretches back thousands of years: archeologists have found elaborate gold art objects and jewelry dating back to around 3000 B.C.; the earliest known use of gold to adorn Ancient Egyptian kings is circa 2500 B.C.

Along with its aesthetic attributes and scarcity, gold exhibits desirable physical characteristics as a trading medium: great malleability and durability. Gold had played the role as a storage of value even before it was accepted as money. The earliest known gold-to-silver value ratio dates back to Ancient Egypt, where it is stated in the Code of Menes: "one part of gold is equal to two and one half parts of silver in value."

Gold history as money asset

As gold extraction and processing developed, its unique attributes became evermore apparent. Gold is an easy metal to work with - it is often discovered in a virtually pure and workable state, making it easy to be melted, processed, and formed into standardized shapes. As a unit of value, gold therefore displays high levels of portability and measurability. Moreover, as compared to other perishable commodities that have historically been used as mediums of exchange (i.e., cattle, furs and tobacco), gold is much more durable; in addition to its malleability, gold is resistant to corrosion and tarnish, allowing gold to retain an intrinsically stable value.

What follows is a condensed chronology of the use of gold as a monetary asset:

Around 1500 B.C., the Shekel, a coin containing two-thirds gold and one-third silver, became a standard measure unit in the Middle East. In 1091 B.C., King Cheng of Zhou Dynasty in China legalized small gold squares as a form of money. About 600 B.C., Greek city-states started to mint gold coins for trade. By about 560 B.C., the first coins made purely from gold started to circulate in the Kingdom of Lydia (today's western Turkey). As the Lydians were able to separate the gold from the silver, the King of Lydia at the time, Croesus, issued the world's first bi-metallic coinage with both gold and silver coins.

Around 50 B.C., the Roman Empire started to issue a gold coin called the Aureus. In 1284, Great Britain issued its first gold coin, the Florin, and in 1377, shifted to a monetary system based on gold and silver.

2 Data referenced in this section is based on Thomson Reuters GFMS Gold Survey 2017 unless otherwise stated.


The U.S. introduced its first gold coin in 1787. The Gold Standard Act, passed in 1900, established gold as the only standard for redeeming paper money. The Federal Reserve Act of 1913 required that Federal Reserve Notes be backed 40% by gold. In 1944, the Bretton Woods agreement, signed by 44 nations and verified by the U.S. Congress, established a gold exchange standard that set the obligation of each member country to maintain the exchange rate of its currency within a fixed value in terms of gold; on August 15, 1971, President Richard Nixon terminated the convertibility of the U.S. dollar into gold.

Gold supply and demand

Gold demand

Today, gold is used as both a commodity and a store of value. The first category includes gold jewelry and the gold that has been manufactured into industrial products. The second category includes gold reserves held by the official sector and private investors.

Jewelry demand

Jewelry demand has historically accounted for the largest component of total gold demand. At the end of 2017, the estimated total existing aboveground stock of gold amounted to 6.1 billion Ounces³, and about half of the estimated total has been used in jewelry.

The motivation behind gold jewelry demand differs in various regions of the world. In the developed countries, gold jewelry is primarily bought for adornment purposes, while in the developing world, gold jewelry has also been used as a store of value. India, East Asia (excluding Japan) and the Middle East are the major gold jewelry markets by volume in the developing world; gold jewelry is generally of higher cartage and the price more closely reflects the value of gold in these regions compared to developed countries.

Gold jewelry demand on average has been around 70.48 million Ounces per year from the period of 2010 to 2022. Total annual jewelry demand amounted to 152.42 million Ounces in 2022. The largest decline was in 2020, down 38.5% or 21.76 million Ounces. Gold jewelry demand, as a proportion of total gold demand was 60.5% in 2013 before falling to 46.2%, the average during the period, in 2021. In 2022, gold jewelry demand, as a proportion of total demand, decreased by 9.4% from 2021.

Industrial and medical demand

In addition to its application in jewelry, gold has been widely used in manufacturing and medical treatment. In 2022, 6.5% of gold demand came from industrial fabrication. From the period of 2010 to 2022, over 70% of industrial demand has been derived from electronic component manufacturing, in large part due to gold's high electronic conductivity and natural resistance to corrosion. Gold is also used for industrial decoration, such as gold plating and coating.

Industrial use of gold is more common in the developed world, whereas most of the gold fabrication in developing nations is typically for jewelry. Demand for gold used in electronics manufacturing fell sharply in 2009, down 11.7% from 2008, likely caused by weak economic conditions, but it rebounded 17.3% in 2010. From 2010 thereafter, demand for gold used in electronics fell every year between 2010 and 2016, before rising to 8.5 million Ounces in 2017, 8.6 million Ounces in 2018, fell to 8.4 million Ounces in 2019, fell to 8.0 million Ounces in 2020, rising to 8.7 million Ounces in 2021, and falling to 8.0 million Ounces in 2022.

Additionally, gold has long been used for medical and dental purposes. Its outstanding bio-compatibility, malleability and resistance to bacterial colonization make it a well-suited material for various biomedical applications in the human body. Dental use is the primary medical application. Other medical uses include gold wires used in heart transplants and gold-plated stents to support blood vessels. Demand for gold from this sector was down slightly in recent years.

³ Source: World Gold Council (also for subsequent industry data, unless otherwise annotated)



Investment demand

As of 2022, around 2.6 billion Ounces of above-ground gold was held as an investment or store of value, accounting for 39.4% of the estimated total, under half of which was held by the official sector. In 2022, the official stock purchased by the official sector was 36.1 million Ounces.

Central banks and supranational organizations (e.g., the International Monetary Fund (IMF) and Bank of International Settlements (BIS) hold gold as part of their reserve assets. Central banks affect the gold market through buying, selling and lending, as well as swaps and other derivative activities.

Gold is also favored by the private sector as a store of value and a means of investment. Unlike equities, bonds and currencies, gold does not run the risk of issuers' default or mismanagement and is not a liability of any government or corporation. Many investors may consider gold to be a safe haven investment, a portfolio diversifier and inflation hedge.

Over the past decade, there has been a steady rise in the number of investors worldwide holding gold. A large part of this trend has been the advent and proliferation of gold-tracking exchange-traded funds, which allow investors greater access to investments in gold. In 2022, ETF investment demand was -2.3% of the total annual gold demand, as compared to -4.7% in 2021.

Sources of gold supply

Sources of gold supply include mine production, secondary supply from recycled gold and official sector sales.

Mine production

The largest portion of gold supply comes from mine production, including gold produced both from primary deposits and from secondary deposits where the gold is mined as a by-product. All the recorded gold ever mined in human history amounts to approximately 6.7 billion Ounces, or 208,874 metric tons. To put this in perspective, if every single ounce of this gold were placed next to each other, the resulting cube of pure gold would only measure around 22 metres on each side, says World Gold Council.

Gold is produced from mines on every continent except Antarctica (where mining is forbidden by the Antarctica Treaty). South Africa used to be the world's largest gold producing country. At its peak in the early 1970s, South Africa contributed over 70% of world production. However, over the past four decades, South African output has been declining while other countries have expanded gold mining considerably.

Over recent years, gold has been increasingly mined in developing countries; China is currently the world's largest gold producing country. Other notable gold producing countries include Australia, Russia and South Africa. In 2022, global mine production amounted to 116.1 million Ounces, which was 1.4 million Ounces more than the year prior.

Recycled gold

Recycled gold, or scrap gold, is the second largest source of gold supply. Gold's indestructibility means it can be recovered from recycled jewelry and industrial products. This gold can then be melted, refined and cast into bullion bars for resale in the gold market. Supplies emanating from recycled gold have risen steadily in the past two decades and are predominantly sourced from recycled gold jewelry.

Recycled gold supply is highly affected by gold prices and economic conditions. Supplies reached elevated levels during the 1997–1998 Asian financial crisis and hit a record of 41.2 million Ounces in 2009, spurred by the global financial crisis and rising gold prices. Since then, the total amount of scrap gold has decreased to 36.7 million Ounces in 2022.

In 2016, the most recent year for which comprehensive data is available, China, India, and Turkey are the three largest countries supplying recycled gold, accounting for 34.8% of total recycled gold recovered. China is now the largest scrap-supplying nation, supplying 7.5 million Ounces, or 18.3% of total secondary supply, in 2016. India and Turkey contributed 10.4% and 6.1% to the total secondary gold supply, respectively, in 2016.

Official sector sales

Approximately 17.2%⁴ of total above-ground gold stock is held by the official sector, a proportion that had declined over recent years before the global financial crisis. During 1989–2007, official sector sales outstripped annual purchases, meaning the official sector became a net seller of gold to the private sector.

From 1989 to 2007, the official sector supplied an approximate total of 238.8 million Ounces in gold to the private sector. In 1999, the European Central Bank and 14 other central banks signed the first Central Bank Gold Agreement (CBGA). The signatory institutions agreed not to enter the gold market as sellers except for already decided sales. In the second CBGA, Bank of Greece replaced the Bank of England. In August 2009, 19 central banks announced the third CBGA. Under this agreement, the annual ceiling for gold sales was reduced to 12.9 million Ounces.

Since the onset of the financial crisis, the official sector reversed its role as a net seller over the previous nineteen years. From 2008 to 2013, the official sector was a net purchaser of 60.0 million Ounces of gold. Central banks of major developing economies, including the People's Bank of China, the Reserve Bank of India and the Russian central bank, have substantially increased gold reserves. In September 2009, the IMF Executive Board approved the sale of 13.0 million Ounces, approximately one-eighth of the Fund's total holdings of gold, to help boost its lending resources. The IMF completed the gold sales program in December 2010. In 2022, Kazakhstan decreased their gold reserves by 1.5 million Ounces and Turkey increased their gold reserves by 5.5 million Ounces, in 2022.

The gold market and price movement

Global gold trade consists of the over-the-counter (OTC) market, the futures and options markets and the London interbank market.

OTC market

The OTC market accounts for the largest percentage of global gold trading volume. It trades on a 24-hour per business day continuous basis and provides a relatively flexible market in terms of quotes, size, price, destinations for delivery and other factors. The standard trade size ranges between 5,000 and 10,000 Ounces.

OTC market makers include the nine market-making members of the LBMA, and the main centers are London, New York, and Zurich. Market participants include jewelry manufacturers, mining companies, central banks, investors and speculators. Liquidity in the OTC market varies during the day, with the most liquid time periods generally occurring in New York business day mornings, when trading hours in European time zones overlap with trading hours in the United States.

The London Bullion Market is the largest wholesale OTC market for gold and is operated by the LBMA, which acts as the principal point of contact between the market and its regulators. Gold bars must meet the requirements defined by the LBMA.

Futures and options exchanges

The major futures and options exchanges include the New York Commodities Exchange (COMEX) (an affiliate of the Chicago Mercantile Exchange, Inc.), the Multi Commodity Exchange of India (MCX), the Tokyo Commodities Exchange (Tocom), and the Shanghai Futures Exchange. Other leading exchanges for gold derivatives trading include NYSE Liffe and Dubai Gold & Commodities Exchange. Gold futures and options are traded on these exchanges in standardized transaction sizes and delivery dates. Only a small portion of the gold futures market turnover is typically physically delivered.

4 Source: World Gold Council

The COMEX is the largest gold futures and options exchange. In 2022, total gold futures and options contract volume amounted to 54.3 million and 9.8 million contracts, respectively⁵. In 2007, the Chicago Mercantile Exchange merged with the CBOT to form the Chicago Mercantile Exchange Group (CME Group), and in 2008 the CME Group acquired the COMEX.

In November 2013, the Intercontinental Exchange acquired NYSE Liffe, the sixth largest exchange for gold futures trading, as part of the acquisition of NYSE Euronext.

Allocated and Unallocated Gold

Allocated gold is stored in a vault under a custody arrangement, and the individual bars are the property of the owner. When held in this fashion, allocated gold is neither an asset, nor a liability, of a financial institution. As it is typically held under a custody relationship, storage fees and insurance premiums are common when holding gold in allocated form.

From an investor's standpoint, unallocated gold (sometimes referred to as paper gold) is a claim on a non-specific pool of gold held by a financial institution. It is typically held in a gold account at the financial institution. There are no tangible gold bars stored in the investor's name; rather, the investor has a claim on the financial institution's assets (the underlying gold).

Both methods of investing give investors exposure to gold. However, some have been cautious of utilizing unallocated gold, as it represents a liability from a financial institution's standpoint and such a financial institution may lend out the underlying gold an investor has a claim on.

Historical movements in the gold price

The following chart illustrates the historical movements in the price of gold for the period January 1970 to January 2023, measured in U.S. dollar per Ounce.



⁵ Source: CME Group (Dec. 2021)

After reaching a 20-year low of just over \$250 per Ounce in the summer of 1999, the price of gold gradually increased, as a result of the strong rise in physical demand, especially in the major gold markets including China, Egypt, India and Japan. The upward price trend that began in 2001 continued through May 2006.

Following a peak around \$725 per Ounce in May 2006, the gold price fell to just over \$560 in October 2006. Investors' concerns that monetary authorities would move to counter the threat of rising inflation by aggressively raising interest rates is frequently cited as the reason for this price correction.

- However, as the Federal Reserve Bank began to reduce interest rates in response to the subprime mortgage crisis in August 2007, the gold price rallied again. The continued reduction in the Federal Funds rate may have helped drive the price of gold to a fresh high above \$1,010 in March 2008.
- As the subprime mortgage problems escalated into a global financial crisis in late 2008 and the Eurozone debt crisis deepened in 2011, the gold price successively reached new record highs. The gold price reached a historically high level of \$1,900.23 on September 5, 2011. Market concerns surrounding the implications of monetary policies, political uncertainty, sovereign credit risks and U.S. dollar weakness may have underpinned gold demand as a store of value through this period.

In 2022, Gold started off at the year at \$1,829.20 per Ounce. The metal reached a high of \$2,050.76 per Ounce on March 8, 2022. The low for 2022 was \$1,622.36 on September 26, 2022 and ended the year at \$1,824.02 per Ounce.

Volatility

Annualized Standard Deviation

	S&P 500	Spot Gold	Spot Silver
1991–1995	10.1%	9.8%	23.2%
1996–2000	16.0%	13.0%	22.4%
2001–2005	14.9%	13.5%	24.1%
2006–2010	17.8%	19.5%	34.5%
2011–2015	11.7%	18.4%	35.5%
2016–2022	16.3%	13.9%	28.4%

Source: Bloomberg, Merk Investments LLC

Gold price volatility was 9.8% during 1991–1995 and rose to 13.0% for the period of 1996–2000, 13.5% for 2001–2005 and 19.5% for 2006–2010. Gold price volatility declined to 18.4% during the 2011–2015 period. In 2016-2022, gold price volatility came down further to 13.9%. The price of gold has historically been less volatile than other commodities such as silver. This lower volatility may reflect gold's role as a financial asset and the much broader liquid financial market that gold has compared to other commodities.



BUSINESS OF THE TRUST

The activities of the Trust are limited to: (1) issuing Baskets in exchange for the gold deposited by Authorized Participants with the Custodian for safekeeping; (2) delivering gold in exchange for Baskets surrendered by Authorized Participants for redemption; (3) allocation by the Custodian of London Bars to the Trust Allocated Account in connection with creation of Baskets; (4) de-allocation by the Custodian of London Bars from the Trust Allocated Account and the credit of gold to the Trust Unallocated Account when necessary; (5) engaging in over-the-counter transactions to exchange the Trust's gold for gold of different specifications for the purpose of processing Delivery Applications; and (6) delivering physical gold in exchange for Shares by Delivery Applicants.

The Trust is not actively managed. It will not engage in any activities designed to obtain a profit from, or to ameliorate losses caused by, changes in the price of gold.

Trust Objectives

The Trust was formed on May 6, 2014 under New York State law pursuant to the Trust Agreement. The Trust Agreement was amended effective October 26, 2015, changing the name of the Trust to Van Eck Merk Gold Trust, and subsequently on April 28, 2016, changing the name of the Trust to VanEck Merk Gold Trust. The Trust's primary objective is to provide investors with an opportunity to invest in gold through the Shares and to be able to take delivery of physical gold in exchange for those Shares. The Trust's secondary objective is for the Shares to reflect the performance of the price of gold less the expenses of the Trust's operations. An investment in physical gold may require expensive and sometimes complicated arrangements in connection with the transportation, storing and insurance of the gold. The Trust provides investors with a convenient and cost efficient way to buy and hold gold through an exchange traded security with the option to take delivery of the physical gold. Although owning Shares is not the exact equivalent of an investment in gold, such Shares provide investors with an alternative that allows a level of participation in the gold market through the securities market.

The Trust's Guiding Principles

To meet its primary objective to provide investors with an opportunity to invest in gold through the Shares and to be able to take delivery of physical gold in exchange for their Shares, the Sponsor has structured the Trust along the following principles:

Holding London Bars. To allow investors to invest in gold through the Shares, the Trust holds London Bars. When traded in institutional sizes, London Bars typically carry the lowest transaction cost compared to other forms of gold because there is no need to convert London Bars to gold of other specifications or involve a precious metals dealer before a Delivery Applicant takes delivery of London Bars. By contrast, taking delivery of forms of gold other than London Bars typically involves conversion costs (i.e., converting London Bars to physical gold of other specifications) and the assistance of a precious metals dealer. As such, the Trust holds primarily London Bars to facilitate a cost effective process to create and redeem Baskets.

Maintaining Allocated Gold. The Trust will hold its London Bars in allocated form in the Trust Allocated Account with the Custodian. The Trust Allocated Account will be used to hold the individually identified bars of gold deposited with the Trust. The physical gold is held in a segregated fashion in the name of the Trust, not commingled with other depositor funds or assets. The Trust has full title to the gold with the Custodian holding it on the Trust's behalf. Each investor owns a pro-rata share of the Trust, and as such holds pro-rata ownership of the Trust assets, corresponding to the number of Shares held. Trust holdings are identified in a weight list of bars published on the Trust's website showing the unique bar number, gross weight, the assay or fineness of each bar and its fine weight. Credits or debits to the holding will be affected by physical movements of bars to or from the Trust's physical holding. The Trust's gold holdings are subject to periodic audits.

Minimizing the Use of Unallocated Gold. The Trust will need unallocated gold to facilitate transactions with Authorized Participants, to exchange gold for different specifications to meet delivery requests from Delivery Applicants of physical gold and to pay Trust expenses not assumed by the Sponsor, if any. The Custodian only will accept a delivery of gold in exchange for a Basket if it can promptly convert the gold to allocated gold. The Custodian must allocate physical gold to the Trust such that, at the end of each business day, the Trust may hold no more than 430 Fine Ounces, corresponding to the maximum weight of a London Bar, in unallocated gold.



Exchanging Physical Gold for Physical Gold of Different Specifications. To facilitate the ability to exchange Shares for physical gold for delivery, the Sponsor may exchange the Trust's gold for gold of different specifications. All gold obtained by the Trust must be without numismatic value and have a minimum fineness (or purity) of 995 parts per 1,000 (99.5%), except that the Trust may also obtain American Gold Eagle Coins (with a minimum fineness of 91.67%) solely for delivery to a Delivery Applicant. All gold held by the Trust is valued based upon its Fine Ounce content. While Delivery Applicants may always request London Bars, market conditions may cause the Sponsor to limit other types of physical gold made available for delivery.

Permitting Investors to Take Delivery of Physical Gold. Delivery Applicants may submit Shares to the Trust in exchange for physical gold.

Delivery Applicants may take delivery of as little as a 1 Ounce Bar, subject to a minimum dollar value the specified by the Sponsor from time to time on the Trust's website. By requiring that the delivery of gold to Delivery Applicants meet certain minimum dollar value criteria, which may change from time to time, sales taxes are anticipated to be applicable to the delivery of gold to Delivery Applicants. However, if such taxes do apply, they are the sole responsibility of the Delivery Applicant.

Taking delivery of physical gold is subject to guidelines intended to minimize the amount of cash that will be distributed with physical gold. As a result, investors need to submit Shares that correspond very closely to number of Fine Ounces represented by the gold requested.

The Trust will ship physical gold to a Delivery Applicant by a conventional shipping carrier such as the U.S. Postal Service, Federal Express, United Parcel Service or armored transportation service. A conventional shipping carrier may deliver gold to residential addresses. An armored transportation service, which may be required for insurance purposes, will only deliver to trusted, non-residential addresses.

Charging an Exchange Fee. The Exchange Fee varies depending on the type of physical gold a Delivery Applicant would like to take delivery of and reflects costs arising from: reviewing Delivery Applications, coordinating with Delivery Applicants and the Trust's other service providers, the conversion of London Bars into physical gold to be delivered, and the related expenses of the Trustee and the Sponsor.

Taking Delivery of London Bars. Delivery Applicants requesting London Bars will need to submit Shares that very closely correspond in Fine Ounces to the median Fine Ounce content of London Bars held by the Trust multiplied by the number of London Bars requested. London Bars are delivered directly from the Custodian. It may not be possible to exactly match the number of Shares submitted with the number of Fine Ounces represented by the requested physical gold, requiring the Trust to sell some gold to facilitate the delivery request.

Minimizing Cash Holdings. The Trust is committed to minimizing the use of cash, keeping essentially all assets of the Trust in gold. To achieve this, the Sponsor has agreed to pay the Trust's ordinary expenses and to be reimbursed therefor through the issuance of Shares to it rather than through receiving cash. The Trust will not normally hold cash, or any other assets besides gold, but may temporarily hold a very limited amount of cash in connection with deliveries of physical gold to Delivery Applicants.

To meet its secondary objective to have the Shares reflect the performance of the price of gold, the Sponsor has structured the Trust as follows:

Transactions with Authorized Participants. By allowing Authorized Participants to directly issue and redeem Baskets with the Trust, Authorized Participants may be able to take advantage of price discrepancies between the Trust's underlying gold holdings and the value of the Shares. As a result of this incentive provided to Authorized Participants, the value of the Shares may reflect the performance of the price of gold.

To minimize the cash portion of delivery by Delivery Applicants of physical gold for their Shares, the Sponsor will only approve Delivery Applications where the number of Shares to be submitted leads to a cash portion that is as low as practical in the assessment of the Sponsor.

Exchange of Shares for Physical Gold other than London Bars. For physical gold other than London Bars, the Sponsor will require the submission of Shares that correspond in net assets to the number of Fine Ounces contained in the physical gold requested. The number of Shares required for submission will typically be the smallest whole number of Shares greater than the net assets of the Trust corresponding to the Fine Ounce content of physical gold requested. The Sponsor may demand that an additional share or Shares be submitted when, in the Sponsor's assessment, it facilitates the exchange process, such as when extraordinary Trust expenses may be expected, by reducing the likelihood that the net asset value of the Trust differs on the Share Submission Day from that anticipated by the Sponsor at the time the Delivery Application is filed, which is in advance of the Share Submission Day.

Exchange of Shares for London Bars. Because London Bars vary in Fine Ounce content between 350 Fine Ounces and 430 Fine Ounces, it may be difficult to obtain a combination of London Bars that closely matches the number of Fine Ounces represented by the Shares submitted. Delivery Applicants will need to submit Shares that very closely correspond in Fine Ounces to the median Fine Ounce content of London Bars held by the Trust multiplied by the number of London Bars requested.

Any portion of the exchange not delivered in physical gold will be provided in cash.

The Shares offer an investment that is:

Easily Accessible and Relatively Cost Efficient. Investors can access the gold market through a traditional brokerage account. The Sponsor believes that investors will be able to more effectively implement strategic and tactical asset allocation strategies that use gold by using the Shares instead of using the traditional means of purchasing, trading and holding gold. Transaction costs related to the Shares may also be lower than those associated with the purchase, storage and insurance of physical gold.

Exchange Traded and Transparent. The Shares have been listed on the NYSE Arca under the symbol OUNZ since May 16, 2014. The following tables set out the range of high and low closing prices for the Shares as reported for NYSE Arca transactions for each of the quarters during the fiscal years ended January 31, 2023 and 2022:

Fiscal Year Ended January 31, 2023:

]	High		Low	
First Quarter	\$	20.11	\$	17.40	
Second Quarter	\$	18.49	\$	16.45	
Third Quarter	\$	17.50	\$	15.74	
Fourth Quarter	\$	18.89	\$	15.69	

Fiscal Year Ended January 31, 2022:

	High	Low
First Quarter	\$ 18.21	\$ 16.34
Second Quarter	\$ 18.59	\$ 17.06
Third Quarter	\$ 17.84	\$ 16.71
Fourth Quarter	\$ 18.17	\$ 17.06

The Shares provide investors with an efficient means to implement various investment strategies. The Shares are eligible for margin accounts. The Trust does not hold or employ any derivatives and the Shares are backed by the assets of the Trust. Furthermore, the value of the Trust's holdings are reported on the Trust's website daily.

Minimal Credit Risk. The Shares represent an interest in physical gold owned by the Trust (other than up to a maximum of 430 Fine Ounces of gold held in unallocated form) and held in physical custody at the Custodian. Physical gold of the Trust is not subject to borrowing arrangements with third parties. Other than the gold temporarily being held in unallocated form to facilitate the delivery of physical gold to Delivery Applicants, redemptions by Authorized Participants, the exchange of gold for different specifications and the payment of Trust expenses not assumed by the Sponsor, if any, the Trust's gold is not subject to counterparty or credit risks. The gold is held in the form of London Bars which is allocated to the Trust Allocated Account and held in the Trust's name by the Custodian. This contrasts with other financial products that gain exposure to gold through the use of derivatives that may be subject to counterparty and credit risks.

Patented Delivery Process. On January 7, 2014, the Sponsor was issued patent #8,626,641 by the United States Patent and Trademark Office for a "deliverable commodity investment vehicle." Among other items, the patent claims a delivery process that is "highly scalable because it retains AML responsibilities at broker." By utilizing the Sponsor's patented methodology as part of the Trust's delivery feature, potential bottlenecks to conduct anti-money laundering (AML) checks on Delivery Applicants can be avoided.

Secondary Market Trading

The Shares may trade in the secondary market on the NYSE Arca at prices that are lower or higher relative to their net asset value per share. The amount of the discount or premium in the trading price relative to the net asset value per share may be influenced by non-concurrent trading hours between the NYSE Arca and the COMEX, London and Zurich. While the Shares will trade on the NYSE Arca until 4:00 PM New York time, liquidity in the global gold market may be reduced after the close of the major world gold markets, including London, Zurich and COMEX, usually at 1:30 PM New York time. As a result, during this time, trading spreads and the resulting premium or discount on the Shares may widen.

Legal Proceedings

The Trust is aware of no existing or pending legal proceedings against it, nor is it involved as a plaintiff in any proceeding or pending litigation.

CREATION AND REDEMPTION OF SHARES BY AUTHORIZED PARTICIPANTS

The Trust issues and redeems Baskets equal to a block of 50,000 Shares. The Trust issues and redeems Baskets only to Authorized Participants. The creation and redemption of Baskets will only be made in exchange for the delivery to the Trust or the distribution by the Trust of the amount of gold represented by the Baskets being created or redeemed, the amount of which will be based on the combined Fine Ounces represented by the number of Shares included in the Baskets being created or redeemed determined on the day the order to create or redeem Baskets is properly received.

Orders to create and redeem Baskets may be placed only by Authorized Participants. An Authorized Participant must: (1) be a registered broker-dealer or other securities market participant, such as a bank or other financial institution, which, but for an exclusion from registration, would be required to register as a broker-dealer to engage in securities transactions, (2) be a participant in DTC, and (3) must have an agreement with the Custodian establishing an unallocated account in London or have an existing unallocated account meeting the standards described herein. To become an Authorized Participant, a person must enter into an Authorized Participant Agreement with the Sponsor and the Trustee. The Authorized Participant Agreement provides the procedures for the creation and redemption of Baskets and for the delivery of the gold required for such creations and redemptions. The Authorized Participant Agreement and the related procedures attached thereto may be amended by the Trustee and the Sponsor, without the consent of any investor or Authorized Participant. A transaction fee of \$500 will be assessed on all creation and redemption transactions. Multiple Baskets may be created on the same day, provided each Basket meets the requirements described below and that the Custodian is able to allocate gold to the Trust Allocated Account such that the Trust Unallocated Account holds no more than 430 Fine Ounces of gold at the close of a business day.

Authorized Participants who make deposits with the Trust in exchange for Baskets will receive no fees, commissions or other form of compensation or inducement of any kind from either the Sponsor or the Trust, and no such person has any obligation or responsibility to the Sponsor or the Trust to effect any sale or resale of Shares.

Authorized Participants are cautioned that some of their activities will result in their being deemed participants in a distribution in a manner that would render them statutory underwriters and subject them to the prospectus-delivery and liability provisions of the Securities Act, as described in "Plan of Distribution."

Prior to initiating any creation or redemption order, an Authorized Participant must have an agreement with the Custodian establishing an unallocated account in London or have an existing unallocated account with another LBMA-member custodian identified by the Authorized Participant to the Custodian and the Trustee. Gold held in Authorized Participants' unallocated accounts with the Custodian is typically not segregated from the Custodian's assets. As a result, an Authorized Participant establishing an unallocated account with the Custodian will have no proprietary interest in any specific bars of gold held by the Custodian. Credits to such an unallocated account are therefore at risk of the Custodian's insolvency. Similarly, credits to an unallocated account maintained with another LBMA-member custodian may also be at risk of such custodian's insolvency.

As the terms of the Authorized Participant unallocated account agreement may differ in certain respects from the terms of the Trust Unallocated Account Agreement, potential Authorized Participants should review the terms of the Authorized Participant unallocated account agreement carefully.

Certain Authorized Participants are expected to have the facility to participate directly in the gold bullion market and the gold futures market. In some cases, an Authorized Participant may from time to time acquire gold from or sell gold to its affiliated gold trading desk, which may profit in these instances. Each Authorized Participant will be registered as a broker-dealer under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (Exchange Act), and regulated by FINRA or will be exempt from being or otherwise will not be required to be so regulated or registered, and will be qualified to act as a broker or dealer in the states or other jurisdictions where the nature of its business so requires. Certain Authorized Participants will be regulated under federal and state banking laws and regulations. Each Authorized Participant will have its own set of rules and procedures, internal controls and information barriers as it determines is appropriate in light of its own regulatory regime.

Authorized Participants may act for their own accounts or as agents for broker-dealers, custodians and other securities market participants that wish to create or redeem Baskets. An order for one or more Baskets may be placed by an Authorized Participant on behalf of multiple clients. As of the date of this Prospectus, Virtu Financial BD LLC, Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC, and JP Morgan Securities, LLC have each signed an Authorized Participant Agreement with the Sponsor and the Trustee and, upon the effectiveness of such agreement, may create and redeem Baskets as described above. Persons interested in purchasing Baskets should contact the Sponsor or the Trustee to obtain the contact information for the Authorized Participants.

Gold is delivered to the Trust and distributed by the Trust through credits and debits between Authorized Participants' unallocated accounts, the Trust Unallocated Account and the Trust Allocated Account. When an Authorized Participant creates a Basket, gold will be transferred from an Authorized Participant to the Custodian. The transfer will appear as a debit to the Authorized Participant's unallocated account and a credit to the Trust Unallocated Account. On the same business day, the Custodian allocates the gold to the Trust Allocated Account and stores the gold for safekeeping. When physical gold is allocated to the Trust, no more than 430 Fine Ounces of gold (the maximum weight corresponding to a London Bar) may remain in the Trust Unallocated Account at the end of each business day. Once gold has been accepted by the Custodian, the Trust bears the risk of loss. Once gold has been released by the Custodian for delivery to an Authorized Participant, the Authorized Participant bears the risk of loss.

All gold represented by a credit to any Authorized Participant's unallocated account represents a right to receive Fine Ounces of gold. London Bars must further conform to London Good Delivery Standards.

Under the Authorized Participant Agreement, the Sponsor has agreed to indemnify the Authorized Participants against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act.

The following description of the procedures for the creation and redemption of Baskets is only a summary and an investor should refer to the relevant provisions of the Trust Agreement and the form of Authorized Participant Agreement for more detail, each of which is attached as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this Prospectus is a part. See "Where You Can Find More Information" for information about where you can obtain the registration statement.

Creation Procedures - Authorized Participants

On any business day, an Authorized Participant may place an order with the Trustee to create one or more Baskets. For purposes of processing both purchase and redemption orders, a "business day" means any day other than a day: (1) when the NYSE Arca is closed for regular trading; or (2) if the order or other transaction requires the receipt or delivery, or the confirmation of receipt or delivery, of gold in the United Kingdom or in some other jurisdiction on a particular day, (A) when banks are authorized to close in the United Kingdom or in such other jurisdiction or when the London gold market is closed or (B) when banks in the United Kingdom or in such other jurisdiction are, or the London gold market is, not open for a full business day and the order or other transaction requires the execution or completion of procedures which cannot be executed or completed by the close of the business day. Purchase orders must be placed by 3:59:59 PM New York time. The day on which the Trustee receives a valid purchase order is the purchase order date.

By placing a purchase order, an Authorized Participant agrees to deposit gold with the Trust, as described below. Prior to the delivery of Baskets for a purchase order, the Authorized Participant also must have wired to the Trustee the amount of the non-refundable transaction fee due for the purchase order and an amount equal to all taxes, governmental charges and fees payable in connection with such deposit, the transfer of gold and the issuance and delivery of Shares.

Determination of Required Deposits

The amount of the required gold deposit for a Basket is determined by dividing the number of Fine Ounces of gold held by the Trust by the number of Baskets outstanding, as adjusted for the amount of gold constituting estimated accrued but unpaid fees and expenses of the Trust. The number of Baskets outstanding is determined by dividing the number of Shares outstanding by 50,000 (or other number of Shares in a Basket for such business day).

Fractions of a Fine Ounce of gold smaller than 0.001 of a Fine Ounce which are included in the gold deposit amount are disregarded in the foregoing calculation. All questions as to the composition of a gold deposit for a Basket will be finally determined by the Trustee. The Trustee's determination of the required gold deposit for a Basket shall be final and binding on all persons interested in the Trust.



Delivery of Required Deposits

An Authorized Participant who places a purchase order is responsible for crediting its unallocated account, if held at the Custodian, with the required gold deposit amount in gold loco London and, if the Authorized Participant does not maintain its unallocated account with the Custodian, causing the required gold deposit to be transferred to the Custodian, by 11:00 AM (London time) on the third business day following the purchase order date. No Shares are issued unless and until the Custodian has informed the Trustee that it has credited to the Trust Allocated Account at the Custodian the corresponding amount of gold. If the Custodian has notified the Trustee and the Sponsor that it is unable to move the gold from the Trust Unallocated Account to the Trust Allocated Account in connection with a particular purchase order or generally, the Trustee will, unless otherwise instructed by the Sponsor, reject the particular purchase order as well as any other subsequent purchase orders on the same business day. Upon receipt of the gold deposit amount, the Custodian, after receiving appropriate instructions from the Authorized Participant and the Trustee, will use commercially reasonable endeavors to transfer by 2:00 PM (London time) on the third business day following the purchase order date the gold deposit amount in gold loco London to the Trust Unallocated Account, and on the same business day, acting on standing instructions given by the Trustee, the gold deposit amount from Trust Unallocated Account to the Trust Allocated Account by allocating specific bars of gold such that no more than 430 Fine Ounces remain in the Trust Unallocated Account. Upon transfer of the gold deposit amount to the Trust Allocated Account, the Trustee will direct DTC to credit the number of Baskets ordered to the Authorized Participant's DTC account. The expense and risk of delivery, ownership and safekeeping of gold until such gold has been received by the Trust shall be borne solely by the Authorized Participant.

Because gold is allocated only in multiples of whole bars, the amount of gold allocated from the Trust Unallocated Account to the Trust Allocated Account may be less than the total Fine Ounces credited to the Trust Unallocated Account. Any balance will be held in the Trust Unallocated Account. The Custodian may hold no more than 430 Fine Ounces of gold (maximum weight corresponding to one London Bar) in the Trust Unallocated Account at the close of a business day.

Rejection of purchase orders

The Trustee may reject a gold deposit at any time when the Trustee's transfer books are closed or if the Sponsor thinks it necessary or advisable for any reason. None of the Trustee, the Sponsor, or the Custodian will be liable for the rejection of any purchase order or gold deposit.

Redemption Procedures - Authorized Participants

The procedures by which an Authorized Participant can redeem one or more Baskets will mirror the procedures for the creation of Baskets. On any business day, an Authorized Participant may place an order with the Trustee to redeem one or more Baskets. Redemption orders must be placed no later than 3:59:59 PM on each business day the NYSE Arca is open for regular trading. A redemption order so received is effective on the date it is received in satisfactory form by the Trustee. The redemption procedures allow only Authorized Participants to redeem Baskets. An investor may not redeem Baskets other than through an Authorized Participant.

By placing a redemption order, an Authorized Participant agrees to deliver the Baskets to be redeemed through DTC's book-entry system to the Trust no later than the third business day following the effective date of the redemption order. Prior to the delivery of the redemption distribution for a redemption order, the Authorized Participant must also have wired to the Trustee the non-refundable transaction fee due for the redemption order.

The redemption distribution from the Trust will consist of a credit to the redeeming Authorized Participant's unallocated account representing the amount of the gold held by the Trust evidenced by the Shares being redeemed as of the date of the redemption order. Fractions of a Fine Ounce included in the redemption distribution smaller than 0.001 of a Fine Ounce are disregarded. Redemption distributions will be subject to the deduction of any applicable tax, fees or other governmental charge that may be due, as well as any charges or fees in connection with the transfer of gold and the issuance and delivery of Shares, and any expense associated with the delivery of gold other than by credit to an Authorized Participant's unallocated account with the Custodian.

Delivery of redemption distribution

The redemption distribution due from the Trust is delivered to the Authorized Participant on the third business day following the redemption order date if, by 9:00 AM New York time on such third business day, the Trustee's DTC account has been credited with the Baskets to be redeemed.

The Custodian will arrange for the redemption amount in gold to be transferred from the Trust Allocated Account to the Trust Unallocated Account and, thereafter, to the redeeming Authorized Participant's unallocated account. The Authorized Participant and the Trust each are at risk in respect of gold credited to their respective unallocated accounts in the event of the Custodian's insolvency. See "Risk Factors - The Trust Would Be An Unsecured Creditor of the Custodian in the Event of Insolvency."

As with the allocation of gold to the Trust Allocated Account that occurs upon a purchase order, if in transferring gold from the Trust Allocated Account to the Trust Unallocated Account in connection with a redemption order there is an excess amount of gold transferred to the Trust Unallocated Account, the excess over the gold redemption amount will be held in the Trust Unallocated Account. The Custodian may hold no more then 430 Fine Ounces of gold (maximum weight corresponding to one London Bar) in the Trust Unallocated Account at the close of each business day.

Suspension or rejection of redemption orders

The Trustee may, in its discretion, and will when directed by the Sponsor, suspend the right of redemption, or postpone the redemption settlement date or reject a particular redemption order (1) for any period during which the NYSE Area is closed other than customary weekend or holiday closings, or trading on the NYSE Area is suspended or restricted or (2) for any period during which an emergency exists as a result of which delivery, disposal or evaluation of gold is not reasonably practicable. Neither the Sponsor nor the Trustee will be liable to any person or in any way for any loss or damages that may result from any such suspension or postponement.

The Trustee will reject a redemption order if the order is not in proper form as described in the Authorized Participant Agreement or if the fulfillment of the order, in the opinion of its counsel, might be unlawful.

Creation and Redemption Transaction Fee

To compensate the Trustee for services in processing the creation and redemption of Baskets, an Authorized Participant is required to pay a transaction fee to the Trustee of \$500 per order to create or redeem Baskets. An order may include multiple Baskets. The transaction fee may be reduced, increased or otherwise changed by the Trustee with the consent of the Sponsor.

Tax Responsibility

Authorized Participants are responsible for any transfer tax, sales or use tax, recording tax, value added tax or similar tax or other governmental charge applicable to the creation or redemption of Baskets - and delivery and receipt of gold pursuant thereto - regardless of whether such tax or charge is imposed directly on the Authorized Participant. By placing a purchase order or redemption order, an Authorized Participant agrees to indemnify the Sponsor, the Trustee and the Trust if any of them is required by law to pay any such tax or charge, together with any applicable penalties, additions to tax and interest thereon.

TAKING DELIVERY OF PHYSICAL GOLD

In exchange for its Shares and payment of the Processing Fee, a Delivery Applicant will be entitled to one or more bars or coins of physical gold having approximately the total Fine Ounces represented by the Shares on the day on which the Delivery Applicant's broker-dealer submits his or her Shares to the Trust in exchange for physical gold (Share Submission Day). As it is unlikely that the total Fine Ounces of physical gold will exactly correspond to the Fine Ounces represented by a specific number of Shares, a Delivery Applicant will likely receive some cash representing the net sale proceeds of any excess Fine Ounces (i.e., the Cash Proceeds). To minimize the Cash Proceeds of any exchange, the Delivery Application requires that the number of Shares submitted closely correspond in Fine Ounces to the Fine Ounces of physical gold that is held or that is to be acquired by the Trust for which the delivery is sought. Share Submissions are processed in the order approved.

Delivery Application

Investors interested in taking delivery of physical gold in exchange for their Shares in the Trust (Delivery Applicants) must submit a Delivery Application to the Sponsor. A Delivery Application expresses the Delivery Applicant's non-binding intention to exchange Shares for physical gold on the Share Submission Day, including the applicable grace period. The Delivery Applicant must also provide instructions to his or her broker-dealer to effect the exchange of Shares for physical gold. The Sponsor may reject any Delivery Application.

A Delivery Application may be found on the Trust's website at www.merkgold.com. It also is an Appendix to this Prospectus.

Minimum Purity of Bars for Exchange

The Trust may obtain, solely for the purpose of delivery to Delivery Applicants, gold bars and coins, without numismatic value, having a minimum fineness (or purity) of 995 parts per 1,000 (99.5%) or American Gold Eagle gold coins, with a minimum fineness of 91.67%.

Delivery Amount and Share Submission Quantity

A Delivery Applicant must specify in its Delivery Application the type and quantity of physical gold to be delivered and the number of Shares to be tendered in exchange (Share Submission Quantity).

- The Share Submission Quantity closely corresponds to the Fine Ounce content of physical gold requested:
 - Physical Gold other than London Bars: The Share Submission Quantity for physical gold other than London Bars is the smallest whole number of Shares representing an aggregate number of Fine Ounces greater than the Fine Ounce content of the physical gold requested.
 - London Bars: London Bars vary in Fine Ounce content from 350 to 430 Fine Ounces. The Share Submission Quantity for London Bars is the
 smallest whole number of Shares representing an aggregate number of Fine Ounces equal to the product of the number of London Bars
 requested and the median Fine Ounce content of London Bars held by the Trust. Referencing the approximate median Fine Ounce content of
 London Bars, or multiple London Bars, as specified by the Sponsor from time to time, is
 intended to limit the Cash Proceeds in connection with the delivery of London Bars.
 - American Gold Eagle Coins: The Share Submission Quantity for American Gold Eagle Coins is the smallest whole number of Shares representing an aggregate number of Fine Ounces greater than the Fine Ounce content of the requested number of such coins.
 - None of the Trust, the Trustee, the Custodian, the Sponsor or the precious metals dealer shall be liable for a failure to deliver the maximum number of Fine Ounces represented by the Share Submission Quantity.

• The Delivery Applicant will receive Cash Proceeds equal to the net proceeds of the sale of the Fine Ounces of gold included in the Share Submission Quantity in excess of physical gold to be delivered. Any Cash Proceeds will be credited by the Trustee to the broker-dealer who submitted the Delivery Application for the benefit of the Delivery Applicant.

The Delivery Application states a grace period after the specified Share Submission Day during which the physical gold requested may be obtained for the specified Share Submission Quantity. However, as expenses are accrued in the Trust every day, the Cash Proceeds are likely to be reduced with each day of delay in exchanging the Share Submission Quantity. To increase the grace period, the Sponsor may require that the Share Submission Quantity be increased to reduce the likelihood a Share Submission Quantity will be rejected should delays in the share submission cause the Shares submitted no longer to correspond to at least the physical gold specified in the Delivery Application. In order to facilitate the delivery of the gold specified in the Delivery Application, the grace period will typically extend the date that a Delivery Applicant is required to submit Shares to the Trust to no more than six business days from the date that a Delivery Application is approved, as described below.

Each day the NYSE Arca is open for trading, the Sponsor will publish on the Trust's internet website a calculator to estimate the Share Submission Quantity and the Cash Proceeds for an exchange of Shares for physical gold. The actual Cash Proceeds will be the net proceeds received from the sale of the excess Fine Ounces included in the Share Submission Quantity. The Share Submission Quantity may be rejected if the Trust incurs extraordinary expenses between the submission of the Delivery Application and the Share Submission Day.

The Trustee will reject an exchange of Shares on behalf of a Delivery Applicant if the number of Shares delivered does not correspond to the number of Shares specified in the pre-approved Delivery Application, if the delivered Shares are not accompanied by proper instructions from the Delivery Applicant's broker and by a pre-approved Delivery Application and if the number of Fine Ounces represented by the delivered Shares, as determined for the Share Submission Day, is less than the number of Fine Ounces represented by the physical gold specified in the Delivery Application. Additionally, the Sponsor may decline to approve a Delivery Application if it is expected that the Trust will not be able to acquire the physical gold a Delivery Applicant specifies in the Delivery Application.

Processing Fees

The exchange of Shares for the delivery of physical gold is subject to the following Processing Fees. The Processing Fees must be submitted with the Delivery Application. The Processing Fees include:

- Fees to compensate the Sponsor (Exchange Fee), and
- A delivery fee (Delivery Fee) associated with the transport of physical gold to Delivery Applicants. This fee is only applicable if delivery is made outside of the lower 48 States.

The Sponsor may waive or reduce applicable Processing Fees from time to time. Any waiver or reduction in applicable Processing Fees will be published on the Trust's website and available to any eligible Delivery Applicant. When available, if implemented, waivers or reductions in Processing Fees may apply during certain limited time periods, for Delivery Applicants seeking particular types of gold (i.e., coins or bars), or for Delivery Applicants completing multiple Delivery Applications over proscribed time periods. Because Processing Fees are not paid by the Trust, they do not impact the value of gold held by the Trust.

Exchange Fee: The Exchange Fee compensates the Sponsor for services provided as part of the delivery process, including the cost to the Sponsor and the Trustee to process the Share Submission and the cost associated with the over-the-counter transactions to exchange gold for gold of different specifications. The Exchange Fee is \$500 plus a flat fee per ounce of the gold represented by the Shares submitted on the Share Submission Day. In times of high demand for coins and bars, including when mints are closed as a result of a pandemic, Exchange Fees may be elevated, reflecting higher premiums of coins and bars in the market. As of September 6, 2023, Exchange Fees are as follows:

	F	'ee per		Fee Per	
Type of Gold Bar	Ounce		Ounce Application		Purity
1oz Perth Mint Gold Bar	\$	24.00	\$	500.00	0.9999%
1oz 2023 Royal Mint Gold Britannia King	\$	39.00	\$	500.00	0.9999%
10oz Australian Bar	\$	21.00	\$	500.00	0.9999%
1kg Kilo Bar	\$	13.00	\$	500.00	0.9999%
London Bar	\$	0.00	\$	4,000.00	95.00 - 99.99%

The Exchange Fee is due at the time the Delivery Application is submitted to the Sponsor. The Exchange Fee is fully reimbursable until the Delivery Applicant submits his or her Shares to the Trustee.

The Sponsor may change the Exchange Fee with notice as published on the Trust's website.

For physical gold other than London Bars, there is no Exchange Fee applied to the Fine Ounces in the Share Submission Quantity in excess of the Fine Ounces of physical gold to be delivered. This means that there is no Exchange Fee due on the Cash Proceeds for physical gold other than London Bars. Delivery Applicants interested in taking a combination of different types of physical gold have to file separate Delivery Applications for each type of physical gold.

<u>Delivery Fee</u>: The Delivery Fee covers the cost of preparing and transporting physical gold from the Custodian or the precious metals dealer to the location specified by the Delivery Applicant in the Delivery Application. No Delivery Fee is charged to the Delivery Applicant for the delivery of physical gold to destinations in the lower 48 States. The Delivery Fee also includes the cost of insuring physical gold during transport. Delivery Fees, if applicable, will be quoted to Delivery Applicants outside of the lower 48 States upon filing a Delivery Application. See "Delivery Method" below for further discussion.

Sales Taxes: The Trust currently does not anticipate sales taxes applying to the delivery of gold to Delivery Applicants. However, if such taxes do apply, they are the sole responsibility of the Delivery Applicant.

Delivery Payment Schedule

All Processing Fees must be wired to the Sponsor. The Processing Fee is due at the time the Delivery Application is submitted to the Sponsor and is fully refundable until a Delivery Applicant irrevocably submits his or her Shares to the Trustee.

Delivery Method

The Trustee will instruct the Custodian or the Sponsor shall instruct the precious metals dealer, as applicable, to deliver physical gold to a Delivery Applicant based on instructions in the Delivery Application. Once physical gold has been tendered to the courier identified in the Delivery Application by the Custodian or the precious metals dealer, the physical gold cannot be returned and is no longer the responsibility of the Trust, the Trustee, the Custodian, the precious metals dealer or the Sponsor.

The Trust will ship physical gold to a Delivery Applicant fully insured using accepted business practices for precious metals delivery that may include, amongst others, use of a conventional shipping carrier (*e.g.*, U.S. Postal Service, Federal Express, United Parcel Service); or an armored transportation service. No separate Delivery Fee is charged for delivery of physical gold to destinations in the lower 48 States; additional fees may apply to the Delivery Applicant for deliveries outside of the lower 48 States.

Delivery Applicants should contact the Sponsor to discuss delivery method and location. Delivery Applicants should be aware that the gold delivered is likely to represent a substantial U.S. dollar value:

- Shipments may be broken down into multiple smaller shipments and possibly shipped on different days to meet insurance requirements of the shipping carrier. A Delivery Applicant can utilize a shipping carrier only if insurance requirements can be met and the Delivery Applicant and Sponsor agree on an acceptable delivery destination. A conventional shipping carrier may deliver gold to residential addresses.
- Armored Transportation Service will only deliver to certain trusted locations; an Armored Transportation Service does not deliver to residential addresses.
- A Delivery Applicant can utilize an armored truck service only if the Delivery Applicant and the Armored Transportation Service agree on an acceptable delivery destination. London Bars will only be transported using Armored Transportation Service.

The Sponsor may decline a Delivery Application if no delivery method and location is agreed upon.

Procedure to Take Delivery of Physical Gold in Exchange for Shares

Investors interested in taking delivery of physical gold in exchange for their Shares (Delivery Applicants) must submit a Delivery Application to the Sponsor and wire to the Sponsor the Processing Fees. A Delivery Application expresses the Delivery Applicant's non-binding intention to exchange Shares for physical gold on a stated date (Share Submission Day), subject to a limited grace period. The Sponsor will screen and pre-approve the Delivery Application. The Share Submission Day will typically be the third business day following approval of the Delivery Application but the grace period may not extend the Share Submission Day later than the sixth business day following such approval. A Delivery Application is available in Appendix A and online at www.merkgold.com.

The Sponsor typically will review a Delivery Application within 3 business days after receipt of the Delivery Application. Delivery Applications received after 4:00 PM Eastern Time are considered to have been received the next business day. Delivery Applicants will be advised of reasons for any delay. Any Processing Fee is refunded if the Delivery Application is rejected by the Sponsor. For the Sponsor to pre-approve a Delivery Application, the following conditions must be met:

- The Processing Fee must be paid for the Delivery Application to be processed.
- The Delivery Application must be submitted in a form satisfactory to the Sponsor, including
 - Who: Providing Delivery Applicant's personal and account information.
 - What: Providing the number of Shares to be submitted and the types of physical gold and Share Submission Day requested.
 - Where: Providing a delivery location and method acceptable to the Sponsor.
- The Sponsor may decline to approve Delivery Applications for any reason, in the Sponsor's sole discretion, including if the precious metals dealer
 indicates that the type of physical gold requested may not be available on the Share Submission Day, including any applicable grace period.

Upon pre-approval of the Delivery Application, a Delivery Applicant must instruct his or her broker to submit a delivery instruction accompanied by the pre-approved Delivery Application and transfer the Share Submission Quantity to the Trustee on the specified Share Submission Day. If the Processing Fee as calculated on the Share Submission Day is greater than the Processing Fee that the Delivery Applicant already submitted to the Sponsor, the remaining Processing Fees are due on the Share Submission Day and the Delivery Applicant must wire the difference.

The transfer of Shares, accompanied by the broker's delivery instruction and a pre-approved Delivery Application, is a binding and irrevocable request to take delivery of physical gold in exchange for Shares based on instructions in the Delivery Application (Share Submission). The Trustee will reject the Share Submission (1) if the number of Shares surrendered does not correspond to the number of Shares specified in the pre-approved Delivery Application, (2) if the delivered Shares are not accompanied by proper instructions and a pre-approved Delivery Application or (3) if the number of Fine Ounces of gold represented by the surrendered Shares on the Share Submission Day is less than the Fine Ounces of physical gold to be delivered as specified in the Delivery Application.

The Trustee may only accept or reject Share Submissions in their entirety. Neither the Trustee nor the Sponsor shall be in any way liable should the Trustee reject the Shares that have been submitted.

Once the Trustee has accepted the Share Submission and, if the Delivery Applicant has requested physical gold other than London Bars, once the Trustee has received a confirmation certified by the Sponsor of an over-the-counter transaction between the Sponsor and the precious metals dealer providing for the exchange of physical gold held by the Trust for physical gold specified by the Delivery Applicant, the Shares submitted will be retired and the Trustee will either instruct the Custodian to prepare physical gold for forwarding to the Delivery Applicant according to the instructions provided in the Delivery Application or notify the Sponsor who will arrange with the precious metals dealer for the gold to be exchanged for the requested physical gold for forwarding to the Delivery Applicant.

Once physical gold is released for delivery to the Delivery Applicant that physical gold is no longer part of the Trust and the Trust bears no liability pertaining to the gold released. In the event that physical gold cannot be released for delivery to the Delivery Applicant on a particular business day, such physical gold will remain the property of the Trust until the physical gold can be released for delivery.

Upon receipt of physical gold, the Delivery Applicant will have five business days, or such shorter or longer period as may be specified in the Delivery Application from time to time, following the receipt of the physical gold to notify the Sponsor in writing of any complaints or objections concerning the shipment, delivery or receipt of the physical gold. In the absence of any such objection or complaint, the Delivery Applicant will be deemed to have accepted receipt of the physical gold in full satisfaction of the physical gold due the Delivery Applicant and to have waived any and all claims the Delivery Applicant may have concerning the physical gold received by the Delivery Applicant.

Example of an Exchange of Shares for Physical Gold

In the following example, a Delivery Applicant from the lower 48 States desires to receive 100 One Ounce Bars, representing 100 Fine Ounces of gold held by the Trust for a Share Submission Day of Monday, June 9⁷:

Number of Shares to be Submitted, as provided on <u>www.merkgold.com.</u> 8	10,071 Shares
Processing Fees consist of an Exchange Fee of \$3,000 for One Ounce Bars based on assumed \$30 Exchange Fee per Fine Ounce. Processing Fee is the same as the Exchange Fee (No separate Delivery Fee is applicable on deliveries to the lower 48 States).	\$3,000 Processing Fees
Delivery Applicant contacts Sponsor at 855-MRK-OUNZ (or 855-675-6869) to discuss suitable delivery methods and types of physical gold available. Delivery Applicant and Sponsor agree to have 100 One Ounce Bars, if available, delivered to Delivery Applicant's home address by Federal Express overnight delivery service.	Tuesday, June 3
Delivery Applicants submits Delivery Application to Sponsor for pre-approval and wires Processing Fee to Sponsor.	Wednesday, June 4
Delivery Applicant is notified by Sponsor that Delivery Application has been pre-approved. The precious metals dealer holds or sets aside 100 One Ounce Bars pending the Delivery Applicant's Share Submission in' accordance with the terms of the pre-approved Delivery Application.	Thursday, June 5
Delivery Applicant instructs broker to transfer Shares to Trustee together with instructions to make delivery in accordance with attached pre-approved Delivery Application for settlement on Monday, June 9, the Share Submission Day.	Friday, June 6
Share Submission Day: Delivery Applicant's broker irrevocably submits 10,071 Shares with delivery instruction and pre-approved Delivery Application.	Monday, June 9

⁷ Days of the week and dates are provided for illustrative purposes only and are not tied to any particular year.

⁸ For purposes of this example, 1 Share of the Trust is projected to correspond to .00993 Fine Ounces of gold on the Share Submission Day. 100 Fine Ounces of gold then correspond to 100 / .00993 = 10,070.49345 shares on the Share Submission Day. The minimum number of shares to be delivered to receive 100 One Ounce Gold bars is thus 10,071 shares, representing 100.00503 Fine Ounces of gold.



Trustee accepts Share Submission from Delivery Applicant's broker. Trustee calculates the Fine Ounces of gold represented by the submitted Shares to exceed the Fine Ounces of 100 One Ounce Bars by 0.00503 Fine Ounces. ⁹	Monday, June 9
Sponsor contracts with precious metals dealer to exchange 100 Fine Ounces from the Trust for 100 One Ounce Bars for delivery Thursday, June 12 and transmit a confirmation of the contract certified by the Sponsor to the Trustee.	Tuesday, June 10
Custodian sells 0.00503 Fine Ounces.	Wednesday, June 11
Proceeds of sale of 0.00503 Fine Ounces (Cash Proceeds of \$7.11) are wired to Delivery Applicant's broker for the	
benefit of the Delivery Applicant per instructions provided in the Delivery Application. ¹⁰	Thursday, June 12
100 One Ounce Bars are shipped to the Delivery Applicant for overnight delivery.	Thursday, June 12
100 One Ounce Bars are received by the Delivery Applicant (estimated date).	Friday, June 13

⁹ The excess of the Fine Ounces represented by the Share Submission, 100.00503 Fine Ounces, over the 100 One Ounce Bars to be delivered is thus 0.00503 Fine Ounces of gold, which will be sold by the Custodian with the proceeds submitted to the Trustee for the account of the Delivery Applicant who will receive the Cash Proceeds.

¹⁰ The sale price is assumed to be \$1,414.20 per Fine Ounce. The Proceeds thus equals 0.00503 Fine Ounces * \$1,414.20 per Fine Ounce = \$7.113426.

Anti-Money Laundering Screening

Delivery Applications may be subject to Anti-Money Laundering screening when they submit the Delivery Application. The Sponsor will not preapprove a Delivery Application if the Sponsor has concerns about fraudulent conduct or anti-money laundering activity. Corporate and non-U.S. investors are cautioned that their Delivery Applications may be delayed or rejected if the Sponsor is not able to verify the identity of the investor.

Tax Responsibility

Investors are responsible for any transfer tax, sales or use tax, recording tax, value added tax or similar tax or other governmental charge applicable to the receipt of gold, regardless of whether such tax or charge is imposed directly on the investor. Each investor agrees to indemnify the Sponsor, the Trustee and the Trust, promptly on request, if any of them is required by law to pay any such tax or charge, together with any applicable penalties, additions to tax and interest thereon.

FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES

This section summarizes the material federal income tax consequences that generally will apply to the purchase, ownership and disposition of Shares by a "U.S. Investor" (as defined below) and certain federal tax consequences that may apply to the purchase, ownership and disposition of Shares by a "non-U.S. Investor" (as defined below). The following discussion represents, insofar as it describes conclusions regarding federal tax law and subject to the limitations and qualifications described therein, the opinion of K&L Gates LLP, special federal income tax counsel to the Sponsor. The discussion is based on the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the Code), final and temporary Treasury regulations promulgated thereunder and judicial and administrative interpretations of the Code, all as in effect on the date of this Prospectus; no assurance can be given that future legislation, regulations, court decisions and/or administrative pronouncements will not significantly change applicable law and materially affect the conclusions expressed herein, and any such change, even though made after an investor has invested in the Trust, could be applied retroactively. This discussion does not purport to be complete or to deal with all aspects of federal income taxation that may be relevant to an investor in light of its particular circumstances or to an investor mentioned in the second sentence of the next paragraph.

The tax treatment of investors may vary depending on their own particular circumstances. Certain investors - including banks, thrift institutions and certain other financial institutions, insurance companies, tax-exempt organizations, brokers and dealers in securities or currencies, certain securities traders, persons holding Shares as a position in a "hedging," "straddle," "conversion" or "constructive sale" transaction (as those terms are defined in the authorities mentioned above), qualified pension and profit-sharing plans, IRAs, certain other tax-deferred accounts, U.S. expatriates, persons whose "functional currency" is not the U.S. dollar, persons subject to the federal alternative minimum tax, foreign investors (except as specifically provided under "Income Taxation of Non-U.S. Investors" and "Estate and Gift Tax Considerations for Non-U.S. Investors" below) and other investors with special circumstances - may be subject to special rules not discussed below. In addition, the following discussion applies only to investors who will hold Shares as "capital assets" (as defined in section 1221 of the Code).

The discussion below does not address the effect of any state, local or foreign tax law on an investor. Purchasers of Shares are urged to consult their own tax advisers with respect to all federal, state, local and foreign tax law considerations potentially applicable to their investment in Shares.

For purposes of this discussion, a "U.S. Investor" is an investor who or that is:

- An individual who is treated as a citizen or resident of the United States for federal tax purposes;
- A corporation or partnership (or other entity treated as such for those purposes) that is created or organized in the United States or under the laws of the United States or any state thereof or the District of Columbia;
- An estate other than an estate the income of which, from non-U.S. sources that is not effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business
 within the United States, is not includible in gross income;
- A trust if a court within the United States is able to exercise primary supervision over the administration of the trust and one or more persons
 described in any of the three preceding clauses have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust; or
- An eligible trust that has made a valid election under applicable Treasury regulations to continue to be treated as a domestic trust.

An investor that is not a U.S. Investor as so defined is referred to below as a "non-U.S. Investor." For federal tax purposes, the treatment of any beneficial owner of an interest in a partnership (including any entity classified as such for those purposes) will generally depend on the partner's status and the partnership's activities. Partnerships and partners should consult their own tax advisers about the federal income tax consequences of purchasing, owning and disposing of Shares.



Taxation of the Trust

The Trust will be treated as a "grantor trust" for federal tax purposes. As a result, the Trust itself will not be subject to federal income tax. Instead, the Trust's income and expenses will "flow through" to its investors, and the Trustee will report the Trust's income, gains, losses and deductions to the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) on that basis. There can be no assurance that the IRS will agree with that treatment, and it is possible that the IRS or another tax authority could assert a position contrary thereto and that a court could sustain that contrary position. Neither the Sponsor nor the Trustee will request a ruling from the IRS with respect to the classification or treatment of the Trust for federal tax purposes. If the IRS were to assert successfully that the Trust is not a "grantor trust," the Trust would be classified as a partnership for those purposes, which may affect timing and other tax consequences to its investors.

Taxation of U.S. Investors

An investor will be treated, for federal tax purposes, as if it directly owns a *pro rata* share of the Trust's assets and directly receives that share of any Trust income and incurs that share of the Trust's expenses. In the case of an investor that purchases Shares for cash, its initial tax basis in its *pro rata* share of the assets held in the Trust at the time it acquires its Shares will be equal to its cost of acquiring the Shares. In the case of an investor that acquires its Shares as part of the creation of a Basket, the delivery of gold to the Trust in exchange for a *pro rata* share of the underlying gold the Trust holds at the time it acquires its Shares will not be a taxable event to the investor, and the investor's tax basis in and holding period for that share of the Trust's gold will be the same as its tax basis in and holding period for the gold delivered in exchange therefor. For purposes of this discussion, and unless stated otherwise, it is assumed that all of an investor's Shares are acquired on the same date and at the same price per share. Investors that hold multiple lots of Shares, or that are contemplating acquiring multiple lots of Shares, should consult their own tax advisers as to the determination of the tax basis in and holding period for the underlying gold represented by such Shares.

If the Trust sells gold, for example to generate cash to pay its fees or expenses, an investor will recognize gain or loss in an amount equal to the difference between (1) the investor's *pro rata* share of the amount the Trust realizes on the sale and (2) the investor's tax basis in its *pro rata* share of the gold that was sold. Although it is not entirely free from doubt, the Trust will treat the issuance of Shares to the Sponsor as payment of the Sponsor's Fee and/or reimbursement of the Trust's expenses and/or liabilities as a taxable exchange by the Trust of the portion of the underlying gold represented by those Shares and thus will also constitute a taxable event for investors. An investor's tax basis in its share of any gold sold or exchanged by the Trust generally will be determined by multiplying the investor's total basis in its share of all the gold held in the Trust immediately prior to the sale or exchange by a fraction, the numerator of which is the amount of gold sold or exchanged and the denominator of which is the total amount of all the gold so held. After any such sale or exchange, an investor's tax basis in its *pro rata* share of the gold remaining in the Trust will be equal to its tax basis in its share of the gold held in the Trust immediately prior to the sale or exchanged.

On the sale of some or all of its Shares, an investor will be treated as having sold the part of its *pro rata* share of the gold held in the Trust at that time that is attributable to the Shares sold. Accordingly, the investor generally will recognize gain or loss on the sale in an amount equal to the difference between (1) the amount realized pursuant to the sale of the Shares and (2) the investor's tax basis in that attributable part, as determined in the manner described in the preceding paragraph.

If an investor redeems (which term, and its variations, as used in this section includes a surrender, and its variations, to the Trust by a Delivery Applicant of) some or all of its Shares in exchange for, i.e., in order to take delivery of, the underlying gold (including American Gold Eagle Coins) represented by the redeemed Shares, the exchange will generally not be a taxable event for the investor (except as noted below with respect to any Cash Proceeds). In addition, if an investor acquires its Shares as part of the creation of a Basket by delivering to the Trust gold in specified denominations (*e.g.*, unallocated gold), the subsequent redemption of its Shares for gold delivered by the Trust in different denominations (*e.g.*, LBMA gold in denominations of 350 to 430 Fine Ounces or 10 Ounce Bars of gold or coins) will not constitute a taxable event, provided that the amount of gold received on the redemption contains the equivalent metallic content of the gold delivered on the creation, less amounts accrued or sold to pay the Trust's expenses and other charges. An investor's tax basis in the gold received on a redemption generally will be the same as the investor's tax basis in the portion of its *pro rata* share of the gold held in the Trust immediately prior to the redemption that is attributable to the redeemed Shares. An investor's holding period with respect to the gold received on a redemption should include the period during which the investor held the redeemed Shares. A subsequent sale of the gold received by the investor will be a taxable event.

If an investor is entitled to any Cash Proceeds on the redemption of some or all of its Shares, the investor will be treated as having sold the portion of its *pro rata* share of the gold held in the Trust equal in value to the Cash Proceeds.

An investor's tax basis in its *pro rata* share of the gold held in the Trust immediately after any sale or redemption of less than all of the investor's Shares generally will equal (1) its tax basis in its share of the total amount of the gold held in the Trust immediately prior to the sale or redemption less (2) the portion of such basis that is taken into account in determining the amount of gain or loss the investor recognizes on the sale or, in the case of a redemption, is treated as the basis in the gold received by the investor in the redemption.

Maximum 28% Long-Term Capital Gains Tax Rate for U.S. Investors Who Are Individuals

Gains recognized by an individual, estate or trust (each referred to below as an "individual" unless the context requires otherwise) from the sale of "collectibles," which term includes gold, held for more than one year are subject to federal income tax at a maximum rate of 28% rather than the lower maximum rates applicable to most other long-term capital gains individuals recognize (a maximum of 15% for a single individual with taxable income not exceeding \$492,300 (\$553,850 for married individuals filing jointly) and 20% for individuals with taxable income exceeding those respective amounts, which apply for 2023 and will be adjusted for inflation annually thereafter). For these purposes, gain an individual recognizes on the sale of an interest in a "grantor trust" that holds collectibles (such as the Trust) is treated as gain recognized on the sale of the collectibles, to the extent the gain is attributable to unrealized appreciation in value of the collectibles. Therefore, any gain recognized by an individual U.S. Investor attributable to the Trust's sale of any gold that the investor is treated (through his, her or its ownership of Shares) as having held for more than one year, generally will be subject to federal income tax at a maximum rate of 28%. The tax rates for capital gains recognized on the sale of assets held by an individual U.S. Investor for one year or less, or by a taxpayer other than an individual, are generally the same as those at which ordinary income is taxed.

3.8% Tax on Net Investment Income

An individual is required to pay a 3.8% tax on the lesser of (1) the excess of the individual's "modified adjusted gross income" over a threshold amount (\$250,000 for married persons filing jointly and \$200,000 for single taxpayers) or (2) the individual's "net investment income," which generally includes dividends, interest, and net gains from the disposition of investment property. This tax is in addition to any other taxes due on that income. U.S. Investors should consult their own tax advisers regarding the effect, if any, this provision may have on their investment in Shares.

Brokerage Fees and Trust Expenses

Any brokerage or other transaction fee incurred by an investor in purchasing Shares will be included in the investor's tax basis in the Trust's underlying assets. Similarly, any brokerage fee incurred by an investor in selling Shares will reduce the amount the investor realizes with respect to the sale.

Investors will be required to recognize the full amount of gain or loss on a sale of gold by the Trust (as discussed above), even though some or all of the sale proceeds are used by the Trustee to pay Trust expenses. An investor may deduct its respective pro rata share of each expense incurred by the Trust to the same extent as if it directly incurred the expense. Investors who are individuals, however, may be required to treat some or all of the expenses of the Trust as miscellaneous itemized deductions, the deductibility of which was suspended for taxable years beginning after December 31, 2017, and before January 1, 2026, by the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act enacted in December 2017.

Investment by U.S. Tax-Exempt Investors

Certain U.S. Investors (referred to in this paragraph as U.S. Tax-Exempt Investors) are subject to federal income tax only on their "unrelated business taxable income" (UBTI). It is expected that, unless a U.S. Tax-Exempt Investor incurs debt to purchase Shares, it should not realize UBTI with respect to its *pro rata* share of the Trust's income or gains. U.S. Tax-Exempt Investors should consult their own tax advisers regarding the federal income tax consequences of holding Shares in light of their particular circumstances.

Investment by Regulated Investment Companies

Mutual funds and other investment vehicles that are "regulated investment companies" within the meaning of Code section 851 should consult with their own tax advisers concerning (1) the likelihood that an investment in Shares, although they are a "security" within the meaning of the 1940 Act, may be considered an investment in the underlying gold for purposes of Code section 851(b) and (2) the extent to which an investment in Shares might nevertheless be consistent with preservation of their qualification under that section.

Investment by Certain Retirement Plans

Section 408(m) of the Code provides that the purchase of a "collectible" as an investment for an IRA, or for a Tax-Qualified Account, is treated as a taxable distribution from the account to the owner of the IRA, or to the participant for whom the Tax-Qualified Account is maintained, of an amount equal to the cost to the account of acquiring the collectible. The Trust has received a private letter ruling from the IRS that (1) the acquisition of Shares by the trustee or custodian of an IRA or a Tax-Qualified Account will not constitute the acquisition of a collectible and (2) an IRA or such an account that owns Shares will not be treated as having made a distribution to the IRA owner or plan participant under Code section 408(m) solely by virtue of owning those Shares. (The facts and representations set forth and made in the request for that ruling remain true and complete at the date of this Prospectus). If a redemption of Shares results in the delivery of gold to an IRA or Tax-Qualified Account, however, that delivery would constitute the acquisition of a collectible to the extent provided under that section. See also "ERISA and Related Considerations."

Income Taxation of Non-U.S. Investors

A non-U.S. Investor generally will not be subject to federal income tax with respect to gain recognized on the sale or other disposition of Shares, or on the sale of gold by the Trust, unless (1) the non-U.S. Investor is an individual and is present in the United States for 183 days or more during the taxable year of the sale or other disposition and the gain is treated as being from U.S. sources or (2) the gain is effectively connected with the conduct by the non-U.S. Investor of a trade or business in the United States and certain other conditions are met. Non-U.S. Investors are advised to consult their own tax advisers as to the tax consequences, under the laws of any non-U.S. jurisdiction to which they are subject, of their purchase, holding, sale and redemption of or any other dealing in Shares and, in particular, as to whether any value added tax, other consumption tax or transfer tax is payable in relation to such purchase, holding, sale, redemption or other dealing.

Estate and Gift Tax Considerations for Non-U.S. Investors

Individuals who are neither citizens nor residents (as determined for federal estate and gift tax purposes) of the United States (collectively, Non-Residents) are subject to estate tax on all property that has a U.S. "situs." Shares may well be considered to have a U.S. situs for these purposes. If Shares are so considered, they would be includible in the U.S. gross estate of a Non-Resident investor; federal estate tax is imposed at rates of up to 40% of the fair market value of the U.S. taxable estate. In addition, the federal "generation-skipping transfer tax" may apply in certain circumstances. The estate of a Non-Resident investor who was resident in a country that has an estate tax treaty with the United States may be entitled to benefit from such treaty.

For Non-Residents, the federal gift tax generally applies only to gifts of tangible personal property or real property having a U.S. situs. Tangible personal property (including gold) has a U.S. situs if it is physically located in the United States. Although the matter is not settled, it appears that ownership of Shares might not be considered ownership of the underlying gold for this purpose, even to the extent that gold is held in custody in the United States. Instead, Shares might be considered intangible property, and therefore they might not be subject to U.S. gift tax if transferred during the holder's lifetime.

Non-Resident investors are urged to consult their own tax advisers regarding the possible application of federal estate, gift and generation-skipping transfer taxes in their particular circumstances.

U.S. Information Reporting and Withholding

The Trustee will make information available that will enable brokers and custodians through which investors hold Shares to prepare and file certain information returns with the IRS, and will provide certain tax-related information to investors, in connection with the Trust. To the extent required by applicable regulations, each investor will be provided with information regarding its allocable portion of the Trust's annual income, deductions, gains and losses (if any). A U.S. Investor may be subject to federal backup withholding, at the rate of 24%, in certain circumstances unless it provides its taxpayer identification number to its broker and complies with certain certification procedures; the amount of any backup withholding will be allowed as a credit against an investor's federal income tax liability and may entitle an investor to a refund, provided that the required information is furnished to the IRS. A non-U.S. Investor may have to comply with certification procedures to establish that it is not a U.S. Investor, and some non-U.S. Investors will be required to meet certain information reporting or certification requirements imposed by the Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act, to avoid withholding.

ERISA AND RELATED CONSIDERATIONS

The Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended (ERISA), and section 4975 of the Code impose certain requirements on employee benefit plans and certain other plans and arrangements, including IRAs and individual retirement annuities, Keogh plans and certain collective investment funds or insurance company general or separate accounts in which such plans, accounts, annuities or arrangements are invested, that are subject to ERISA or the Code, respectively (collectively, Plans), and on persons who are fiduciaries with respect to the investment of assets treated as "plan assets" of a Plan. Investments by Plans are subject to the fiduciary requirements and the applicability of prohibited transaction restrictions under ERISA.

Government plans and some church plans are not subject to the fiduciary responsibility provisions of ERISA or the provisions of Code section 4975 but may be subject to substantially similar rules under state or other federal law. Fiduciaries of any such plans are advised to consult with their counsel prior to an investment in Shares.

In contemplating an investment of a portion of Plan assets in Shares, the Plan fiduciary responsible for making such investment should carefully consider, taking into account the facts and circumstances of the Plan, the "Risk Factors" discussed above and whether such investment is consistent with its fiduciary responsibilities, including (1) whether the fiduciary has the authority to make the investment under the appropriate governing Plan instrument, (2) whether the investment would constitute a direct or indirect non-exempt prohibited transaction with a "party in interest" or "disqualified person," (3) the Plan's funding objectives, and (4) whether under the general fiduciary standards of investment prudence and diversification such investment is appropriate for the Plan, taking into account the Plan's overall investment policy, the composition of its investment portfolio and its need for sufficient liquidity to pay benefits when due.

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

The Trust issues Shares in Baskets only to Authorized Participants in exchange for deposits of gold on a continuous basis. As of the date of this Prospectus, the Trust has agreements with the following Authorized Participants: Virtu Financial BD LLC, Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC, and JP Morgan Securities, LLC. The Trust will not issue fractions of a Basket to Authorized Participants. Because new Shares can be created and issued on an ongoing basis, at any point during the life of the Trust, a "distribution," as such term is used in the Securities Act, will be occurring. The initial authorized participant is a statutory underwriter under Section 2(a)(11) of the Securities Act. Subsequent Authorized Participants, other broker-dealers and other persons are cautioned that some of their activities will result in their being deemed participants in a distribution in a manner which would render them statutory underwriters and subject them to the prospectus-delivery and liability provisions of the Securities Act. For example, an Authorized Participant, other broker-dealer firm or its client will be deemed a statutory underwriter if it purchases a Basket from the Trust, breaks the Basket down into the constituent Shares and sells the Shares to its customers; or if it chooses to couple the creation of a supply of new Shares with an active selling effort involving solicitation of secondary market demand for the Shares. A determination of whether a particular market participant is an underwriter must take into account all the facts and circumstances pertaining to the activities of the broker-dealer or its client in the particular case, and the examples mentioned above should not be considered a complete description of all the activities that would lead to designation as an underwriter.

Investors that purchase Shares through a commission/fee-based brokerage account may pay commissions/fees charged by the brokerage account. Investors should review the terms of their brokerage accounts for details on applicable charges.

Dealers that are not "underwriters" but are participating in a distribution (as contrasted to ordinary secondary trading transactions), and thus dealing with Shares that are part of an "unsold allotment" within the meaning of Section 4(3)(C) of the Securities Act, would be unable to take advantage of the prospectus-delivery exemption provided by Section 4(3) of the Securities Act.

The Sponsor intends to qualify the Shares in states selected by the Sponsor and that sales be made through broker-dealers who are members of FINRA or will be exempt from being or otherwise will not be required to be so regulated or registered. Investors intending to create or redeem Baskets through Authorized Participants in transactions not involving a broker-dealer registered in such investors' state of domicile or residence should consult their legal advisor regarding applicable broker-dealer or securities regulatory requirements under the state securities laws prior to such creation or redemption.

The Sponsor and Van Eck Securities Corporation (VanEck) are parties to a Marketing Agreement (the Marketing Agreement), pursuant to which VanEck provides assistance in the marketing of the Shares, including participating in the development and preparation of marketing materials and additional web presence for the Trust. VanEck's compensation for such services is based on the average daily net assets of the Trust during a calendar quarter not attributable to Shares held by the Sponsor or its affiliates (Third Party Assets), and are capped at an amount equal to 10% of the gross proceeds to the Trust from sale of the Shares. Any fees payable to VanEck are payable by the Sponsor from the Sponsor's Fee. The Trust will not incur additional financial or other performance obligations pursuant to the Marketing Agreement. In satisfaction of a condition of the Marketing Agreement, the Trust's name was changed effective October 26, 2015, to the Van Eck Merk Gold Trust and the Shares to Van Eck Merk Gold Shares. The Sponsor further agreed that if the Third Party Assets of the Trust equal or exceed \$500 million, for such period as Merk Investments LLC (Merk) remains Sponsor of the Trust, VanEck may propose the rate of the Sponsor's Fee to the Sponsor, which the Sponsor shall not unreasonably reject and shall timely adopt if reasonable, *provided*, VanEck acknowledges in the Marketing Agreement that only the formally appointed sponsor of the Trust shall have the right to set the Sponsor's Fee at any time.

The offering Baskets are being made in compliance with FINRA Conduct Rule 2310. Authorized Participants will not receive from the Trust or the Sponsor any compensation in connection with an offering of the Shares. Accordingly, there is, and will be, no payment of underwriting compensation in connection with such offering of Shares in excess of 10% of the gross proceeds of the offering.

DESCRIPTION OF THE TRUST

The Trust

The Trust is governed by the Trust Agreement between the Sponsor and the Trustee, as amended from time to time. The Trust Agreement sets out the rights of the investors and the rights and obligations of the Sponsor and the Trustee. New York State law governs the Trust Agreement.

The assets of the Trust consist primarily of gold held at the Custodian on behalf of the Trust. The gold held for the Trust or other gold obtained by the Sponsor by exchanging gold then held by the Trust will be delivered to Delivery Applicants in connection with the submission of Shares to the Trust in exchange for delivery of physical gold. Gold will be sold: (1) to pay the expenses of the Trust not assumed by the Sponsor; and (2) if the Trust terminates and liquidates its assets. Gold will be delivered or sold as otherwise required by law or regulation. The sale of gold by the Trust, including the sale of gold to generate cash to pay its fees and expenses - and although it is not entirely free from doubt, the issuance of Shares to the Sponsor as remuneration for its services and/or reimbursement of the Trust's expenses and/or liabilities - will be a taxable event for investors. See "Federal Income Tax Consequences - Taxation of U.S. Investors."

The Trust is not registered as an investment company under the 1940 Act and is not required to register under such act. The Trust will not hold or trade in commodity futures contracts regulated by the Commodity Exchange Act, as administered by the CFTC. The Trust is not a commodity pool for purposes of the Commodity Exchange Act and neither the Sponsor, nor the Trustee is subject to regulation as a commodity pool operator or a commodity trading adviser in connection with the Shares.

The number of outstanding Shares is expected to increase and decrease from time to time as a result of the creation and redemption of Baskets. The creation and redemption of Baskets requires the delivery to the Trust or the distribution by the Trust of the amount of gold represented by the Baskets being created or redeemed. The total amount of gold required for the creation of Baskets will be based on the combined net assets represented by the number of Baskets being created or redeemed. The initial amount of gold required for deposit with the Trust to create Shares is 500 Fine Ounces of gold per Basket. The number of Fine Ounces of gold required to create a Basket or to be delivered upon a redemption of a Basket will gradually decrease over time. This is because the Shares comprising a Basket will represent a decreasing amount of gold due to the issuance of Shares, or the delivery or sale of the Trust's gold, to pay the Sponsor's Fee or the Trust's expenses not assumed by the Sponsor.

The Trust has no fixed termination date.

The Trust's Gold

The gold owned by the Trust will be comprised of London Bars and, for the limited purposes described herein, other gold and coins in connection with a surrender of Shares by a Delivery Applicant. The Trust may hold London Bars (which vary in Fine Ounce content between 350 and 430 Fine Ounces) and, for the limited purposes described herein, also may obtain 10 Ounce Bars, 1 Ounce Bars, or other gold bars and coins, without numismatic value, having a minimum fineness (or purity) of 995 parts per 1,000 (99.5%) or, for American Gold Eagle gold coins, with a minimum fineness of 91.67%.

To facilitate the exchange of Shares for physical gold, the Sponsor may engage in over-the-counter transactions with precious metals dealers to exchange the Trust's gold for gold of different specifications. The over-the-counter transactions may involve an exchange of unallocated gold for physical gold of the Delivery Applicant's choice. The Sponsor typically will engage in such over-the-counter transactions to facilitate exchanging the Trust's London Bars for physical gold of other specifications. Typically, gold of other specifications will be held by the Trust for only a limited amount of time in order to furnish such gold to the Delivery Applicant through the delivery method specified in the Delivery Applicant. The expense of conducting such over-the-counter transactions requested by the Sponsor are covered by the Exchange Fee paid by Delivery Applicants taking delivery of physical gold other than London Bars.



Trust Expenses

The Trust's only ordinary recurring expense is expected to be the remuneration due to the Sponsor of 0.25% of the net asset value of the Trust. In exchange for the Sponsor's Fee, the Sponsor has agreed to assume the following administrative and marketing expenses incurred by the Trust: the Trustee's monthly fee and out-of-pocket expenses, the Custodian's fee; expenses reimbursable under the Custody Agreement; the precious metals dealer's fees and expenses reimbursable under its agreement with the Sponsor; exchange listing fees; SEC registration fees; printing and mailing costs; maintenance expenses for the Trust's website; audit fees and up to \$100,000 per annum in legal expenses. The Sponsor also will pay the costs of the Trust's organization and the initial sale of the Shares, including applicable SEC registration fees.

The Sponsor's Fee will accrue daily based on the prior Business Day's net asset value and will be payable in Shares corresponding to the net asset value of the Shares at the time of payment on a monthly basis in arrears. The fee will be paid by delivering that number of Shares which equals the daily accrual of the Sponsor's Fee for such prior month based on the net asset value of the Shares on the first business day of the following month.

In addition to the Sponsor's Fee, the Sponsor receives the Exchange Fee paid by Delivery Applicants in the exchange process. Such fees are used to recoup the expenses the Sponsor bears for over-the-counter transactions. The Sponsor may earn a profit on its fees.

From time to time, the Sponsor may waive all or a portion of the Sponsor's Fee at its discretion. The Sponsor is under no obligation to continue a waiver after the end of a stated period, and, if such waiver is not continued, the Sponsor's Fee will thereafter be paid in full. Presently, the Sponsor does not intend to waive any of its fees.

Furthermore, the Sponsor may, in its sole discretion, agree to rebate all or a portion of the Sponsor's Fee attributable to Shares held by certain institutional investors subject to minimum share holding and lock up requirements as determined by the Sponsor to foster stability in the Trust's asset levels. Any such rebate will be subject to negotiation and written agreement between the Sponsor and the investor on a case by case basis. The Sponsor is under no obligation to provide any rebates of the Sponsor's Fee. Neither the Trust nor the Trustee will be a party to any Sponsor's Fee rebate arrangements negotiated by the Sponsor.

The Sponsor assumes certain extraordinary expenses which are not usually incurred during the normal course of business, such as litigation expenses, subject to a total of \$100,000 per annum in legal expenses. Extraordinary expenses of the Trust that are not assumed by the Sponsor may be paid by the Sponsor at its sole discretion and reimbursed by the Trust in Shares corresponding to the value of gold at the time of reimbursement. Otherwise, the Trustee will, when directed by the Sponsor, and, in the absence of such direction, in its discretion, sell gold in such quantity and at such times as may be necessary to permit payment in cash of the Trust's extraordinary expenses not assumed by the Sponsor. The Trustee is authorized to sell gold as directed by the Sponsor or otherwise at such times and in the smallest amounts required to permit such payments as they become due, it being the intention to avoid or minimize the Trust's holdings of assets other than gold. Accordingly, the amount of gold to be sold will vary from time to time depending on the level of the Trust's expenses and the market price of gold. The Custodian may purchase from the Trust, at the request of the Trustee, gold needed to cover Trust expenses not assumed by the Sponsor at the price used by the Trustee to determine the value of gold held by the Trust on the date of the sale.

Cash held by the Trustee pending payment of the Trust's expenses will not bear any interest.

The Sponsor's Fee for the year ended January 31, 2023 was \$1,557,794.

Valuation of Gold and Computation of Net Asset Value

On each business day that the NYSE Arca is open for regular trading, as promptly as practicable after 4:00 PM, New York time, the Trustee will value the gold held by the Trust and will determine the net asset value of the Trust, as described below.

The net asset value of the Trust is the aggregate value of gold and other assets, if any, of the Trust (other than any amounts credited to the Trust's reserve account, if any) and cash, if any, less liabilities of the Trust, which include estimated accrued but unpaid fees, expenses and other liabilities.



All gold is valued based on its Fine Ounce content, calculated by multiplying the weight of gold by its purity; the same methodology is applied independent of the type of gold held by the Trust; similarly, the value of up to 430 Fine Ounces of unallocated gold the Trust may hold is calculated by multiplying the number of Fine Ounces with the price of gold determined by the Trustee as follows.

The Trustee values the gold held by the Trust based on the Solactive Index. Solactive owns, calculates, and disseminates the Solactive Index. The Solactive Index is a U.S. Dollar denominated index that aims to provide a price fixing for the gold spot price quoted as XAU and determined for the close of trading on the NYSE. The Solactive Index calculates gold bullion fixing prices by taking TWAP of XAU trading prices provided via the IDS data feed.

Specifically, the Solactive Index uses a TWAP calculation to determine an average price that is time-weighted, using Trade Ticks for two specified time periods around the scheduled close of trading on the NYSE (generally, 4:00 PM Eastern Time). The TWAP is derived for Time Period 1 and Time Period 2. The TWAPs for Time Period 1 and Time Period 2 are then aggregated, with 90% weighting given to Time Period 1 and 10% weighting given to Time Period 2, to calculate the Solactive Index.

For any calculation day t, the Solactive Index ($Index_t$), is determined in accordance with the following formula:

 $\begin{array}{l} Index_t = 0.9 \bullet TWAP_{t_t}^{XAJ} \\ \bullet TWAP_{t_t}^{XAJ} \\ TWAP FIXING START THE, TWAP FIXING IND THE \\ \bullet TWAP_{t_t}^{XAJ} \\ TWAP FIXING IND THE \\ \end{array}$

With:

 $\begin{array}{l} Index_{\text{START DATE}} = 100 \\ TWAP_{t, \text{ TIME PERIOD 1}}^{XAU} = \frac{\sum_{k=1}^{k=N} P_{t,k}^{XAU}}{N1} \\ TWAP_{t, \text{ TIME PERIOD 2}}^{XAU} = \frac{\sum_{k=1}^{k=N} P_{t,k}^{XAU}}{N2} \end{array}$

TIME PERIOD 1 : The Time Period between TWAP FIXING START TIME and TWAP END TIME. TIME PERIOD 2 : The Time Period between TWAP END TIME and TWAP FIXING END TIME. N1: Total Number of Ticks in the TIME PERIOD 1 as of the Calculation Day t. N2: Total Number of Ticks in the TIME PERIOD 2 as of the Calculation Day t. P_{xAU}^{xAU} : The Tick Value (using TRADE ticks) of XAU corresponding to the Tick number k as t.

The Solactive Index is calculated and published by Solactive no later than 30 minutes following the close of trading on the NYSE, disseminated to major financial data providers, and made publicly available via the Trust's website. It is unlikely that, on any given trading day for the Shares, there would be no Trade Ticks recorded for XAU in either Time Period 1 or Time Period 2, such that the Solactive Index calculation could not be performed on such day. Trade Ticks representing XAU are the closing prices for specific gold bullion transactions posted in a 24-hour, global, over-the-counter gold bullion market, which is not subject to trading suspensions, trading halts, or market closures. However, in the unlikely event that IDS is unable to publish pricing information for XAU, for whatever reason, during either Time Period 1 or Time Period 2 on a given trading day, the last available Solactive Index calculation will be used in accordance with Solactive's published and publicly available disruption policy.

The Solactive Index is calculated based on transaction prices for gold bullion spot that are captured by IDS. The fixing window of the Solactive Index is designed to coincide with the close of trading in the Shares of the Trust on a given trading day.

If the Sponsor determines that such price is inappropriate as a basis for evaluation, it shall identify an alternative basis to be employed by the Trustee. The Sponsor may instruct the Trustee to use a different publicly available price which the Sponsor determines fairly represents the commercial value of the Trust's gold. Once the value of gold has been determined, the Trustee will subtract all estimated accrued but unpaid fees, expenses and other liabilities of the Trust from the total value of gold and any other assets of the Trust (other than any amounts credited to the Trust's reserve account), including cash, if any. The resulting figure is the net asset value of the Trust. The Trustee will also determine the net asset value per share by dividing the net asset value of the Trust by the number of the Shares outstanding as of the close of trading on the NYSE Arca (which includes the net number of any Shares deemed created or redeemed on such evaluation day).

The Trustee's estimation of accrued but unpaid fees, expenses and liabilities will be conclusive upon all persons interested in the Trust, and no revision or correction in any computation made under the Trust Agreement will be required by reason of any difference in amounts estimated from those actually paid.

The Sponsor and the investors may rely on any evaluation or determination of any amount made by the Trustee, and, except for any determination by the Sponsor as to the price to be used to evaluate gold, the Sponsor will have no responsibility for the evaluation's accuracy. The determinations the Trustee makes will be made in good faith upon the basis of, and the Trustee will not be liable for any errors contained in, information reasonably available to it. The Trustee will not be liable to the Sponsor, Authorized Participants, the investors or any other person for errors in judgment. However, the preceding liability exclusion will not protect the Trustee against any liability resulting from bad faith or gross negligence in the performance of its duties.

Impact of Trust Expenses on the Trust's Net Asset Value

The net asset value of the Trust is used to compute the Sponsor's Fee, and the Trustee will subtract from the net asset value of the Trust the amount of accrued Sponsor's Fee. The Trust will issue Shares to pay the Sponsor's Fee and reimburse the Sponsor for expenses that the Sponsor has paid on the Trust's behalf. Should the need arise for the Trust to sell gold for expenses the Sponsor does not pay, the purchase price received as consideration for such sales will be the Trust's sole source of funds to cover its liabilities. The Trust does not engage in any activity designed to derive a profit from changes in the price of gold. Gold not needed to redeem Baskets, or to cover the Trust expenses not assumed by the Sponsor, is held in physical form by the Custodian (other than up to 430 Fine Ounces of gold which may be held by the Custodian on an unallocated basis at the end of each business day). As a result of the recurring issuance of Shares necessary to pay the Sponsor's Fee in-kind and potential sales of gold to pay in cash the Trust expenses not assumed by the Sponsor, the net asset value of the Trust and, correspondingly, the fractional amount of physical gold represented by each share will decrease over the life of the Trust. New deposits of gold, received in exchange for additional new Baskets issued by the Trust, will not reverse this trend.

Hypothetical Expense Example

The following table, prepared by the Sponsor, illustrates the anticipated impact of the payment by the Trust of the Sponsor's Fee in Shares of the Trust. It assumes that the price of gold will remain constant during the three-year period covered. The table does not show the impact of any extraordinary expenses the Trust may incur. Any such extraordinary expenses, if and when incurred, will accelerate the decrease in the fractional amount of gold represented by each share.

	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3
Hypothetical gold price per ounce	\$ 1,000.00	\$ 1,000.00	\$ 1,000.00
Sponsor's Fee	0.25%	0.25%	0.25%
Shares of trust, beginning	1,000,000	1,002,506	1,005,019
Ounces of gold in trust, beginning	10,000	10,000	10,000
Beginning net asset value of the Trust	\$10,000,000.00	\$10,000,000.00	\$10,000,000.00
Shares to be issued and delivered to cover the Sponsor's Fee	2,506	2,513	2,519
Ending net asset value per share	\$ 9.98	\$ 9.95	\$ 9.93

Termination of the Trust

The Trustee will notify investors at least 30 days before the date for termination of the Trust Agreement and the Trust if any of the following occurs:

 The Trustee is notified that the Shares are delisted from the NYSE Arca and are not approved for listing on another national securities exchange within five business days of their delisting;



- Investors acting in respect of at least 75% of the outstanding Shares notify the Trustee that they elect to terminate the Trust;
- 60 days have elapsed since the Trustee notified the Sponsor of the Trustee's election to resign or since the Sponsor removed the Trustee, and a successor trustee has not been appointed and accepted its appointment;
- any sole Custodian then acting resigns or is removed and no successor custodian has been employed within 60 days of such resignation or removal;
- the SEC determines that the Trust is an investment company under the 1940 Act, and the Trustee has actual knowledge of such Commission determination;
- the CFTC determines that the Trust is a commodity pool under the Commodity Exchange Act, and the Trustee has actual knowledge of that determination;
- the aggregate market capitalization of the Trust, based on the closing price for the Shares, is less than \$350 million (as adjusted for inflation by reference to the U.S. Consumer Price Index) at any time more than 18 months after the Trust's formation, and the Trustee receives, within six months after the last trading date on which such capitalization (as so based) was less than \$350 million, notice from the Sponsor of its decision to terminate the Trust;
- the Trust fails to qualify for treatment, or ceases to be treated, as a "grantor trust" for federal tax purposes, and the Trustee receives notice from the Sponsor that the Sponsor determines that, because of that tax treatment or change in tax treatment, termination of the Trust is advisable; or
- 60 days have elapsed since DTC or another depository has ceased to act as depository with respect to the Shares, and the Sponsor has not identified another depository that is willing to act in such capacity.

If the Sponsor fails to undertake or perform, or becomes incapable of undertaking or performing, any of the duties that by the terms of the Trust Agreement are required to be undertaken or performed by it, and such failure or incapacity is not cured within 30 days following receipt of notice from the Trustee of such failure or incapacity, or if the Sponsor is adjudged bankrupt or insolvent, or a receiver of the Sponsor or of its property is appointed, or a trustee or liquidator or any public officer takes charge or control of the Sponsor or of its property or affairs for the purpose of rehabilitation, conservation or liquidation, then in any such case the Sponsor shall be deemed conclusively to have resigned effective immediately upon the occurrence of any of the specified events, or if the Sponsor resigns by sending notice of resignation to the Trustee without the appointment by the resigning Sponsor of a succeeding Sponsor (which appointment is subject to the prior written consent of the Trustee, which shall not be unreasonably withheld), the Trustee may do any one or more of the following: (i) appoint a successor Sponsor to assume, with such compensation from the Trust as the Trustee may deem reasonable under the circumstances, the duties and obligations of the Sponsor under the Trust Agreement by an instrument of appointment and assumption executed by the Trust Agreement; or (iii) terminate and liquidate the Trust and distribute its remaining assets pursuant to the Trust Agreement. The Trustee shall have no obligation to appoint a successor Sponsor or to assume the duties of the Sponsor and shall have no liability to any person because the Trust is or is not terminated pursuant to the preceding sentence.

On and after the date of termination of the Trust, the Trustee shall not accept any deposits of gold after the date of termination. If any Shares remain outstanding after the date of termination, the Trustee thereafter shall discontinue the registration of transfers of Shares, shall not make any distributions to investors, and shall not give any further notices or perform any further acts under the Trust Agreement, except that the Trustee will continue to collect distributions pertaining to Trust assets and hold the same uninvested and without liability for interest, pay the Trust's expenses and sell gold as necessary to meet those expenses and will continue to deliver Trust assets, together with any distributions received with respect thereto and the net proceeds of the sale of any other property, in exchange for Shares surrendered to the Trustee by Authorized Participants (after deducting or upon payment of, in each case, the fee of the Trustee for the surrender of Shares, any expenses for the account of the investors in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Trust Agreement, and any applicable taxes or other governmental charges).



At any time after the expiration of 60 days following the date of termination of the Trust, the Trustee shall sell the Trust assets then held under the Trust Agreement pursuant to the Sponsor's direction, or, if the Sponsor fails to provide such direction, as the Trustee determines and may thereafter hold the net proceeds of any such sale, together with any other cash then held by the Trustee under the Trust Agreement, uninvested and without liability for interest, for the *pro rata* benefit of the investors that have not theretofore surrendered their Shares. After making such sale, the Trustee shall be discharged from all obligations under the Trust Agreement, except to deliver to investors against the surrender of their Shares their *pro rata* portion of the net proceeds and other cash (after deducting, in each case, any accrued fees and expenses, any taxes, other governmental charges or liabilities payable by the Trust, and any expenses for the account of the investors in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Trust Agreement). Upon the termination of the Trust, the Sponsor shall be discharged from all obligations under the Trust Agreement except for its certain obligations to the Trustee that survive termination of the Trust Agreement.

Amendments

The Trustee and the Sponsor may amend any provisions of the Trust Agreement without the consent of any investor. Any amendment that imposes or increases any fees or charges (other than taxes and other governmental charges, registration fees or other such expenses), or that otherwise prejudices any substantial existing right of the investors will not become effective as to outstanding Shares until 30 days after notice of such amendment is given to the investors. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Sponsor may increase or decrease the Sponsor's Fee upon 3 business days' prior notice being posted on the website of the Trust and upon 3 business days' prior notice being given to the Trustee. Every investor, at the time any amendment so becomes effective, shall be deemed, by continuing to hold any Shares or an interest therein, to consent and agree to such amendment and to be bound by the Trust Agreement as amended thereby. In no event shall any amendment impair the right of Authorized Participants to surrender Baskets and receive therefore the amount of Trust assets represented thereby, except in order to comply with mandatory provisions of applicable law. The Trustee and Sponsor amended the Trust Agreement effective October 26, 2015, to effectuate the name change of the Trust to the Van Eck Merk Gold Trust, and again effective April 28, 2016, to change the name of the Trust to the VanEck Merk Gold Trust.

Governing Law; Consent to New York Jurisdiction

The Trust Agreement, and the rights of the Sponsor, the Trustee, DTC (as registered owner of the Trust's global certificates for Shares) and the investors under the Trust Agreement, are governed by New York State law. The Sponsor, the Trustee, DTC, each Authorized Participant by its delivery of an Authorized Participant Agreement and each investor by the acceptance of a share consents to the jurisdiction of the courts of the State of New York and any federal courts located in the borough of Manhattan in New York City. Such consent in not required for any person to assert a claim of New York jurisdiction over the Sponsor or the Trustee.

Fiscal Year

The fiscal year of the Trust will initially be the period ending January 31 of each year. The Sponsor may select an alternate fiscal year.

Not a Regulated Commodity Pool

The Trust does not trade in gold futures contracts on COMEX or on any other futures exchange. Because the Trust does not trade in gold futures contracts on any futures exchange, the Trust is not regulated by the CFTC under the Commodity Exchange Act as a "commodity pool," and is not operated by a CFTC-regulated commodity pool operator. Investors in the Trust do not receive the regulatory protections afforded to investors in regulated commodity pools, nor may COMEX or any futures exchange enforce its rules with respect to the Trust's activities. In addition, investors in the Trust do not benefit from the protections afforded to investors in gold futures contracts on regulated futures exchanges.

Other Methods of Investing in Gold

The Trust competes with other financial vehicles, including traditional debt and equity securities issued by companies in the gold industry and other securities backed by or linked to gold, direct investments in gold and investment vehicles similar to the Trust.



DESCRIPTION OF THE SHARES

The Trustee is authorized under the Trust Agreement to create and issue an unlimited number of Shares. The Trustee will create Shares in Baskets (a Basket equals a block of 50,000 Shares) only upon the order of an Authorized Participant. The Shares represent units of fractional undivided beneficial interest in the net assets of the Trust and have no par value. The Trust also may issue Shares to compensate and reimburse the Sponsor in Shares rather than in cash.

Investors may obtain gold pricing information based on the spot price for a Fine Ounce from various financial information service providers. Current spot prices also are generally available with bid/ask spreads from gold bullion dealers. In addition, the Trust's website (<u>www.merkgold.com</u>) will provide pricing information for gold spot prices and the Shares. Market prices for the Shares will be available from a variety of sources including brokerage firms, information websites and other information service providers. The net asset value of the Trust will be published by the Sponsor on each day that the NYSE Arca is open for regular trading and will be posted on the Trust's website.

Any creation and issuance of Shares above the amount registered on the registration statement of which this Prospectus is a part will require the registration of such additional Shares.

Description of Limited Rights

The Shares do not represent a traditional investment and you should not view them as similar to "shares" of a corporation operating a business enterprise with management and a board of directors. As an investor, you will not have the statutory rights normally associated with the ownership of shares of a corporation, including, for example, the right to bring "oppression" or "derivative" actions. All Shares are of the same class with equal rights and privileges. Each Share is transferable, is fully paid and non-assessable and entitles the holder to vote on the limited matters upon which investors may vote under the Trust Agreement. The Shares are entitled to be redeemed or exchanged for gold as described in this Prospectus. The Shares do not entitle their holders to any conversion or pre-emptive rights or redemption rights for single Shares.

Redemption of and Taking Delivery of Physical Gold in Exchange for the Shares

The Shares may be redeemed by or through an Authorized Participant in Baskets. Investors may also take delivery of physical gold in exchange for their Shares. See "Creation and Redemption of Shares by Authorized Participants" and "Taking Delivery of Physical Gold" for details.

Distributions

If the Trust is terminated and liquidated, the Trustee will distribute to the investors any amounts remaining after the satisfaction of all outstanding liabilities of the Trust and the establishment of such reserves for applicable taxes, other governmental charges and contingent or future liabilities as the Trustee shall determine. See "Description of the Trust - Termination of the Trust." Investors of record on the record date fixed by the Trustee for a distribution will be entitled to receive their *pro rata* portion of any distribution.

Voting Rights

Under the Trust Agreement, investors have no voting rights, except in limited circumstances. However, registered holders of at least 25% of the Shares have the right to require the Trustee to cure any material breach by it of the Trust Agreement, and registered holders of at least 75% of the Shares have the right to require the Trustee to terminate the Trust Agreement. In addition, certain amendments to the Trust Agreement require advance notice to the investors before the effectiveness of such amendments, but no investor vote or approval is required for any amendment to the Trust Agreement.

Book-Entry Form

Individual certificates will not be issued for the Shares. Instead, one or more global certificates will be deposited by the Trustee with DTC and registered in the name of Cede & Co., as nominee for DTC. The global certificates will evidence all of the Shares outstanding at any time. Under the Trust Agreement, investors may only hold Shares through (1) DTC Participants, (2) those who maintain, either directly or indirectly, a custodial relationship with a DTC Participant (Indirect Participants), and (3) those banks, brokers, dealers, trust companies and others who hold interests in the Shares through DTC Participants or Indirect Participants. The Shares are only transferable through the book-entry system of DTC. Investors who are not DTC Participants may transfer their Shares through DTC by instructing the DTC Participant holding their Shares (or by instructing the Indirect Participant or other entity through which their Shares are held) to transfer the Shares. Transfers will be made in accordance with standard securities industry practice.

DTC may decide to discontinue providing its service with respect to Baskets and/or the Shares by giving notice to the Trustee and the Sponsor. Under such circumstances, the Sponsor will find a replacement for DTC to perform its functions at a comparable cost or, if a replacement is unavailable, the Trustee will terminate the Trust.

The rights of the investors generally must be exercised by DTC Participants acting on their behalf in accordance with the rules and procedures of DTC. Because the Shares can only be held in book-entry form through DTC and DTC Participants, investors must rely on DTC, DTC Participants and any other financial intermediary through which they hold the Shares to receive the benefits and exercise the rights described in this section. Investors should consult with their broker or financial institution to find out about procedures and requirements for securities held in book-entry form through DTC.

THE SPONSOR

The Sponsor, Merk Investments LLC, is a Delaware limited liability company. The Sponsor's mailing address is 555 Bryant Street, #455, Palo Alto, California 94301. The Sponsor has provided investment advisory services to mutual funds since 2005. As of September 19, 2023, the Sponsor had approximately \$1,055 million of assets under management. The Sponsor's role is discussed below, and it has undertaken the responsibilities set forth below.

The Sponsor's Role

The Sponsor arranged for the creation of the Trust, the registration of the Shares for their public offering in the United States and the listing of the Shares on the NYSE Arca. In exchange for the Sponsor's Fee, the Sponsor has agreed to assume the following administrative and marketing expenses incurred by the Trust: the Trustee's monthly fee and out-of-pocket expenses; the Custodian's fee; marketing expenses; expenses reimbursable under the Custody Agreement; the precious metals dealer's fees and expenses reimbursable under its agreement with the Sponsor; exchange listing fees; SEC registration fees; printing and mailing costs; maintenance expenses for the Trust's website; audit fees and up to \$100,000 per annum in legal expenses. The Sponsor is paid in Shares in lieu of cash.

The Sponsor will not exercise day-to-day oversight over the Trustee or the other service providers to the Trust. The Sponsor may remove the Trustee and appoint a successor Trustee (1) if the Trustee ceases to meet certain objective requirements (including the requirement that it have capital, surplus and undivided profits of at least \$150 million), (2) if, having received written notice of a material breach of its obligations under the Trust Agreement, the Trustee has not cured the breach within 30 days, or (3) if the Trustee fails to consent to the implementation of an amendment to the Trust's initial Internal Control Over Financial Reporting deemed necessary by the Sponsor and, after consultations with the Sponsor, the Sponsor and the Trustee fail to resolve their differences regarding the proposed amendment. The Sponsor also has the right to replace the Trustee during the 90 days following any merger, consolidation or conversion in which the Trustee is not the surviving entity or, in its discretion, on the fifth anniversary of the creation of the Trust or on any subsequent third anniversary thereafter. The Sponsor also has the right to direct the Trustee to appoint any new or additional Custodian that the Sponsor selects.

The Sponsor: (1) will develop a marketing plan for the Trust on an ongoing basis; (2) will prepare marketing materials regarding the Shares; (3) will maintain the Trust's web site; (4) may engage in over-the-counter transactions with a precious metals dealer to exchange the Trust's gold for gold of different specifications as requested by a Delivery Applicant in a Delivery Application; (5) may provide instructions for assaying gold, and other instructions relating to custody of the Trust's gold, as necessary; (6) may request the Trustee to order Custodian audits (to the extent permitted under the Custody Agreement); and (7) will review Delivery Applications from Delivery Applicants wishing to take delivery of physical gold for their Shares and coordinate the delivery of physical gold to the Delivery Applicants.

The Sponsor periodically engages in over-the-counter transactions to exchange London Bars for physical gold of other specifications as discussed in "Description of the Trust - The Trust's Gold." The Sponsor engages in such transactions pursuant to instructions from a Delivery Applicant who request 10 Ounce Bars, 1 Ounce Bars and gold coins in exchange for their Shares. The Sponsor pays for such conversion but seeks to recover these costs by charging an Exchange Fee to Delivery Applicants exchanging Shares for physical gold. The Exchange Fee will not exactly reflect the actual cost of conversion to the Sponsor and may reflect a markup to compensate the Sponsor for the risk the Sponsor is taking on by exchanging physical gold for physical gold other than London Bars before knowing investor demand for delivery or market conditions at the time investor demand for delivery changes. The Sponsor selects the precious metals dealers with whom it seeks to exchange the Trust's physical gold.

Liability of the Sponsor and Indemnification

The Trust Agreement provides that the Sponsor will not assume any obligation nor shall be subject to any liability to any registered owner of Shares, Authorized Participant or other person (including liability with respect to the worth of the Trust Property), except that the Sponsor agrees to perform its obligations under the Trust Agreement without gross negligence, willful misconduct or bad faith. Under the Delaware Limited Liability Company Act and the governing documents of the Sponsor, the member(s) of the Sponsor are not responsible for the debts, obligations and liabilities of the Sponsor solely by reason of being the member(s) of the Sponsor or any of its respective directors, officers, managers, members, employees, agents or affiliates will not be liable if the Sponsor is prevented, forbidden, subject to civil or criminal penalty or delayed in meeting its obligations under the Trust Agreement by reason of any law, regulation, governmental or regulatory authority, stock exchange, or by reason of any act of God or war or terrorism or other circumstances beyond its control. The Sponsor will not be liable by reason of any non-performance or delay in the performance of any action which may be performed under the Trust Agreement or by exercising, or not, any discretion provided for in the Trust Agreement.



The Sponsor and its members, managers, directors, officers, employees, affiliates (as such term is defined under the Securities Act) and subsidiaries shall be indemnified from the Trust and held harmless against any loss, liability or expense incurred without (1) gross negligence, bad faith, willful misconduct or willful malfeasance on the part of such indemnified party arising out of or in connection with the performance of its obligations under the Trust Agreement and under each other agreement entered into by the Sponsor in furtherance of the administration of the Trust (including, without limiting the scope of the foregoing, the Custody Agreement and any Authorized Participant Agreement) or any actions taken in accordance with the provisions of the Trust Agreement or such other agreement or (2) reckless disregard on the part of such indemnified party of its obligations and duties under the Trust Agreement or such other agreement. Such indemnify shall include payment from the Trust of the reasonable costs and expenses incurred by such indemnified party in investigating or defending itself against any claim or liability in its capacity as Sponsor. Any amounts payable to an indemnified party may be payable in advance or shall be secured by a lien on the Trust's assets. The Sponsor may, in its discretion, undertake any action which it may deem necessary or desirable in respect of the Trust Agreement and the interests of the investors and, in such event, the reasonable legal expenses and costs of any such actions shall be expenses and costs of the Trust and the Sponsor shall be entitled to be reimbursed therefor by the Trust.

The Sponsor may rely on information provided by the Trustee from the records of the Trust for securities filings, including a free writing prospectus or marketing materials. If such information is incorrect or omits material information and is the foundation for a claim against the Sponsor, the Sponsor may be entitled to indemnification from the Trust.

Sponsor's Liability for Precious Metals Dealer

The Sponsor is responsible for the selection of the precious metals dealer and reviews and approves the terms of any agreement with the precious metals dealer pursuant to which London Bars are exchanged to physical gold of other specifications. The Sponsor has no duty to monitor the actions of the precious metals dealer and is not responsible for the default or misconduct of the precious metals dealer if the precious metals dealer was selected by the Sponsor with reasonable care. Subject to the preceding sentence, the Sponsor has no liability for (1) any loss or damage resulting (A) from the actions or omissions of, or the insolvency of, any precious metals dealer, or (B) to gold while in the possession of, or in transit to or from, any precious metals dealer, (2) the amount, validity or adequacy of insurance maintained by any precious metals dealer, or (3) any defect in gold acquired by the Trust from any precious metals dealer or failure of such gold to conform to the London Good Delivery Standards or the other requirements for physical gold set forth in the Trust Agreement. The Sponsor is not liable for a failure to deliver the maximum number of Fine Ounces represented by the Shares delivered by a Delivery Applicant in exchange for physical gold. In no event will the Sponsor's liability for the acts or omissions of the precious metals dealer for a particular transaction exceed the value of the gold delivered to the precious metals dealer for the transaction, with the value determined by reference to the Solactive Index for the Share Submission Day applicable to the transaction.

Suspension of Delivery of Physical Gold to Delivery Applicants

The delivery of physical gold shall be suspended in the event the Sponsor resigns or is otherwise unable or unwilling to perform its obligations with respect to the delivery of Shares by Delivery Applicants in exchange for physical gold.

Management of the Sponsor

The manager and executive officer of the Sponsor with policy-making functions is Axel Merk, President, Chief Investment Officer and Manager of Merk Investment LLC, who has served in such roles since the Sponsor's inception in December 2000. Mr. Merk oversees and directs the Sponsor's business and operations, including its fulfillment of its obligations to the Trust. Mr. Merk does not hold a position with the Trust. Mr. Merk founded Merk Investments AG in 1994, and served as Chief Investment Officer from 1994 to 2001, during which time he provided investment advisory services. In October 2001, Merk Investments AG transferred its advisory functions to the Sponsor, where Mr. Merk continues to provide advisory services and, since 2005, manages a family of currency mutual funds. Mr. Merk earned a B.A. in Economics (magna cum laude) and a M. Sc. in Computer Science from Brown University in 1991 and 1992, respectively. Mr. Merk is 50 years old.

Other than Mr. Merk, no other officer of the Sponsor performs a policy-making function in relation to the Trust. There have been no events under any bankruptcy act, no criminal proceedings and no judgments, injunctions, orders or decrees material to the evaluation of the ability and integrity of any executive officer, manager, promoter or control person of the Sponsor during the past ten years.

Successor Sponsors

The Trustee has no obligation to appoint a successor sponsor or to assume the duties of the Sponsor and will have no liability to any person because the Trust is or is not terminated as described in "Description of the Trust - Terminating the Trust" above.



The Marketing Agreement between the Sponsor and VanEck grants VanEck the right to elect to replace Merk as sponsor of the Trust under specific qualifying circumstances, subject to the execution and consummation of definitive agreements addressing all regulatory requirements applicable to such transaction and satisfaction of such requirements, and announcement and related reporting at such time. VanEck has a right of first refusal for the purchase of the sponsorship of the Trust, and all rights attributable thereto, upon the earlier of a commitment for a change of control of Merk or 15 years from the date of the Marketing Agreement. VanEck may also elect to become the sponsor of the Trust upon the earlier of the Trust's average daily net assets during a calendar quarter not attributable to Shares held by the sponsor or its affiliates equaling \$500 million, or VanEck's compensation under the fee provisions of the agreement reaching an amount equal to 10% of the gross proceeds to the Trust from sale of the Shares.

THE TRUSTEE

The Bank of New York Mellon (BNYM), a banking corporation organized under New York State law with trust powers, serves as the Trustee. BNYM has a trust office at 2 Hanson Place, Brooklyn, New York 11217. BNYM is subject to supervision by the New York State Financial Services Department and the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System. Information regarding creation and redemption Basket composition, net asset value of the Trust, transaction fees for the creation and redemption of Baskets and the names of the parties that have executed an Authorized Participant Agreement may be obtained from BNYM. A copy of the Trust Agreement is available for inspection at BNYM's trust office identified above. Under the Trust Agreement, the Trustee is required to maintain capital, surplus and undivided profits of at least \$150 million.

The Trustee's Role

The Trustee is generally responsible for the day-to-day administration of the Trust, including keeping the Trust's operational records. The Trustee's principal responsibilities include: (1) valuing the Trust's gold and calculating the net asset value per share of the Trust, (2) supplying inventory information to the Sponsor for the Trust's website; (3) receiving and processing orders from Authorized Participants for the creation and redemption of Baskets; (4) coordinating the processing of orders from Authorized Participants with the Custodian and DTC, including coordinating with the Custodian the receipt of unallocated gold transferred to the Trust in connection with each issuance of Baskets; (5) cooperating with the Sponsor, the Custodian and the precious metals dealer in connection with the delivery of physical gold to Delivery Applicants in exchange for their Shares; (6) issuing and allocating Shares to the Sponsor in lieu of paying the Sponsor's Fee in cash; (7) issuing and allocating Shares to the Sponsor to reimburse cash payments owed by the Trust, but undertaken by the Sponsor; (8) selling the Trust's gold pursuant to the Sponsor's direction or otherwise as needed to pay any extraordinary Trust expenses that are not assumed by the Sponsor; (9) holding the Trust's cash and other financial assets, if any; (10) when appropriate, making distributions of cash or other property to investors; and (11) receiving and reviewing reports on the custody of and transactions in the Trust's gold from the Custodian and taking such other actions in connection with the custody of gold as the Sponsor instructs. The Trustee shall, with respect to directing the Custodian, act in accordance with the Trust Agreement. Under the agreement with the Custodian, the Trustee, the Sponsor and the Sponsor's auditors and inspectors may visit the premises of the Custodian for the purpose of examining the Trust's gold and certain related records maintained by the Custodian.

The Trustee intends to regularly communicate with the Sponsor in connection with the administration of the Trust. The Trustee does not monitor the performance of the Custodian other than to review the reports provided by the Custodian pursuant to the Custody Agreement. The Trustee, along with the Sponsor, will liaise with the Trust's legal, accounting and other professional service providers as needed. The Trustee will assist and support the Sponsor with the preparation of all periodic reports required to be filed with the SEC on behalf of the Trust. The Trustee's monthly fees and out-of-pocket expenses will be paid by the Sponsor. Affiliates of the Trustee may from time to time act as Authorized Participants or purchase or sell gold or Shares for their own account, as agent for their customers and for accounts over which they exercise investment discretion.

The Trustee will keep proper books of registration and transfer of Shares at its office located in New York or such office as it may subsequently designate. These books and records are open to inspection by any person who establishes to the Trustee's satisfaction that such person is an investor at all reasonable times during the usual business hours of the Trustee. The Trustee will keep a copy of the Trust Agreement on file in its office which will be available for inspection on reasonable advance notice at all reasonable times during its usual business hours by any investor.
Qualifications of the Trustee

The Trust Agreement provides that the Trustee and any successor trustee must be (1) a bank, trust company, corporation or national banking association organized and doing business under the laws of the United States or any of its states and authorized under such laws to exercise corporate trust powers, (2) a participant in DTC or such other securities depository as shall then be acting with respect to the Shares and (3) unless counsel to the Sponsor, the appointment of which is acceptable to the Trustee, determines that such requirement is not necessary for the exception under section 408(m)(3)(B) of the Code to apply, a banking institution as defined in Code section 408(n). The Trustee and any successor trustee must have, at all times, an aggregate capital, surplus, and undivided profits of at least \$150 million.

General Duty of Care of Trustee

The Trustee is a fiduciary under the Trust Agreement; provided, however, that the fiduciary duties and responsibilities and liabilities of the Trustee are limited by, and are only those specifically set forth in, the Trust Agreement. For limitations of the fiduciary duties of the Trustee, see the limitations on liability set forth in "The Trustee-Limitation on Trustee's liability" and "The Trustee-Trustee's Liability for Custodial Services, Precious Metals Dealer and Agents."

Limitation on Trustee's Liability

The Trust Agreement provides that the Trustee will not assume any obligation nor shall be subject to any liability to any registered or beneficial owner of Shares, Authorized Participant or other person (including liability with respect to the worth of the Trust Property), except that the Trustee agrees to perform its obligations under the Trust Agreement without gross negligence, willful misconduct or bad faith. In no event will the Trustee be liable for acting in accordance with or conclusively relying upon any instruction, notice, demand, certificate or document (1) from the Sponsor, a Custodian or any entity acting on behalf of either which the Trustee believes is given pursuant to or is authorized by the Trust Agreement or a Custody Agreement, respectively; (2) from or on behalf of any Authorized Participant which the Trustee believes is given pursuant to or is authorized by an Authorized Participant Agreement (provided that the Trustee has complied with the verification procedures specified in the Authorized Participant Agreement) and (3) from or on behalf of any Delivery Applicant that the Trustee believes is given pursuant to or is authorized by a Delivery Application that has been pre-approved by the Sponsor. In no event will the Trustee be liable for acting or omitting to act in reliance upon the advice of or information from legal counsel, accountants or any other person believed by it in good faith to be competent to give such advice or information. The Trustee or any of its respective directors, officers, managers, members, employees, agents or affiliates will not be liable if the Trustee is prevented, forbidden, subject to civil or criminal penalty or delayed in meeting its obligations under the Trust Agreement by reason of any law, regulation, governmental regulatory authority, stock exchange, or by reason of any act of God or war or terrorism or other circumstances beyond its control.

The Trustee will not be liable by reason of any non-performance or delay in the performance of any action which may be performed under the Trust Agreement or by exercising, or not, any discretion provided for in the Trust Agreement. The Trustee will not be liable for any indirect, consequential, punitive or special damages, regardless of the form of action and whether or not any such damages were foreseeable or contemplated, or for an amount in excess of the value of the Trust's assets. The Trustee shall not be liable for a failure to deliver the maximum number of Fine Ounces represented by the Shares delivered by the Delivery Applicant in exchange for physical gold.

Trustee's Liability for Custodial Services, Precious Metals Dealer and Agents

The Trust Agreement provides that the Trustee will not be answerable for the default of the Custodian, or any other custodians employed at the direction of the Sponsor or selected by the Trustee with reasonable care. The Trustee does not monitor the performance of the Custodian or any subcustodian of the Custodian other than to review the reports provided by the Custodian pursuant to the Custody Agreement. The Trustee may also employ custodians for Trust assets other than gold, agents, attorneys, accountants, auditors and other professionals (which may include affiliates of the Trustee or of the Sponsor) and shall not be answerable for the default or misconduct of any of them if they were selected with reasonable care. The fees and expenses charged by custodians or vaults for the custody agreement authorized by the Trust Agreement, exclusive of fees for services to be performed by the Trustee, will be expenses of the Sponsor or the Trust without reduction on the compensation due the Trustee for its services as such. In no event shall the Trustee be liable for (i) any loss or damage resulting from the actions or omissions of, or the insolvency of, any custodian or loss or damage to the gold while in the possession of, or in transit to or from, any custodian, (ii) the amount, validity or adequacy of insurance maintained by any custodian, (iii) any defect in gold held by a custodian to the Trustee or a Delivery Applicant.

The Trustee is not responsible for the selection of the precious metals dealer or the terms of any agreement pursuant to which the precious metals dealer is engaged. The Trustee has no duty to monitor the actions of the precious metals dealer nor any responsibility for the terms or execution of any agreement related to over-the-counter transactions between the Sponsor and the precious metals dealer. The Trustee has no liability for (1) any loss or damage resulting (A) from the actions or omissions of, or the insolvency of, any precious metals dealer, or (B) to gold while in the possession of, or in transit to or from, any precious metals dealer, (2) the amount, validity or adequacy of insurance maintained by any precious metals dealer, or (3) any defect in physical gold acquired by the Trust from any precious metals dealer or failure of such physical gold to conform to the requirements for London Bars or the other requirements for physical gold set forth in the Trust Agreement.

Taxes

Under the Trust Agreement, the Trustee will not be personally liable for any taxes or other governmental charges imposed on the gold or its custody, moneys or other Trust assets, or on the income therefrom or the sale or proceeds of the sale thereof, or on it as Trustee or on or in respect of the Trust or the Shares that it may be required to pay under any present or future law of the United States or of any other taxing authority having jurisdiction. For all such taxes and charges and for any expenses, including reasonable counsel's fees, that the Trustee may sustain or incur with respect to such taxes or charges, the Trustee will be reimbursed and indemnified out of the Trust's assets, and the payment of such amounts shall be secured by a lien on the Trust.

Indemnification of the Trustee

The Trust Agreement provides that the Trustee, its directors, officers, employees, shareholders agents and affiliates (as defined under the Securities Act) shall be indemnified from the Trust and held harmless against any loss, liability or expense (including the reasonable fees and expenses of counsel) arising out of or in connection with the performance of its obligations under the Trust Agreement and under each other agreement entered into by the Trustee in furtherance of the administration of the Trust (including, the Custody Agreement and any Authorized Participant Agreement, including the Trustee's indemnification obligations under these agreements), effecting instructions given by a Delivery Applicant pursuant to a Delivery Application or given by a DTC participant acting on behalf of a Delivery Applicant, any act or omission of the precious metals dealer or otherwise by reason of the Trustee's acceptance of the Trust incurred without (1) gross negligence, bad faith, willful misconduct or willful malfeasance on the part of such indemnified party in connection with the performance of its obligations under the Trust Agreement or any such other agreement or (2) reckless disregard on the part of such indemnified party of its obligations and duties under the Trust Agreement or any such other agreement or (2) reckless disregard on the part of such indemnified party of its obligations and duties under the Trust Agreement or any such other agreement or in effecting such Delivery Applicant instructions. Such indemnified party of its obligations and duties under the Trust of the costs and expenses incurred by such indemnified party in investigating or defending itself against any such loss, liability or expenses or related claim. Any amounts payable to an indemnified party may be payable in advance or shall be secured by a lien on the Trust.

Indemnity for Actions Taken to Protect the Trust

Under the Trust Agreement, the Trustee is under no obligation to appear in, prosecute or defend any action that in its opinion may involve it in expense or liability, unless it is furnished with reasonable security and indemnity against the expense or liability. The Trustee's costs and expenses resulting from actions taken to protect the Trust and the rights and interests of investors under the Trust Agreement are deductible from and will constitute a lien against the Trust's assets. Subject to the preceding conditions, the Trustee shall, in its discretion, undertake such action as it may deem necessary to protect the Trust and the rights and interests of investors pursuant to the terms of the Trust Agreement.

Protection for Amounts Due to Trustee

The Trustee is entitled to receive from the Sponsor fees for its ordinary services and reimbursement for its out-of-pocket expenses in accordance with a written agreement between the Sponsor and the Trustee. Should the Sponsor fail to pay such fees and expenses, the Trustee is authorized to charge such fees and expenses to the Trust, in an amount not exceeding the amount that could be charged to the Trust in respect of the Sponsor's Fee (and the Trustee may charge such fees and expenses to the Trust to such extent without regard to whether, because of the Sponsor's default, fee waiver or other reason, the Sponsor may not then be entitled to such fee), and any subsequent amounts paid to the Sponsor pursuant to the Trust Agreement shall be net of amounts so withheld. The Trustee's right of reimbursement shall be secured by a lien on amounts chargeable to the Trust for the Sponsor's Fee without giving effect to any fee waiver then in effect, prior to the interest of the Sponsor, the investors and any other person.

The Trustee is entitled to charge, and to be reimbursed by, the Trust for all expenses and disbursements incurred by it in the performance of its duties under the Trust Agreement, including the reasonable fees and disbursements of its legal counsel and expenses identified in any Custody Agreement as payable by the Trustee, other than (1) amounts payable by the Sponsor to the Trustee as described in the preceding paragraph, (2) expenses and disbursements incurred by the Trustee prior to the commencement of the trading of Shares on the NYSE Arca and (3) fees of agents for performing services the Trustee is required to perform under the Trust Agreement. The Trustee's right of reimbursement for expenses and disbursements under this paragraph shall constitute a lien on, and the amount thereof shall be deductible against, the assets of the Trust.

Any pecuniary cost, expense or disbursement of the Trustee resulting from actions taken to protect the Trust and the rights and interests of investors pursuant to the Trust Agreement, including the Trustee's appearance in, prosecution of or defense of any action that it considers necessary or desirable to protect the Trust or the interests of the investors, shall be deductible from, and constitute a lien on, the assets of the Trust.

Holding of Trust Property Other Than Gold

All moneys held by the Trustee shall be held by it, without interest thereon or investment thereof, as a deposit for the account of the Trust. Such held monies shall be deemed segregated by maintaining such monies in an account or accounts for the exclusive benefit of the Trust. The Trustee may also employ custodians for Trust assets other than gold, agents, attorneys, accountants, auditors and other professionals (including any affiliate of the Trustee and of the Sponsor) and shall not be answerable for the default or misconduct of any such custodians, agents, attorneys, accountants, auditors or other professionals shall have been selected with reasonable care. Any Trust assets other than gold or cash will be held by the Trustee either directly or through the Federal Reserve/Treasury Book Entry System for United States and federal agency securities (Book Entry System), DTC, or through any other clearing agency or similar system (Clearing Agency), if available. The Trustee will have no responsibility or liability for the actions or omissions of the Book Entry System, DTC or any Clearing Agency. The Trustee shall not be liable for ascertaining or acting upon any calls, conversions, exchange offers, tenders, interest rate changes, or similar matters relating to securities held at DTC or with any Clearing Agency unless the Trustee has received actual and timely notice of the same.

Resignation, Discharge or Removal of Trustee; Successor Trustees

Under the Trust Agreement, the Trustee may at any time resign as Trustee by written notice of its election to do so and delivery of such notice to the Sponsor, and such resignation shall take effect upon the appointment of a successor Trustee and its acceptance of such appointment.

The Sponsor may remove the Trustee in its discretion on the fifth anniversary of the date of the Trust Agreement by written notice delivered to the Trustee no more than 120 and at least 90 days prior to such date or, thereafter, on the last day of any subsequent three-year period by written notice delivered to the Trustee no more than 120 and at least 90 days prior to such date.

The Sponsor may also remove the Trustee at any time if the Trustee (1) ceases to be a Qualified Bank (as defined below), (2) is in material breach of its obligations under the Trust Agreement and fails to cure such breach within 30 days after receipt of written notice from the Sponsor or investors acting on behalf of at least 25% of the outstanding Shares specifying such default and requiring the Trustee to cure such default, or (3) fails to consent to the implementation of an amendment to the Trust's initial Internal Control Over Financial Reporting deemed necessary by the Sponsor and, after consultations with the Sponsor, the Sponsor and the Trustee fail to resolve their differences regarding such proposed amendment. Under such circumstances, the Sponsor, acting on behalf of the investors, may remove the Trustee by written notice delivered to the Trustee and such removal shall take effect upon the appointment of a successor Trustee and its acceptance of such appointment.

A "Qualified Bank" means a bank, trust company, corporation or national banking association organized and doing business under the laws of the United States or any State of the United States that is authorized under those laws to exercise corporate trust powers and that (1) is a DTC Participant or a participant in such other depository as is then acting with respect to the Shares; (2) unless counsel to the Sponsor, the appointment of which is acceptable to the Trustee, determines that the following requirement is not necessary for the exception under Section 408(m) of the Code, to apply, is a banking institution as defined in Section 408(n) of the Code and (3) had, as of the date of its most recent annual financial statements, an aggregate capital, surplus and undivided profits of at least \$150 million.

The Sponsor may also remove the Trustee at any time if the Trustee merges into, consolidates with or is converted into another corporation or entity in a transaction in which the Trustee is not the surviving entity. The surviving entity from such a transaction shall be the successor of the Trustee without the execution or filing of any document or any further act; however, during the 90-day period following the effectiveness of such transaction, the Sponsor may, by written notice to the Trustee, remove the Trustee and designate a successor Trustee.

If the Trustee resigns or is removed, the Sponsor, acting on behalf of the investors, shall use its reasonable efforts to appoint a successor Trustee, which shall be a Qualified Bank. Every successor Trustee shall execute and deliver to its predecessor and to the Sponsor, acting on behalf of the investors, an instrument in writing accepting its appointment under the Trust Agreement, and thereupon such successor Trustee, without any further act or deed, shall become fully vested with all the rights, powers, duties and obligations of its predecessor; but such predecessor, nevertheless, upon payment of all sums due it and on the written request of the Sponsor, acting on behalf of the registered owners of Shares, shall execute and deliver an instrument transferring to such successor all rights and powers of such predecessor under the Trust Agreement, shall duly assign, transfer and deliver all right, title and interest in the Trust's assets to such successor, and shall deliver to such successor Trustee to the investors.

If the Trustee resigns and no successor trustee is appointed within 60 days after the date the Trustee issues its notice of resignation, the Trustee will terminate and liquidate the Trust and distribute its remaining assets.

THE CUSTODIAN

JPMorgan serves as the Custodian for the Trust. The Custodian is a national banking association organized under the laws of the United States. The Custodian is subject to supervision by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York and the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation. The Custodian's office is located at 25 Bank Street, Canary Wharf, London E14 SJP. In addition to supervision and examination by the federal banking authorities, London custodian operations are generally subject to supervision by the FSA.

The Custodian's Role

The Custodian is responsible for holding the Trust's allocated gold as well as receiving and converting allocated and unallocated gold on behalf of the Trust. Unless otherwise agreed between the Trustee (as instructed by the Sponsor) and the Custodian, physical gold must be held by the Custodian at its London vault premises. At the end of each business day, the Custodian will hold no more than 430 Fine Ounces of unallocated gold for the Trust, which corresponds to the maximum Fine Ounce weight of a London Bar. The Custodian converts the Trust's gold between allocated and unallocated gold when: (1) Authorized Participants engage in creation and redemption transactions with the Trust; (2) gold is sold to pay Trust expenses; or (3) physical gold is converted into unallocated form to facilitate the exchange of Shares by a Delivery Applicant for gold. The Custodian will facilitate the transfer of gold in and out of the Trust through the unallocated gold accounts it may maintain for each Authorized Participant and the precious metals dealer and through the unallocated gold accounts it will maintain for the Trust. The Custodian is responsible for allocating specific bars of gold to the Trust Allocated Account.

The Custodian will provide the Trustee with regular reports detailing the gold transfers in and out of the Trust Unallocated Account with the Custodian and identifying the gold bars held in the Trust Allocated Account.

The Custodian's fees and expenses are to be paid by the Sponsor. The Custodian and its affiliates may from time to time act as Authorized Participants or purchase or sell gold or Shares for their own account, as an agent for their customers and for accounts over which they exercise investment discretion. The Trustee, on behalf of the Trust, has entered into the Custody Agreement with the Custodian, under which the Custodian maintains the Trust Unallocated Account and the Trust Allocated Account.

Pursuant to the Trust Agreement, if, upon the resignation of the Custodian, there would be no custodian acting pursuant to the Custody Agreement, the Trustee shall, promptly after receiving notice of such resignation, appoint a substitute custodian or custodians selected by the Sponsor pursuant to custody agreement(s) approved by the Sponsor (provided, however, that the rights and duties of the Trustee under the Trust Agreement and the custody agreement(s) shall not be materially altered without its consent). When directed by the Sponsor, and to the extent permitted by, and in the manner provided by, the Custody Agreement, the Trustee shall remove the Custodian and appoint a substitute or additional custodian or custodians selected by the Sponsor. After the entry into the Custody Agreement(s), the Trustee shall not enter into or amend any Custody Agreement with a custodian without the written approval of the Sponsor (which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed). When instructed by the Sponsor, the Trustee shall demand that a custodian of the Trust deliver such of the Trust's gold held by it as is requested of it to any other custodian or such substitute or additional custodian or custodians directed by the Sponsor. Each such substitute or additional custodian shall, forthwith upon its appointment, enter into a Custody Agreement in form and substance approved by the Sponsor.

Under the Trust Agreement, the Sponsor is responsible for appointing accountants or other inspectors to monitor the accounts and operations of the Custodian and any successor custodian or additional custodian and for enforcing the obligations of each such custodian as is necessary to protect the Trust and the rights and interests of the investors. Under the Custody Agreement, the Custodian has agreed to permit physical gold auditors access to its premises during normal business hours to examine the gold held for the Trust and such records as they reasonably require. The Trustee has no obligation to monitor the activities of the Custodian other than to receive and review such reports of the gold held for the Trust by such Custodian and of transactions in gold held for the account of the Trust made by such Custodian pursuant to the Custody Agreement.



When instructed by the Sponsor, the Trustee will take action to remove gold from one custodian to another custodian selected by the Sponsor. In connection with such transfer of physical gold, the Trustee will, at the direction of the Sponsor, cause the physical gold to be weighed or assayed. The Trustee shall have no liability for any transfer of physical gold or weighing or assaying of delivered physical gold as directed by the Sponsor, and in the absence of such direction shall have no obligation to effect such a delivery or to cause the delivered physical gold to be weighed, assayed or otherwise validated.

Description of the Custody Agreement

The Trustee has entered into the Custody Agreement with the Custodian on the Trust's behalf. The Custody Agreement establishes the Trust Unallocated Account and the Trust Allocated Account with the Custodian and defines the Custodian's responsibilities to the Trust.

Reports

The Custodian will provide the Trustee with reports for each London business day identifying (1) the credits and debits of gold to the Trust Allocated Account and (2) sufficient information to identify each bar of physical gold held in the Trust Allocated Account. The Custodian will provide notification to the Trustee on each London business day that gold is deposited or withdrawn from the Trust Unallocated Account of (1) each separate transaction transferring gold to the Trust Unallocated Account, and (3) the amount of gold transferred from the Trust Unallocated Account, and (3) the amount of any remaining gold in the Trust Unallocated Account, and the Custodian will use commercially reasonable efforts to send the notification by 9:00 AM (New York time). The Custodian will also provide the Trustee with daily statements of account for the Trust Unallocated Account and the Trust Allocated Account within a reasonable time after the end of each London business day. Under the Custody Agreement, a "business day" generally means any day that is a "London Business Day," when commercial banks generally and the London gold market are open for the transaction of business in London. The Custodian's records of all deposits to and withdrawals from, and all debits and credits to, the Trust Unallocated Account that are to occur on a London business day, and all end of business day account balances in the Trust Unallocated Account, are stated as of the close of the Custodian's business on such London business day.

Transfers into the Trust Unallocated Account

The Custodian will credit to the Trust Unallocated Account the amount of gold it receives from an Authorized Participant's unallocated account. Additionally, in the ordinary course, the only gold the Custodian will accept for credit to the Trust Unallocated Account is gold that has transferred from an Authorized Participant's unallocated account or from the Trust Allocated Account.

Transfers from the Trust Unallocated Account

The Custodian will arrange for the transfer of gold from the Trust Unallocated Account only in accordance with the Trustee's instructions to the Custodian. A transfer of gold from the Trust Unallocated Account may only be made (1) by transferring gold to an Authorized Participant's unallocated account, (2) by transferring gold to the Trust Allocated Account, (3) by transferring gold to a precious metals dealer's unallocated account to facilitate a Delivery Applicant taking delivery of gold other than London Bars or by transferring gold to acquire London Bars to facilitate a Delivery Applicant taking delivery of London Bars, (4) the collection of physical gold from the Custodian at its vault premises or such other location as the Custodian may direct, at the Trust's expense and risk, or (5) by transfer to an account maintained by the Custodian or a third party on an unallocated basis in connection with the sale of gold or other transfers permitted under the Trust Agreement. Transfers made pursuant to clauses (4) and (5) will be made only on an exceptional basis, with transfers under clause (5) to include transfers made in connection with a sale of gold to pay extraordinary expenses of the Trust not paid by the Sponsor or on the liquidation of the Trust. Any gold made available in physical form by the Custodian will be in a form that complies with the rules, regulations, practices and customs of the LBMA, the Bank of England or any applicable regulatory body that apply to such gold or in such other form as may be agreed between the Trustee and the Custodian, and, unless specifically selected by the Trustee, in all cases will comprise one or more whole gold bars selected by the Custodian.

The Custodian shall identify bars of a weight most closely approximating, but not exceeding, the balance in the Trust Unallocated Account and shall transfer such weight from the Trust Unallocated Account to the Trust Allocated Account.

Right to Refuse Transfers or Amend Transfer Procedures

The Custodian may refuse to accept instructions to transfer gold to or from the Trust Unallocated Account or the Trust Allocated Account if, in the Custodian's opinion, they are or may be contrary to the rules, regulations, practices and customs of the LBMA or the Bank of England or contrary to any applicable law. The Custodian may amend the procedures for transferring gold to or from the Trust Unallocated Account or the Trust Allocated Account or impose such additional procedures in relation to the transfer of gold to or from the Trust Unallocated Account or the Trust Allocated Account as the Custodian may from time to time consider necessary due to a change in rules of the LBMA or a banking or regulatory association governing the Custodian. The Custodian will, whenever practical, notify the Trustee and the Sponsor within a commercially reasonable time before the Custodian amends these procedures or imposes additional ones.

Trust Unallocated Account Credit and Debit Balances

No interest will be paid by the Custodian on any credit balance to the Trust Unallocated Account or the Trust Allocated Account. The Trust Unallocated Account may not at any time have a debit or negative balance.

Exclusion of Liability

The Custodian will use reasonable care in the performance of its duties under the Custody Agreement and will only be responsible for any loss or damage suffered by the Trust as a direct result of any negligence, fraud or willful default in the performance of its duties. In the case where gold is lost or damaged, the Custodian's liability under the Custody Agreement is further limited to the amount of the gold lost or damaged at the time such negligence, fraud or willful default is either discovered by the Custodian or notified to the Custodian by the Trustee.

Indemnity

The Trustee will, solely out of and to the extent of the Trust's assets, indemnify and keep indemnified the Custodian (on an after-tax basis) on demand against all costs and expenses, damages, liabilities and losses (other than value added taxes and expenses assumed by the Sponsor) that the Custodian may suffer or incur directly or indirectly in connection with the Custody Agreement, except to the extent that such sums are due directly to the Custodian's negligence, willful default or fraud.

Insurance

The Custodian (or one of its affiliates) will maintain such insurance as it deems appropriate in connection with its custodial and other obligations and will be responsible for all costs, fees and expenses (including any relevant taxes) arising from the insurance policy or policies attributable to its relationship with the Trust. The Trustee and the Sponsor may, subject to confidentiality restrictions, be provided with details of this insurance coverage from time to time upon reasonable prior notice.

Force Majeure

The Custodian will not be liable for any delay in performance or any non-performance of any of its obligations under the Custody Agreement by reason of any cause beyond its reasonable control, including acts of God, war or terrorism or other breakdowns or acts set forth in the Custody Agreement.

Termination

The Custody Agreement has an initial five year term and will automatically renew for successive five year terms unless otherwise terminated. The Trustee, upon instruction from the Sponsor, and the Custodian may each terminate any Custody Agreement for any reason or for no reason upon 90 days' prior written notice. The Custody Agreement may also be terminated immediately upon written notice as follows: (1) by the Trustee, if the Custodian ceases to offer the services contemplated by the Custody Agreement to its clients or proposes to withdraw from the gold business, (2) by the Trustee or the Custodian, if it becomes unlawful for the Custodian or the Trustee to have entered into the agreement or to provide or receive the services thereunder, (3) by the Custodian, if the Custodian determines in its reasonable view that the Trust is insolvent or faces impending insolvency, or by the Trustee, if the Sponsor determines in its view that the Custodian is insolvent or faces impending insolvency, (4) by the Trustee, if the Trust is to be terminated, or (5) by the Trustee or the Custodian, if the Custody Agreement ceases to be in full force and effect.

If arrangements acceptable to the Custodian for redelivery of the balance in the Trust Unallocated Account are not made, the Custodian may continue to store the Trust's gold and charge for its fees and expenses payable under the Trust Allocated Account Agreement, and, after six months from the termination date, the Custodian may sell the Trust's gold and account to the Trustee for the proceeds.

Governing Law

The Custody Agreement is governed by English law. The Trustee and the Custodian both consent to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of the State of New York and the federal courts located in the borough of Manhattan in New York City. Such consent is not required for any person to assert a claim of New York jurisdiction over the Trustee or the Custodian.

Inspection of Gold

Under the Custody Agreement, the Custodian will allow the Sponsor and the Trustee and their physical gold auditors (currently Inspectorate), access to its premises during normal business hours, to examine the physical gold and such records as they may reasonably require to perform their respective duties with regard to investors in Shares. The Trustee agrees that any such access shall be subject to execution of a confidentiality agreement and agreement to the Custodian's security procedures, and any such audit shall be at the Trust's expense.

The Sponsor exercised its right to visit the Custodian's premises and inspect the Trust's gold and related records most recently on August 22, 2022.

During the fiscal year that ended January 31, 2023, Inspectorate International Limited, a leading commodity inspection and testing company, conducted a physical gold audit of the Trust on February 23, 2022. Due to rail strikes in the UK, Inspectorate was unable to perform a physical inspection of the Trust's gold on January 31, 2023. Inspectorate was able to conduct a physical gold audit of the Trust on February 2, 2023.

FILINGS AND REPORTS

After the end of each fiscal year, the Sponsor will cause to be prepared an annual report for the Trust containing audited financial statements. The annual report will be in such form and contain such information as will be required by applicable laws, rules and regulations and may contain such additional information which the Sponsor determines shall be included. The annual report shall be filed with the SEC and the NYSE Arca and shall be distributed to such persons and in such manner, as shall be required by applicable laws, rules and regulations. The Trust's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended January 31, 2023 was filed on April 13, 2023 and may be accessed at <u>www.sec.gov</u>.

The Sponsor is responsible for the registration and qualification of the Shares under the federal securities laws and any other securities and blue sky laws of the U.S. or any other jurisdiction as the Sponsor may select. The Sponsor will also prepare, or cause to be prepared, and file any periodic reports or updates required under the Exchange Act. The Trustee will assist and support the Sponsor in the preparation of such reports.

The Trustee will make such elections, file such tax returns, and prepare, disseminate and file such tax reports, as it is advised to by its counsel or accountants or as required from time to time by any applicable statute, rule or regulation.

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the Shares has been passed on for the Sponsor by K&L Gates LLP, which, as special federal income tax counsel to the Sponsor, has also rendered an opinion regarding the material federal income tax consequences relating to the Shares.

EXPERTS

The financial statements incorporated in this Prospectus by reference from the Trust's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2023 have been audited by Cohen & Company, Ltd. The fiscal years ended January 31, 2022 and prior were audited by the Trust's former auditor, BBD, LLP. Both firms are independent registered public accounting firms, as stated in their reports, which are incorporated herein by reference. Such financial statements have been so incorporated in reliance upon the report of such firm given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS

This Prospectus is a part of a registration statement on Form S-3 filed by the Sponsor with the SEC under the Securities Act. As permitted by the rules and regulations of the SEC, this Prospectus does not contain all of the information contained in the registration statement and the exhibits and schedules thereto. For further information about the Trust and about the securities offered hereby, you should consult the registration statement and the exhibits and schedules thereto. You should be aware that statements contained in this Prospectus concerning the provisions of any documents filed as an exhibit to the registration statement or otherwise filed with the SEC are not necessarily complete, and in each instance reference is made to the copy of such document as so filed.

The SEC allows the "incorporation by reference" of information into this Prospectus, which means that information may be disclosed to you by referring you to other documents filed or which will be filed with the SEC. The following documents filed or to be filed by the Trust are so incorporated by reference:

- Current Reports on Form 8-K as filed on <u>March 10, 2023</u>, <u>May 12, 2023</u> and <u>August 2, 2023</u>;
- Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarters ended April 30, 2023 and July 31, 2023, as filed on <u>June 6, 2023</u> and <u>September 8, 2023</u>, respectively;
- Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2023 as filed on April 13, 2023; and
- The description of the Shares contained in the Registration Statement (File No. 001-36459) on Form 8-A filed with the SEC on May 14, 2014

In addition, unless otherwise provided therein, any reports filed by the Trust with the SEC pursuant to Section 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act after the date of this Prospectus and before the termination or completion of this offering shall be deemed to be incorporated by reference in this Prospectus and to be a part of it from the filing dates of such documents and shall automatically update or upgrade, as applicable, any information included in, or incorporated by reference into this Prospectus. Certain statements in and portions of this Prospectus update and replace information in the above listed documents incorporated by reference in this Prospectus may update and replace statements in and portions of this Prospectus or the above listed documents.

The Sponsor posts on its website for the Trust (<u>www.merkgold.com</u>) the Trust's Annual Report on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, Current Reports on Form 8-K, and amendments to those reports filed or furnished pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Exchange Act, as amended, as soon as reasonably practicable after the Sponsor, on behalf of the Trust, electronically files such material with, or furnishes it to, the SEC. The Trust's website and the information contained on that site, or connected to that site, are not incorporated into and are not a part of this Prospectus. The Trust will provide to each person, including any holder of Shares, to whom a Prospectus is delivered, a copy of any and all reports or documents that have been incorporated by reference in the Prospectus but which are not delivered with the Prospectus; copies of any of these documents may be obtained free of charge through the Trust's website or by contacting the Trust, care of the Sponsor, at 1150 Chestnut St. Menlo Park, California 94025 or by telephone at (855) MRK-OUNZ.

You should rely only on the information contained in this Prospectus (including information which is incorporated by reference) or to which we have referred you. We have not authorized any person to provide you with different information or to make any representation not contained in this Prospectus.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

The Trust is subject to the informational requirements of the Exchange Act and the Sponsor, on behalf of the Trust, files quarterly and annual reports and other information with the SEC. The reports and other information can be inspected at the public reference facilities of the SEC located at 100 F Street, NE, Washington, DC 20549 and online at www.sec.gov. You may also obtain copies of such material from the public reference facilities of the SEC at 100 F Street, NE, Washington, DC 20549, at prescribed rates. You may obtain more information concerning the operation of the public reference facilities of the SEC by calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 or visiting online at www.sec.gov.

GLOSSARY

In this Prospectus, each of the following terms has its respective meaning set forth below:

"American Gold Eagle Coins" - American Gold Eagle gold coins (with a minimum fineness of 91.67%).

"Authorized Participant" - A person that, at the time of submitting to the Trustee an order to purchase, or an order to redeem, one or more Baskets (i) is a registered broker-dealer or other securities market participant, such as a bank or other financial institution, which, but for an exclusion from registration, would be required to register as a broker-dealer to engage in securities transactions, (ii) is a DTC Participant, (iii) has in effect a valid Authorized Participant Agreement and (iv) has established an unallocated account with the Custodian or another LBMA-approved gold-clearing bank.

"Authorized Participant Agreement" - An agreement among the Trustee, the Sponsor and an Authorized Participant that authorizes the Authorized Participant to submit purchase orders to acquire Baskets and redemption orders to redeem Baskets under the Trust Agreement.

"Basket" - A block of 50,000 Shares, except that the Sponsor, upon prior written notice to the Trustee, may from time to time increase or decrease the number of Shares comprising a Basket.

"Book Entry System" - The commercial book-entry system operated by the Federal Reserve Bank.

"Business Day" or "business day" - Any day other than a day: (1) when the Exchange is closed for regular trading; or (2), if the order or other transaction requires the receipt or delivery, or the confirmation of receipt or delivery, of gold in the United Kingdom or in some other jurisdiction on a particular day, (A) when banks are authorized to close in the United Kingdom or in such other jurisdiction or when the London gold market is closed or (B) when banks in the United Kingdom or in such other jurisdiction are, or the London gold market is, not open for a full business day and the order or other transaction requires the execution or completion of procedures which cannot be executed or completed by the close of the business day.

"Cash Proceeds" - The cash proceeds generated by the sale of gold represented by a Delivery Applicant's Shares in excess of the physical gold to be delivered to the Delivery Applicant.

"CFTC" - The Commodity Futures Trading Commission, an independent agency with the mandate to regulate commodity futures and option markets in the United States.

"Clearing Agency" - Any clearing agency or similar system other than the Book Entry System or DTC.

"Code" - The Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

"Commodity Exchange Act" - The Commodity Exchange Act of 1936, as amended.

"Custodian" - JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., a national banking association, and any substitute or additional custodian of the Trust's assets appointed by the Trustee at the direction of or as approved by the Sponsor as provided in the Trust Agreement.

"Custody Agreement" - Each of the Trust Unallocated Account Agreement and the Trust Allocated Account Agreement between the Trustee and the Custodian. Forms of the Trust Unallocated Account Agreement and the Trust Allocated Account Agreement appear as exhibits to the Trust Agreement.

"Delivery Applicant" - A beneficial owner who is not an Authorized Participant and wishes to surrender part or all of the Shares he or she holds for the purpose of taking delivery of physical gold in the amount of Trust Property represented by those Shares.

"Delivery Application" - A document in form satisfactory to the Sponsor that expresses a Delivery Applicant's intention to surrender Shares on a Share Submission Day in exchange for an amount of physical gold up to the amount of gold represented by such Shares on such Share Submission Day.

"Delivery Service Provider" - The conventional shipping carrier such as the U.S. Postal Service, Federal Express or United Parcel Service, or an armored transportation service engaged by or on behalf of the Delivery Applicant to transport physical gold requested by the Delivery Applicant to the Delivery Applicant.

"Delivery Fee" - The fee covering the cost of preparing and transporting physical gold from the Custodian or the precious metals dealer to the location specified by a Delivery Applicant in its Delivery Application.

"Depository" - DTC and any other successor depository of Shares selected by the Sponsor as provided herein.

"DTC" - The Depository Trust Company, a limited purpose trust company organized under New York State law, a member of the United States Federal Reserve System, a "clearing corporation" within the meaning of the New York Uniform Commercial Code and a "clearing agency" registered pursuant to the provisions of Section 17A of the Exchange Act.

"DTC Participant" - A participant in DTC, such as a bank, broker-dealer or trust company.

"ERISA" - The Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended.

"Exchange" - NYSE Arca, the exchange on which the Shares are principally traded, as specified from time to time by the Sponsor.

"Exchange Act" - The Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

"Exchange Fee" - A fee paid by Delivery Applicants to the Sponsor to compensate the Sponsor for services provided as part of the delivery process, including the cost to the Sponsor and the Trustee to process the Share Submission and the cost associated with the over-the-counter transactions to exchange gold for gold of different specifications. The Exchange Fee is paid in addition to the Sponsor's Fee.

"Fine Ounce" - An Ounce of 100% pure gold, Fine Ounces being determined, as to physical gold, by multiplying the gross weight in Ounces by the fineness, expressed as a fraction of the fine metal content in parts per 1000 and, as to gold held in the Trust Unallocated Account, by the number of Fine Ounces credited to the account from time to time (such account being denominated in Fine Ounces).

"FINRA" - The Financial Industry Regulatory Authority.

"FSA" - The Financial Services Authority, an independent non-governmental body that exercises statutory regulatory power under the FSM Act.

"FSM Act" - The United Kingdom Financial Services and Markets Act 2000.

"Gold" or "gold" means physical gold or gold held on an unallocated basis.

"IBA" - ICE Benchmark Administration.

"IDS" - ICE Data Services.

"Indirect Participant" - A person that, by clearing securities through, or maintaining a custodial relationship with, a DTC participant, either directly or indirectly, has access to the DTC clearing system.

"Internal Control Over Financial Reporting" - A reporting requirement described in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15(d)-15(f) under the Exchange Act and focused on the establishment and adequacy of internal controls at companies subject to the reporting requirements of the Exchange Act.

"IRA" - Individual retirement account.

"IRS" - The Internal Revenue Service.

"LBMA" - The London Bullion Market Association, a trade association that acts as the coordinator for activities conducted on behalf of its members and other participants in the London bullion market, or its successor. The LBMA acts as the principal point of contact between the London bullion market and its regulators. A primary function of the LBMA is its involvement in the promotion of refining standards by maintenance of the "London Good Delivery Lists," which are the lists of LBMA accredited melters and assayers of gold. Further, the LBMA coordinates market clearing and vaulting, promotes good trading practices and develops standard documentation. The major participating members of the LBMA are regulated by the FSA in the United Kingdom under the FSM Act.

"London Bar" - A gold bar meeting the London Good Delivery Standards. Also known as a London Good Delivery

"London Good Delivery Standards" - The specifications for weight, dimensions, fineness (or purity), identifying marks and appearance of gold bars set forth in "The Good Delivery Rules for Gold and Silver Bars" published by the LBMA.

"Marketing Agreement" - The Marketing Agreement dated October 22, 2015, as amended from time to time, between Merk and VanEck.

"Merk" - Merk Investments LLC.

"Non-U.S. Investor" - an investor that is not a U.S. Investor.

"NYSE" means the New York Stock Exchange.

"NYSE Arca" - The NYSE Arca Marketplace operated by NYSE Arca Equities, Inc.

"One Ounce Bar" or "1 Ounce Bar" - A gold bar containing one (1) Fine Ounce of gold.

"OTC" or "over-the-counter" - The global over-the-counter market for the trading of gold that consists of transactions in spot, forwards, and options and other derivatives.

"Ounce" - A one troy ounce, equal to 31.103 grams (1.0971428 ounces avoirdupois). "Avoirdupois" is system of weights used in the United States and Great Britain for goods other than precious metals, gems and drugs. In that system, a pound consists of 16 ounces and an ounce consists of 16 drams.

"Physical Gold" and "physical gold" - The physical gold bullion the Trust may hold, consisting of London Bars and other gold bars and coins, without numismatic value and with a minimum fineness (or purity) of 995 parts per 1,000 (99.5%) and, solely for the limited purposes described herein, American Gold Eagle Coins.

"Plans" - Employee benefit plans and certain other plans and arrangements, including individual retirement accounts and annuities, Keogh plans, and certain collective investment funds or insurance company general or separate accounts in which such plans or arrangements are invested, that are subject to ERISA and/or section 4975 of the Code.

"Processing Fees" - The Exchange Fee and the Delivery Fee.

"Securities Act" - The Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

"Share Submission" - A binding and irrevocable request by a Delivery Applicant to take delivery of physical gold in exchange for Shares based on instructions in the Delivery Application.

"Share Submission Day" - The date upon which the Delivery Applicant (acting by or through a DTC Participant), upon receiving pre-approval from the Sponsor, causes its Shares to be surrendered to the Trustee pursuant to the procedures of the Depository by no later than 3:59:59 PM (New York time) as designated in the Delivery Application.

"Share Submission Quantity" - The smallest whole number of Shares representing an aggregate number of Fine Ounces greater than the Fine Ounce content of gold requested.

"Shares" - Units of fractional undivided beneficial interest in the Trust, which are issued by the Trust and named "VanEck Merk Gold Shares."

"Solactive" - Solactive AG.

"Solactive Index" - the Solactive Gold Spot Index.

"Sponsor" - Merk Investments LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, or its successor.

"Sponsor's Fee" - The fee to compensate the Sponsor for its services as sponsor of the Trust, including its assumption of the following administrative and marketing expenses incurred by the Trust: the Trustee's monthly fee and out-of-pocket expenses, the Custodian's fee, expenses reimbursable under the Custody Agreement, exchange listing fees, SEC registration fees, printing and mailing costs, audit fees and up to \$100,000 per annum in legal expenses.

"Ten Ounce Bar" or "10 Ounce Bar" - A gold bar containing ten (10) Fine Ounces of gold.

"Time Period 1" - the five minutes before the close of trading on the NYSE.

"Time Period 2" - the six seconds after the close of trading on the NYSE.



"Trade Ticks" - prices of actual gold bullion spot transactions comprising XAU.

"Trust" - The VanEck Merk Gold Trust, a New York trust formed pursuant to the Trust Agreement.

"Trust Agreement" - The Depositary Trust Agreement between the Sponsor and the Trustee under which the Trust is formed and which sets forth the rights and duties of the Sponsor, the Trustee and the Custodian, as amended from time to time.

"Trust Allocated Account" - The allocated gold account of the Trust established with the Custodian. The Trust Allocated Account will be used to hold the individually identified bars of gold deposited with the Trust.

"Trustee"- The Bank of New York Mellon (BNYM), a banking corporation organized under the laws of the State of New York with trust powers, or its successor.

"Trust Property" - The gold that the Custodian credits to the Trust Allocated Account and the Trust Unallocated Account in accordance with the Custody Agreements, all other property held by the Custodian for the account of the Trust and any cash or other property that is received by the Trustee in respect thereof or that is otherwise being held by or for the Trust under the Trust Agreement, including physical gold held by the precious metals dealer or the Custodian for the Trust prior to the delivery of the physical gold to the Delivery Applicant pursuant to the delivery instructions set forth in the Delivery Application.

"Trust Unallocated Account" - The loco London account maintained for the Trust by the Custodian or another account maintained for the Trust by a successor Custodian on an unallocated basis, as the case may be. The Trust Unallocated Account will be used to facilitate (1) the transfer of gold deposits and gold redemption distributions in connection with the creation and redemption of Baskets; (2) the exchange by the precious metals dealer of gold held by the Trust for physical gold requested by a Delivery Applicant; and (3) any sale of gold made by the Trust.

"TWAP" - Time Weighted Average Prices.

"Unallocated Account" - The unallocated account of the Trust, an Authorized Participant or the precious metals dealer established with the Custodian.

"unallocated basis" - Gold is said to be held in unallocated form when the person in whose name gold is so held is entitled to receive delivery of gold in the amount standing to the credit of that person's account, but that person has no ownership interest in any particular gold that the custodian for financial assets maintaining the account owns or holds.

"U.S. Investor" - An investor who or that is (1) an individual who is treated as a citizen or resident of the United States for federal tax purposes; (2) a corporation or partnership (or other entity treated as such for those purposes) that is created or organized in the United States or under the laws of the United States or of any state thereof or the District of Columbia; (3) an estate other than an estate the income of which, from non-U.S. sources that is not effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business within the United States, is not includible in gross income, (4) a trust if a court within the United States is able to exercise primary supervision over the administration of the trust and one or more persons described in clauses (1), (2), or (3) have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust, or (5) an eligible trust that has made a valid election under applicable Treasury regulations to continue to be treated as a domestic trust.

"VanEck" - Van Eck Securities Corporation.

"XAU" - the gold spot price quoted as U.S. Dollars per Troy Ounce as reported by IDS.

"1940 Act" - The Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended.



APPENDIX A

Delivery Application

VANECK® MERK® GOLD TRUST (OUNZ)

THE GOLD ETF THAT DELIVERS

Delivery Application - Taking Delivery of Gold

Investors interested in taking delivery of physical gold bullion in exchange for their Shares in the Trust (Delivery Applicants) must submit a Delivery Application to the Sponsor. A Delivery Application expresses the Delivery Applicant's non-binding intention to exchange Shares of OUNZ for Gold on the Share Submission Day and provides instructions to his or her broker-dealer to effect the exchange of Shares for Gold. The Sponsor may reject any Delivery Application.

Fill in this Delivery Application online at <u>www.merkgold.com</u>

REQUIRED: Complete all sections in the Delivery Application

Step 1. File Delivery Application

- Verify Type and Quantity of Gold
- Wire the Processing Fee
- Submit Delivery Application to Merk
- Applicant Receives Pre-Approved Delivery Application from Merk

Step 2. Submit Pre-Approved Application to Broker

Step 3. Gold is Delivered to Applicant

Questions? Call Merk at 855-MRK-OUNZ

Delivery Application Instructions

Step 1. File Delivery Application

Verify that all the information is accurate within each section of the Delivery Application. Please visit the FAQ section of www.merkgold.com or contact Merk Investments LLC (Sponsor) at (855) MRK-OUNZ with any questions.

Once you have verified that all the information is accurate on the Delivery Application, you must wire the Processing Fee to the Sponsor using the instructions in Section D of the Delivery Application.

After the Processing Fee has been wired, you may submit the Delivery Application to the Sponsor for pre-approval. Please submit your Delivery Application online at www.merkgold.com/delivery, via fax to (650)745-7045 or by mail to:

Merk Investments LLC Attn: VanEck Merk Gold Trust 555 Bryant St. #455 Palo Alto, CA 94301

Please allow 3 business days for processing once the Sponsor has received the Delivery Application. If the Sponsor approves the Delivery Application, the Sponsor will return the pre-approved Delivery Application to you by email at the email address specified in Section A. If you do not have an email address, please contact the Sponsor.

SECTION A

Complete Section A with current share owner information. Delivery Applicants not residing in the U.S. should contact the Sponsor to inquire about additional documents and information required to process the Delivery Application. Cash proceeds will generally be delivered to your broker through The Depository Trust Company.

SECTION B

A Delivery Applicant must specify the type and quantity of gold which the Delivery Applicant requests to receive in exchange for Shares. Separate Delivery Applications are required for each type of gold the Delivery Applicant requests to receive.

No separate Delivery Fee is charged for delivery of gold coins and bars to destinations in the lower 48 States; a Delivery Fee may apply to the Delivery Applicant for deliveries of London Bars within, and gold bars and coins outside, of the lower 48 States.

SECTION C

The Trust will ship gold to a Delivery Applicant fully insured using accepted business practices for precious metals delivery that may include, amongst others, use of a conventional shipping carrier (e.g., U.S. Postal Service, Federal Express, United Parcel Service); or an armored transportation service.

A Delivery Applicant can utilize a shipping carrier only if insurance requirements can be met and the Delivery Applicant and the Sponsor agree on an acceptable delivery destination. Armored Transportation Service will only deliver to certain trusted locations; an Armored Transportation Service does not deliver to residential addresses. Please contact Sponsor at 855-MRK-OUNZ to discuss the delivery method and location. London Bars will only be transported using Armored Transportation Service. The Sponsor may decline a Delivery Application if no delivery method or location is agreed upon. Please note that large shipments of gold may be delivered over multiple days.

SECTION D

Processing Fees include an Exchange Fee related to an exchange of Shares for gold and, if applicable, a Delivery Fee related to the delivery of the gold to the Delivery Applicant. Please wire the Processing Fees before submitting the Delivery Application to the account specified in the Delivery Application (Section D). The Sponsor will only consider applications that are submitted together with the applicable Processing Fees. If any Delivery Application is rejected, the Processing Fees will be returned to the Delivery Applicant.

SECTION E

Please review SECTION E carefully, as this section limits a Delivery Applicant's rights to make any complaint or objection concerning the shipment, delivery or receipt of the gold to be delivered to the Delivery Applicant for the Surrender of their Shares.

SECTION F

All share owners must sign the Delivery Application.

Step 2. Submit Pre-Approved Delivery Application to Broker

Submit the pre-approved Delivery Application your broker to instruct them to execute the transaction. The Delivery Applicant must provide the pre-approved Delivery Application to his or her broker-dealer to effect the exchange of Shares for gold. The Delivery Application will be used by your broker to verify the Delivery Applicant's holdings and execute the transaction.

Step 3. Gold is Delivered to the Applicant

Delivery Applicant receives specified type and quantity of gold.

* * *

All fees are subject to change upon notice, which shall be published on the Trust's website.

In times of increased volatility, the Exchange Fee may reference a more recent price of gold, which shall be published on the Trust's website.

VANECK MERK GOLD TRUST DELIVERY APPLICATION

SECTION A

Delivery Applicant Information (Information must match brokerage account)

Full legal name (First, Middle, Last Name):	
Email address:	
Social Security or Taxpayer ID, DOB: <not displayed=""></not>	
Address (Street, City, Zip): , , , , ,	
Phone Number:	
Provide your brokerage firm's wiring instructions for Cash Proceeds	
Provide your brokerage firm's wiring instructions for Cash Proceeds Brokerage firm where Shares are held: []	DTC #
	DTC #
Brokerage firm where Shares are held: []	DTC #

SECTION B

Share Submission Quantity and Processing Fees (Delivery Fee, if applicable)

Exchange Fee	Delivery Fee	Processing Fee (Exchange+Delivery Fee)	Approx. Cash Proceeds
--------------	--------------	---	-----------------------

Share Submission Quantity, Share Submission Day and Grace Period

TYPE OF GOLD: NUMBER OF BARS OR COINS:			
SHARE SUBMISSION QUANTITY	SHARE SUBMISSION DAY:	Grace Period	
(filled in by Sponsor)			
# of Shares:			

SECTION C

Delivery Address and Method

Contact at delivery address:			
Address: ,			
City:	State:	Zip:	Country: USA
Phone:	Delivery Method:		

SECTION D Processing Fee wire instructions

Bank: Wells Fargo Bank N.A., San Francisco, CA; ABA #121 000 248	Processing Fee
For Benefit Of: Merk Investments LLC A/C# 929 667 1085	
Reference: Delivery Application	

SECTION E

Limitation on Claims Concerning Delivered Physical Gold

The Delivery Applicant will have five business days following the receipt of the gold to notify the Sponsor in writing of any complaints or objections concerning the shipment, delivery or receipt of the gold and, in the absence of any such objection or complaint, the Delivery Applicant will be deemed to have accepted receipt of the gold in full satisfaction of the gold due the Delivery Applicant and to have waived any and all claims the Delivery Applicant may have concerning the gold received by the Delivery Applicant.

SECTION F

Legal Shareholders Signatures

Signature(s)/co-signature (if applicable) and Date

SECTION G

Sponsor Pre-Approval

Sponsor Signature and Date

Application ID:

DELIVERY APPLICANT SHARE SUBMISSION FORM

The undersigned ("Delivery Applicant"), the beneficial owner of Shares ("Shares") of the VanEck Merk Gold Trust ("Trust"), which such Trust is listed on the NYSE Arca, Inc. under the ticker symbol "OUNZ" and CUSIP number 921078 101, requests and hereby instructs the irrevocable delivery of such Shares to the Trust in accordance with the attached pre-approved Delivery Application, subject to the terms and conditions set forth therein and the terms and conditions set forth in the Depositary Trust Agreement of the Trust, dated May 6, 2014, as it may be amended, restated or supplemented from time to time. Delivery shall be made to the DTC account of the Trustee, The Bank of New York Mellon, identified below, on the specified Share Submission Day or within the specified Grace Period. The Delivery Applicant represents that he/she/it is the beneficial owner of such Shares, and that such Shares are held on his/her/its behalf at ("Broker"). The Delivery Applicant authorizes the Trustee to rely on the instructions in and relating to this Delivery Applicant Share Submission Form received from the Broker.

Brokerage Account Information

Brokerage firm name where Shares are held: []
Brokerage Firm (or Clearing Firm) DTC number:
Cash proceeds will be returned via DTC Special Payment Order (SPO Charge)
Account Number:

Share Submission Quantity and Share Submission Day

SHARE SUBMISSION QUANTITY	SHARE SUBMISSION DAY	Grace Period



DTC DELIVERY INSTRUCTION FOR THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON, AS TRUSTEE

Submit Shares to:	Address:
VANECK MERK GOLD TRUST	The Bank of New York Mellon
Pre-Approval Code: *	VanEck Merk Gold Trust
DTC Number: 2209	111 Sanders Creek Parkway
	East Syracuse, NY 13057

*See pre-approved Delivery Application

Each registered owner of the Account identified in Section A of the Delivery Application must sign their name exactly as it appears on the Account.

Legal Shareholders Signatures

Signature(s) and Date(s) Required		
	Date:	
For Sponsor Use Only	Application ID:	

Broker, by execution below, certifies that it is authorized to deliver this Delivery Applicant Share Submission Form to the Trust and agrees that, on behalf of the Delivery Applicant, it is irrevocably transferring the Shares designated herein to the Trust. Broker agrees that, upon acceptance of the Shares by the Trust, Broker shall have no further right, title or claim to such Shares and that the Trust will thereby acquire good and unencumbered title to such Shares, free and clear of all liens, charges, duties imposed on the transfer of assets and encumbrances and that such Shares are not subject to transferability restrictions, loan, pledge, repurchase or securities lending agreements or other arrangements which, under such circumstances, would preclude the delivery or transfer of such Shares to the Trust.

- Broker must submit DWAC withdrawal by 4:00pm New York time on the Share Submission Day or within the Grace Period.
- A copy of this Share Submission Form, properly completed, together with a copy of the pre-approved Delivery Application must be sent to the Trustee by facsimile (Fax No. (732) 667-9478) prior to the time the Shares are submitted. Shares which are submitted without the prior fax of a properly completed Share Submission Form and pre-approved Delivery Application will be rejected.

Broker instructs that the amount of gold specified in the attached Delivery Application be delivered to the Delivery Applicant at the address and by the method specified in the Delivery Application. Broker further instructs that any cash proceeds (representing the net proceeds of the sale of the number of fine ounces of gold evidenced by the Delivery Applicant's tendered Shares which are in excess of the number of fine ounces of gold to be delivered to the Delivery Applicant) be delivered to the Broker by wire transfer pursuant to the instructions above.

In the event that Broker is informed by the Trustee that the delivery of Shares has been rejected, the Delivery Applicant hereby instructs Broker to accept redelivery of the Shares from the Trustee.

• Broker must submit DWAC receive by 4:00pm New York time on the business day the broker is so informed or, if the broker is so informed after 4:00pm on a business day, on the next following business day.



Broker Signature

For Sponsor Use Omy	Application ID.		
For Sponsor Use Only	Application ID:		
Title:		Date:	
By:			
Brokerage Firm E-mail Address:			
Brokerage Firm Facsimile:			
Brokerage Firm Telephone:			
Brokerage Firm Name: []			
Authorized signature(s) and Date(s) Req	uirea		
Authorized signature(s) and Date(s) Req	uired		

For Sponsor Use Only	Application ID.	
A verified:	Pre-Approval code:	Delivery Method
B confirmed:	Pre-Approval date:	
C confirmed:	Pre-Approval communicated:	
D fee received:	PMD ack. Date	

A-6

VANECK MERK GOLD TRUST

VanEck Merk Gold Shares

PROSPECTUS

November 24, 2023